

QUALITY OF LIFE IN EUROPE

Migration trends in an enlarged Europe

Migration trends in an enlarged Europe

The following reports constitute part of the Foundation's series on quality of life in Europe.

Perceptions of living conditions in an enlarged Europe (consolidated report) (J. Alber and T. Fahey)

Low income and deprivation in an enlarged Europe (H. Russell and C. Whelan)

Perceptions of social integration and exclusion in an enlarged Europe (P. Böhnke)

Life satisfaction in an enlarged Europe (J. Delhey)

Working and living in an enlarged Europe (K. Kovács and B. Kapitány)

Health and care in an enlarged Europe (J. Alber and U. Köhler)

Fertility and family issues in an enlarged Europe (T. Fahey and Z. Spéder)

Migration trends in an enlarged Europe (H. Krieger)

These reports and accompanying summaries are available on the Foundation website at www.eurofound.eu.int/qual_life

Authors: Dr Hubert Krieger

Research institute: European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions,

Dublin

Foundation project: Quality of life in central and eastern European candidate countries

Research managers: Hubert Krieger, Robert Anderson



QUALITY OF LIFE IN EUROPE

Migration trends in an enlarged Europe

Cataloguing data can be found at the end of this publication Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities, 2004 ISBN 92-897-0248-6 © European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, 2004 For rights of translation or reproduction, applications should be made to the Director, European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, Wyattville Road, Loughlinstown, Dublin 18, Ireland. The European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions is an autonomous body of the European Union, created to assist in the formulation of future policy on social and work-related matters. Further information can be found on the Foundation website at www.eurofound.eu.int. European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions Wyattville Road Loughlinstown Dublin 18 Ireland Telephone: (+353 1) 204 31 00 Fax: (+353 1) 282 42 09 / 282 64 56 Email: information@eurofound.eu.int www.eurofound.eu.int

Printed in Denmark

The paper used in this book is chlorine-free and comes from managed forests in Northern Europe. For every tree felled, at least one new tree is planted.

Foreword

The Lisbon Summit highlighted social policy as a core element in Europe's strategy for becoming 'the most competitive and dynamic knowledge-based economy in the world capable of sustainable economic growth with better jobs and greater social cohesion' by 2010. This objective defines a series of social policy challenges for the EU. A separate joint report of the Directorate General for Employment and Social Affairs and the European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions addresses several of these key issues, such as social exclusion and poverty, the relationship between quality of life and quality of work, fertility, migration and mobility, satisfaction with quality of life, care and intergenerational solidarity.

This particular report, which provided some of the material for the above study, focuses on migration trends in the light of enlargement.

Examining quality of life in 28 European countries, including the acceding and candidate countries as well as the current Member States of the EU, this report provides, for the first time, an analysis of views and experiences of the citizens of the new Europe on issues surrounding migration and mobility in the new Europe. The analysis is based on data from the European Commission's Eurobarometer survey carried out in the acceding and candidate countries in Spring 2002 and standard EU 15 Europarometers.

This report represents one in a series of reports on quality of life in an enlarging Europe that will be published by the Foundation on the basis of its own survey's findings in the next few years.

Willy Buschak Acting Director

Country codes in figures and tables

country cours in i	154145 4114 445145
EU Member States (p	protocol order)
Belgium	BE
Denmark	DK
Germany	DE
Greece	EL
Spain	ES
France	FR
Ireland	IE
Italy	IT
Luxembourg	LU
Netherlands	NL
Austria	AT
Portugal	PT
Finland	FI
Sweden	SE
United Kingdom	ик
Acceding countries (pro	otocol order)
Cyprus	CY
Czech Republic	CZ
Estonia	EE
Hungary	ни
Latvia	LV
Lithuania	LT
Malta	MT
Poland	PL
Slovakia	SK
Slovenia	SI
Candidate countries (pr	rotocol order)
Bulgaria	BG
Romania	RO
Turkey	TR
EU 15	15 Member States of the European Union (pre-May 2004)
EU 25	25 Member States of the European Union (post-May 2004)
AC 10	10 countries to accede to the European Union in May 2004
ACC 13	10 acceding countries, plus the three candidate countries

Note: Unless otherwise stated, the aggregate figures for EU 15, EU 25, AC 10 and ACC 13 reported here are weighted to adjust for country population size.

Contents

Foreword		V
Introduction	on	1
	Impact of enlargement	1
	Background to the research	2
	Policy perspectives	2
	Expected migration levels	4
	Focus of the report	4
1 – Potenti	ial migration towards the EU	7
	Examining the different dimensions	7
	Measuring migration attitudes and intentions	9
	Breakdown of intentions by country group	11
	Cross-country comparisons	14
	Comparisons with a recent study on enlargement	16
	Conclusion	18
2 – Socio-e	economic factors	19
	Age considerations	19
	Gender differences	21
	Educational level	25
	Employment status	27
	Marital status	30
	Profile of the typical migrant	33
3 – Main m	notives for migrating	35
	Overview	35
	General inclination to migrate	36
	Gender-specific motives	38
	Firm intention to migrate	39
	Conclusion	40
4 – Influen	ce of economic situation	43
	The concept of multiple deprivation	43
	Indicators used to measure material conditions	45
	Income distribution	46
	Levels of deprivation	47
	Economic strain	49
	Analysis of the findings	49

5 – Subjective well-being	51
Concept of life satisfaction	51
Measuring satisfaction levels	52
Satisfaction with health, family and social life	53
Satisfaction with personal finances, housing and health care	55
Dissatisfaction as a driver	58
6 – Analysis of Poland and Turkey	61
Factors influencing migration intentions	61
Main findings	62
7 – Conclusions	65
Policy perspective	65
Implications for research	70
Bibliography	73
Annex 1 – Data and methodology	77
Annex 2 – Concepts of migration	79

Introduction

Migration has become an important issue for the European Union's economic and social policy.¹ This study contributes to the policy debate on migration in the EU by presenting new empirical evidence on the potential extent and structure of migration from the acceding and candidate countries to the existing EU Member States. According to the European Commission (2002, p. 9), there were 13 million non-national citizens living in the 15 EU Member States in the year 2000, nearly half of them bearing the nationality of other European countries. In the same year, the net inflow of migrants into the EU attained 2.2 per 1,000 population, or 680,000 persons. On a global level, migrants account for around 2.5% of the world population.

Impact of enlargement

A crucial factor fuelling the current debate on migration in the EU is the imminent enlargement of the EU, with 10 acceding countries² from central and eastern Europe and from the Mediterranean due to join in May 2004. The likelihood of a potential influx of economic migrants from the acceding countries into the existing Member States has increasingly been the focus of debate. Concerns are based on a large income gap of around 60% between the central and eastern European acceding countries and the existing Member States (Straubhaar, 2001a, p. 170). This income gap is significantly larger than in the previous southern enlargement of the EU³.

In a recent policy statement, the European Commission addresses concerns about labour mobility in an enlarged Europe. It predicts that, despite existing fears, 'the most likely scenario is one in which labour mobility will be moderate to limited and will after a likely short upsurge, just after the accession period...start declining again to fall below 100,000 persons per year before the end of the decade' (European Commission, 2003, p. 6).

These fears find some confirmation in econometric studies, which estimate that between five and 50 million people could move to western Europe from the eastern European acceding and candidate countries within a period of 10 to 15 years (Zimmermann, 1996). Layard et al (1994) estimate a migration potential of around 3% over 15 years, equivalent to three million migrants from the eastern European acceding and candidate countries⁴. Baldwin (1994) estimates a figure reaching five to 10 million. In a newer study, the European Commission (2001) predicts that the numbers of migrants from the eastern European acceding and candidate countries living in the existing Member States will increase from one to almost four million between now and 2030.

An important contribution is provided e.g. by the *Social situation report 2002* of the European Commission and Eurostat (2002, pp. 16-29), which puts a strong emphasis on this topic. The issue is also taken up in a recent joint report of the European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions and the European Commission (2003, pp. 61-88), focusing on the importance of migration issues in industrial relations. The report highlights in particular the involvement of social partners in national migration policy, the take-up of migration issues in collective bargaining and consultation processes at company level, as well as innovative labour market and anti-discrimination policies for migrants.

 $^{^{\}rm 2}~$ There are in addition three candidate countries: Bulgaria, Romania and Turkey.

³ This aspect is highlighted in a recent European Commission study on the impact of Eastern enlargement on the labour market (European Commission, 2001, pp. 23-30)

⁴ The 3% estimate over 15 years is also confirmed by Straubhaar, 2001a.

Background to the research

This report describes and analyses the potential to migrate from the acceding and candidate countries into the EU. It is based on individual survey data, which have been collected in the 13 acceding and candidate countries during the negotiations for accession to the EU in April 2002. The data collection was part of the Candidate Country Eurobarometer survey (2002.1), which was financed by the Directorate General of Employment and Social Affairs. The report contributes to the on-going policy debate by providing an analysis of the socio-economic conditions and of the motives of potential migrants from the acceding and candidate countries. The analysis highlights the heterogeneity of the potential migrants with a view to enabling policymakers to develop targeted policy measures.

The report also raises the question as to whether the greatest social and economic problems will occur in the countries to which the migrant workers travel, or within the countries from which they come. The key concerns centre around a possible 'brain and youth drain' in these countries.

In addition, the report tests the importance of income poverty, economic deprivation and their subjective perception for migration. Are these conditions drivers for, or barriers to, migration?

Finally, the report examines the importance of existing levels of satisfaction with quality of life in the candidate countries. Is general dissatisfaction on its own a significant factor for migration? Or, does dissatisfaction with particular life domains trigger migration? How important is social policy related to existing health and social security provisions? All these questions are viewed in a wider EU policy context.

Policy perspectives

European Union arrangements

The potential for legal migration will rise after accession, as one of the basic principles of the EU is the free movement of workers across the borders of its Member States. Therefore, possible migration from the acceding countries in the EU has played a significant role in negotiations in the preparatory phase of accession.

The new accession treaties stipulate restrictions on free movement from new into current Member States for all acceding countries, except Malta and Cyprus. For the remaining eight countries, transitional arrangements are in place for a period of up to seven years, broken into the following stages:

- A two-year period during which national measures will be applied by current Member States to new Member States. Depending on how liberal these measures are, they may result in full labour market access;
- There will be reviews after this period: one automatic review before the end of the second year after accession and a further review at the request of the new Member State affected. The procedure includes a report by the Commission, but the decision on whether to apply the EU law is left to the current Member State;

■ The transitional arrangement should come to an end after five years, but may be prolonged for a further two years in Member States where there would be serious disturbances of the labour market or a threat of such a disruption.

In general, each existing Member State can decide on the leniency of its national measures. Austria and Germany are the key target countries and have the right to apply flanking measures to address serious disturbances in specific sectors of their labour markets, which could arise in certain regions from cross-border provisions of services. Two of the Member States have indicated their intention not to restrict the entry of workers from the new Member States after enlargement (Kok, 2003, p. 38)⁵.

Specific concerns of 'old' and 'new' Member States

In some Member States, the likelihood of increased inward migration from the acceding countries has become an important issue for the internal political agenda. In the majority of 'old' Member States, EU enlargement is mainly discussed with regard to its possible impact on the governance of the EU and on the re-distribution of structural funds. In the countries that are geographically close to the 'new' Member States, three additional questions are important:

- How quickly will citizens from the acceding countries be allowed to take up jobs in the existing EU countries?
- How much inflow will this trigger?
- What are the possible economic and social impacts?

There are economic concerns that there may be a further increase of already high internal unemployment rates by crowding out local blue collar and unqualified workers with better-qualified but also cheaper employees from the acceding countries. The possibility of negative impacts on wages has been raised by some trade unions. Social fears are voiced with regard to possible abuse of the existing welfare system and increased competition for cheap housing in inner city areas. Other concerns are expressed about the possibility of increased crime levels and the negative effects of a multicultural society.

In the acceding countries themselves, the possible labour market effects of accession are seen as 'double-edged'. Acceding countries with high levels of unemployment and low economic growth rates benefit from the migration of their low skilled and unqualified workers. This brings about a reduction of their labour force and leaves fewer people without a job. Also, the remittance payments of migrant workers back home have a positive impact on income, consumption and demand. The emigration of higher qualified people, however, may erode a country's long-term competitive position. It is agreed that such a 'brain drain' has negative repercussions on the developmental process of a country (European Commission, 2002, p. 15).

⁵ EU policy measures related to mobility and migration in the social policy field are summarised in the *Social situation report 2002* (European Commission and Eurostat 2002, p. 19).

Expected migration levels

Four main arguments are usually developed which question the likelihood of a significant inflow of migrants from the acceding countries into the EU. First, it is argued that a significant proportion of the overall potential of migrants from the acceding countries has entered existing EU Member States before accession has taken place. Available figures show that this has led to only a small increase in the population of the 'old' Member States. In 1998, the 15 EU Member States hosted less than 900,000 citizens of central and eastern European countries (European Commission, 2001).

Second, the demographic situation in the acceding countries is similar to the demographic situation in the EU. Fertility levels in the acceding and candidate countries are even lower than in the EU and mortality has increased, with the consequence of a decreasing population trend in the next 30 to 40 years. As a result, the employment chances for younger and better-educated people will increase in the acceding and candidate countries. Based on this trend, Fassmann and Muenz (2000) predict a decrease in the potential for migration.

Third, transfer of resources for economic development, increased international trade and massive inwards investment will accompany the accession process of the new Member States. This will accelerate the economic development process and will give the new Member States a positive growth differential in relation to the 'old' Member States.

In addition, contrary to the predictions of economic theory, European employees have scarcely reacted to the opportunity of free movement within a common labour market. Straubhaar provides an explanation and notes, 'To an important degree, trade has replaced the economic demand for migration in the EU' (2001a, p. 170).

Focus of the report

Based on these political concerns, the report will begin with an assessment of the potential to migrate from the acceding and candidate countries to the EU. It distinguishes between a 'general inclination', a 'basic intention' and a 'firm intention' to migrate. It measures the potential for migration on different levels using 'softer' and 'harder' indicators of the intention to migrate. It aims in this way to achieve a higher predictability for actual migration behaviour. However, even a technically sophisticated construction of the potential for migration, based on individual survey data, has to consider a significant gap between the potential to migrate and actual migration behaviour. Consequently, the empirical results have to be interpreted with some caution.

The main research interest of this study is not to predict the overall potential to migrate at a certain point in time ('stock of migrants'), but to focus on the 'who' and 'why' of potential migration behaviour: Which groups show the highest propensity to migrate? Why do people want to migrate? Which objective conditions are conducive to migration?⁶

⁶ Often the opposite question, 'why don't people want to migrate?' is even more important, particularly for groups of people who would be predicted to have a high propensity of mobility. Inertia to migrate is one of the most important research subjects with important policy implications (Fischer, 1999; Kalter, 1997). To deal with this question is, however, beyond the scope of this study.

The possible causes of migration are analysed at different levels:

- What are the explicit motives for migration? How important are economic motives in relation to personal and social motives?
- Which socio-economic conditions have the strongest influence on migration?
- How important is personal experience of unemployment and labour market status?
- What is the gender breakdown are increasing numbers of women migrating?
- Which are the most important restrictions that impede a willingness to migrate?
- How important is income level and what influence does material deprivation have? Are material conditions a driver for or a barrier to migration?
- What impact does the family situation make on a decision to migrate?
- Does the level of dissatisfaction and satisfaction in the home country influence the propensity to migrate? Is general satisfaction important, or is the decision based on satisfaction specific to certain life domains?

By providing a causal analysis at an individual level, the study uses the particular strength of the available data to understand migration behaviour and provide relevant policy advice. This kind of analysis cannot be provided by traditional econometric analysis, which can lead to misleading conclusions due to the effects of aggregating data.

Nevertheless, the study has some significant limitations, not least due to the available data. The research constitutes secondary analysis of a larger Foundation survey, which was intended to measure the quality of life for citizens in the acceding and candidate countries. Regional mobility was regarded as one factor contributing to quality of life. Intentions to migrate to the EU are only a minor aspect in the whole study. Hence, certain important information, which is usually collected in migration studies, is not available. For example, there is no information on the target countries for migration, the length of intended stay in the target country or on specific activities in preparing for migration (looking for accommodation, looking for a work permit). The study cannot, therefore, construct income and unemployment differentials between the country of origin and the target country in order to predict the intention to migrate. It also cannot distinguish between different forms of migration. These forms may be characterised at one extreme as long term, relatively permanent and unidirectional or, at the other extreme, as semi-permanent migration with multiple ties, where migrants commute frequently between countries.

Secondly, the explanation of the intention to migrate based on socio-economic factors has to be mainly limited to 'push' factors based on the socio-economic conditions of potential migrants in their home country, as the survey provides no information on the target country. This limitation can be partly compensated by indicators on 'pull' factors towards migration, which cover relevant conditions in the host country (e.g. career and income prospects, welfare system).

In its conceptual analysis, the study will include not only the traditional push-pull factors or the traditional economic reasons for migration but will also develop concrete hypotheses emanating from newer migration concepts, which are mainly based on micro theories of migration. This

approach also seems more appropriate for individual survey data, which allow the testing of individual attitudes towards migration.

A note on the composition of the data is available in annex one.

Bearing these limitations in mind, the study will discuss the migration potential into the EU.

Chapter one provides a construction of the dependent variables and a quantitative estimate of the expected migration potential. These results will be compared with the estimates of a recent econometric study from the European Commission.

The second chapter aims at an analysis of the socio-economic conditions for migration. Age, gender, education, employment and marital status will be discussed as five major influence factors. The motives for migration, as expressed by the potential migrants themselves, are the focus of chapter three. It presents traditional economic motives and motives related to the family and dissatisfaction with the actual place of living.

Chapter four focuses on the effect of income level, deprivation and perceived economic strain. This is followed in chapter five by an analysis of the relationship between subjective quality of life and intended migration. How significant are overall life satisfaction and satisfaction in certain life domains for the willingness to migrate into the EU?

Chapter six provides a multivariate analysis, including the various indicators used in the bi-variate analysis. This rounds up the empirical analysis. Chapter seven draws conclusions relating to policy.

Annex one outlines the data and methodology used in the research An overview of relevant concepts of migration is provided in annex two. It presents both well-known traditional economic and social concepts of migration, or the push–pull approach, and also newer concepts of migration, including approaches covering relative deprivation and the perpetuation of migration.

Potential migration towards the EU

1

This chapter gives an overview of the potential to migrate from east to west in an enlarging European Union when the acceding countries (AC 10) join the European Union in May 2004. It looks at migration from all 13 acceding and candidate countries (ACC 13). The focus is on voluntary migration rather than on enforced migration⁷. In addition, all predictions for a potential to migrate into the EU are based on the assumption of free movement of persons, which is currently limited through the Accession Treaties for the new Member States and through additional restrictions for the remaining three candidate countries.

Examining the different dimensions

Within this remit, the chapter describes the construction of the dependent variables. This has to be seen against the background of five important conceptual dimensions: 1) the gap between intention and behaviour to migrate, 2) the use of 'softer' and 'harder' indicators, 3) the conceptualisation of migration as a process, 4) migration to the EU in the context of different target areas of migration, and 5) the existence of different forms of migration.

1. Gap between intention and action

An important limitation of survey-based studies is the gap between observed intentions to migrate and actual migration behaviour. Kalter (2000, p. 463f) gives a brief overview of the theoretical and empirical research, which shows that, even though a strong intention to migrate is the most important factor in predicting actual migration, the many variations in migration behaviour are explained by external factors. Theoretical approaches to explain this gap refer, first of all, to the theory of 'reasoned action' by Ajzen and Fishbein (1980). This theory predicts, unsurprisingly, a direct relationship between the strength of a specific intention for action and the activity itself. The intention is determined on the one hand by an attitude favourable to a specific action and, on the other, by the perceived social pressure in favour of a specific action.

To explain the gap, Ajzen (1991) enlarges his approach with the theory of 'planned behaviour', conceptualising with 'perceived behavioural control' a third set of indicators. These describe the subjectively perceived control of one's own behaviour. They include two components: internal factors directly related to planned behaviour (information, abilities, skills, emotions) and under full personal control; and external factors, defined by existing opportunities and dependency on others. The more behaviour that is dependent on external control, the larger the gap between observed intentions and actual behaviour. With this construct, it is possible to integrate external barriers and missing opportunities into the explanation of actual migration behaviour.

In addition, empirical research provides some justification, in particular the study of Gordon and Molho (1995). The authors refer to results from a 1980 British survey of actual and potential migration behaviour, which shows that at least 90% of potential migrants have moved within five years, half of them even within one year after the interview.

⁷ Enforced migration is based on political, social or ethnic discrimination, effects of wars or natural disasters.

⁸ The following hypothesis can be deducted: the higher the barrier to access the labour and housing market, the larger the gap between intended and actual migration. Secondly, the higher the complexity of administrative procedures in the target country, the higher the gap.

2. 'Softer' and 'harder' indicators

In order to narrow the gap between the predicted behaviour, based on survey data, and actual migration behaviour, it is useful to reflect on the type of indicators used and how they measure the 'strength' of the predicted migration potential. There is an implicit assumption of achieving a higher predictability by using 'harder' indicators. 'Softer' indicators regarding migration potential usually measure a general attitude or willingness to migrate.

A typical question is used in the April 2002 Eurobarometer: 'Do you intend to go to live and work – for a few months or for several years – in a current EU country in the next five years?' The answer categories are 'yes' and 'no'. The indicator covers an extremely wide field of different kinds of migration, provides a wide time span and permits different motives for migration. By providing a yes-no dichotomy, it lacks any graduation of strength. Predictions of actual migration behaviour based on such types of indicators have to allow for a high degree of uncertainty and vagueness.

An alternative approach uses 'hard' indicators, which measure a series of concrete activities preparing for possible migration. Strong indicators might be, have you: 'asked for a work permit' or 'sold property' in the country of origin. Indicators of medium-level strength include activities such as learning a foreign language and contacting people in the target country (IOM, 1999; Fassmann and Hintermann, 1997).

However, even such an approach has its limits, as pointed out by the International Organisation for Migration (IOM, 1999, p. 17): 'We cannot assume that everyone who expresses an interest in migration will actually migrate. We cannot simply multiply the responses to the survey by the population, to obtain a figure for likely migration. The responses... represent only an approximation of the interest to migrate'.

3. Migration as a process

The use of different indicators also reflects the conceptualisation of migration as a process going through different phases⁹. The initial phase may be characterised by inertia about migration; a second phase as developing an inclination to migrate by overcoming the 'natural inertia' and integrating the possibility of migrating into the potentially perceived alternatives of action. A third step is developing a concrete intention to migrate by comparing the different alternatives, e.g. within a rational choice model and giving a target area a higher usefulness than the existing place of living. Finally, there may be actual migration behaviour.

This study will identify indicators within the second and third phase by defining, on the one hand, a 'general inclination to migrate into the EU' (overcoming inertia) and, on the other, a 'firm intention to migrate into the EU' (defining a concrete target area) ¹⁰.

4. Migration into the EU, among other alternatives

In this report, the intention to migrate into the EU is measured within the context of other alternatives of regional mobility. It covers varying degrees of proximity: moving within the existing

⁹ A good example for such an approach can be found in Kalter, 1997.

¹⁰ The phases in this model follow a clearly defined sequential order. The time span between the different transitions is, however, variable. It is possible that a potential migrant decides quasi spontaneously to migrate and runs through these different phases in a small time interval, or it may take several months or even years to move from one phase to another.

city or village, moving within the same region, moving to another region within the same country, moving into the EU, moving within Europe as a whole and, finally, moving abroad to another continent.

In addition, the study includes a separate indicator of moving into the European Union and moving into a country with another language, bearing in mind the possible interrelationship between the intended mobility towards different target areas. Mobility to another region or migrating outside Europe may in fact be a first step to moving into the EU. Therefore, comprehensive models explaining the reasons to move into the EU would have to control for those factors. This is, however, beyond the scope of this study, which will focus solely on the intention to migrate into the EU.

5. Different forms of migration

The construction of an indicator measuring the intention to migrate should consider the different forms of migration. Previously, migration was considered as a unidirectional and relatively permanent mobility towards a receiving country. The International Organisation for Migration (IOM) (1999, pp. 15-16) distinguishes three main kinds of migration: traditional permanent migration, long-term temporary migration and short-term labour migration, which includes seasonal work, casual work and even cross-border commuting¹¹.

Based on these five considerations, the key dependent variables of the study have been constructed.

Measuring migration attitudes and intentions

The research measures the attitudes towards migration into the EU at three different levels: 1) general inclination to migrate, 2) basic intention to migrate, and 3) firm intention to migrate.

A general inclination to migrate reflects a basic attitude towards migration to the EU. The questionnaire includes a direct question: 'Do you intend to go to live and work – for a few months or for several years – in a current European Union country in the next five years?' In order to control the validity of the answers to this question and to construct the indicator on the general inclination to migrate, positive answers to this question are combined with the results of two other questions, which measure intentions towards regional mobility in the next five years. In this respect, two questions are asked: 'Do you intend to move in the next five years?' and, if the answer is positive: 'In the next five years, do you intend to move to another city, town or village within the same region; to another region within the same country; to another country in Europe; or to live in a country outside Europe?' Respondents answering positively to the combined indicator can be regarded as having overcome their 'natural inertia' against migration and having a general inclination to migrate into the EU.

¹¹ Other scholars refer to semi-permanent migration as 'transnational mobility' and 'transnational social spaces' (Faist, 2000; Kalter, 2003). Here, migrants keep multiple ties with their country of origin, 'sometimes commuting frequently between both contexts, thus organising their life in a bi- or multi-local respective transnational way. Transnational mobility goes hand in hand with an existence in two societies, which may lead to hybrid culture identity' (Fassmann, 2002, p. 31). Its ultimate aim is often not to leave but to remain connected to the country of origin. Unfortunately, the present study cannot provide such a distinction, as the Eurobarometer survey does not include this information.

A basic intention to migrate provides a stronger indicator. It selects those who responded positively that they intend to migrate into the EU and who also chose the response option 'to another country in Europe' to the question regarding intended regional mobility in the next five years. The indicator identifies Europe as the specific target, thus narrowing the possible target area. Unfortunately, the question gives no indication about the intensity of the intention to migrate.

A firm intention to migrate to the EU provides the strongest measurement within this study. It should provide the highest degree of probability to predict actual migration behaviour by capturing, at least partly, the intensity of the intention to migrate. It has been measured with the help of four variables – three of them have already been used to measure the 'basic intention'. In addition, these answers are controlled by a fourth indicator, which measures the willingness to live in a country with a foreign language. The question was 'How willing would you be to live in another European country, where the language is different from your mother tongue?' To accept explicitly the challenges in migrating to a country with another language provides an indicator of 'medium level' strength of the seriousness to migrate. The response categories vary from 'very much', to 'some extent', 'not much' and 'not at all'. The indicator of a firm intention to migrate includes only those respondents who answered 'very much' to this question. This study aims to capture the strength of the intention to migrate by using a more sophisticated scale.

The study has opted for an inclusive approach covering all relevant indicators provided in the questionnaire. In moving from softer to harder measurements it is only partially using harder indicators but it eliminates logical contradictions between answers to different questions and identifies those respondents with the highest consistency as the ones with the highest probability of migrating. Unfortunately, the measurement of the intention to migrate within the Eurobarometer survey lacks important indicators of the strength of the intention to migrate, which have been used in previous studies.

The IOM (1999) approach to measure migration potential, for example, is twofold: first of all, it distinguishes the length of intended migration between permanent, long-term temporary and short-term temporary. This distinction is not possible and poses a serious limitation for the present study. Secondly, it measures the strength of intended migration by using concrete activities preparing migration. All in all, it encompasses eight indicators¹², meaning that, in methodological terms, it provides the most satisfactory approach.

The present study provides a prudent assessment of different strengths of intention for migration by combining and controlling different relevant indicators. It also provides information on a gradual decision-making process, as it distinguishes between overcoming a 'natural inertia' to migration and identifying more specific target areas in a later phase. However, it has its limitations as far as hard indicators for the intention of migration are concerned. The study cannot provide a distinction by intended duration of the migration period. It lacks a longitudinal dimension, a family focus on decision-making and a measurement of concrete preparatory activities for migration.

¹² These indicators are to: learn a foreign language, obtain qualifications, sell property, obtain information, apply for jobs, find somewhere to live, apply for permit and contact people.

Breakdown of intentions by country group

The previous section discussed the general construction of the dependent variables, based on five different indicators. This section provides a short description of the overall distribution of the five indicators, combined with a breakdown by groupings of countries. For statistical reasons, the research cannot provide a country breakdown of results. The following country groupings will be used (see note on data in annex one):

- Bulgaria and Romania
- Cyprus, Malta and Slovenia
- Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia
- Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania

Results for Turkey and Poland will each be displayed separately. The report will note when large disparities arise for specific variables within the various country groupings.

Table 1 Various migration intentions

%	Intention to go to live and work in EU within five years	Intention to move within five years	Intention to move further than locally within five years*	Intention to move to EU in the next five years (as a % of population)	Intention to move to EU in the next five years (as a % of future mobility, second column)
Poland	16.4 (274)	17.2 (304)	8.8 (159)	1.8 (32)	11.5 (32)
Bulgaria, Romania	23.5 (324)	15.7 (251)	6.2 (117)	3.3 (60)	26.3 (60)
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	9.7 (163)	16.4 (273)	6.6 (125)	1.1 (19)	7.8 (19)
Turkey	34.0 (681)	26.9 (536)	9.6 (199)	0.8 (19)	3.3 (19)
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	11.3 (268)	17.5 (425)	5.9 (168)	1.1 (35)	7.4 (35)
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	15.6 (395)	19.2 (490)	6.5 (206)	2.1 (63)	14.4 (63)
AC 10	14.1 (1,100)	17.4 (1,492)	7.4 (658)	1.5 (149)	10.1 (149)
ACC 13	23.2 (2,105)	20.5 (2,279)	8.0 (974)	1.6 (228)	8.9 (228)

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April 2002

Notes: * locally = within the same city, town, village.

Figures in parentheses indicate the actual number of respondents

The first information regarding migration is provided by the question on the intention to live and work for an unspecified time, between several months or several years¹³, in one of the Member States of the EU. The first column in table one gives a breakdown according to the various country groupings. Overall, nearly a quarter (23%) of the interviewees show a general interest for regional mobility towards the EU. Between the different country groupings, the figures differ greatly. In Turkey, more than one third of the population (34%) is generally interested in migrating, whereas the interest in Cyprus, Malta and Slovenia (10%) is more than three times lower. Not surprisingly, considering the economic and social conditions, the Czech Republic, Hungary and Slovakia (11%) have also a lower general interest in migration. The only other countries which come close to the high figure for Turkey are Romania and Bulgaria with 24%. All other countries are in the range of

¹³ It intends to exclude short time migrants, who commute frequently.

between 15 and 18%. The results show a significant difference of nine percentage points between the general inclination to migrate in the ACC 13 and in the AC 10 countries.

In the second column of table one, the general prospects of geographical mobility are presented. Overall, one fifth (21%) of the citizens of the ACC intend to move in the next five years. Again, the highest intention for mobility is in Turkey, where more than one quarter (27%) of the people want to move. This tallies with another result, which shows that 38% of all Turkish citizens have already moved in the last 10 years. On average, Turks move 2.26 times, well above the average in the 13 ACC. ¹⁴

The second largest overall mobility can be found in the Baltic countries, at nearly 20%. Interestingly, Hungary and Slovenia are also at this same high level. All other country groupings are around 16%. At the other end of the scale, only 8% of the Maltese think that they will move in the next five years. In general, Malta has the lowest frequency of geographical mobility. Even among the respondents who moved in the last 10 years, the vast majority (nearly 90%) has moved only once in this period. The Maltese have a consistently low ratio of mobility.

The third single indicator (third column) covers the intention to move outside the local area in the next five years. This indicator excludes those respondents who only want to move locally within the same city, town or village. This more specific measurement of regional mobility leads to a significant reduction in the propensity towards mobility in comparison with the first two indicators. Overall, 8% in the candidate countries and 7% in the acceding countries intend to move outside their local environment in the next five years. It is remarkable that the gap between the ACC 13 and AC 10 has narrowed to less than 1%.

Also, the ranking of the various country groupings is altered by this variable, which indicates the measurement of different dimensions than the previous two variables. Turkey remains the country with the highest propensity to regional mobility at nearly 10%. Poland follows in second place with 9%. The low propensity in Romania and Bulgaria is notable, giving it the second lowest value at 6%. This represents a strong change of order compared with the previous indicator, where Poland was the fourth highest and the Baltic countries were second highest. The pattern changes also at the lower end, where Hungary/Czech Republic/Slovakia have the lowest propensity for regional mobility.

The next step focuses on the intended mobility to another EU country within the next five years (fifth column of table one). Overall, 9% of the citizens in the acceding and candidate countries, who have a general inclination for regional mobility, intend to move to another EU country. The propensity for the AC 10 is slightly higher, at 10%. In comparison with column three, this leads to the following result: citizens in the AC 10 have a slightly lower propensity for regional mobility than in the ACC 13 but, if they are open for regional mobility, their intention is more directed towards the EU.

¹⁴ More details can be found in the Social Situation report, 2002 (Commission of the European Communities et al, 2002).

At a country level, the Romanians and Bulgarians have by far the highest percentage with 26%. Bulgaria itself has a value of nearly 40%, i.e. of the population in Bulgaria which is regionally mobile, four out of ten want to migrate to an EU country. In the Baltic countries, the proportion is less than half that, at 14%. Surprisingly, the lowest figure can be found in Turkey, with 3%. So it appears that Turkey has by far the highest regionally mobile population of all the 13 acceding and candidate countries but, of that regionally mobile population, it has the lowest percentage wanting to migrate into the EU. Turkish regional mobility seems to be directed more towards internal Turkish target areas inside or outside the same region. A strong hypothesis would suggest rather an intention to move from the poorer eastern parts of Turkey to the more affluent western parts of the country¹⁵. A lower proportion of generally mobile people aiming for the EU can also be found in Cyprus, Malta and Slovenia and in the three central European countries.

This study relates the intention to move into another European country to the total population of each ACC. Together, 1.6% of the respondents of the 13 acceding and candidate countries have an intention to move (fourth column in table one). Countries in the AC 10 show the same propensity, at 1.5%. In Bulgaria and Romania, more than 3% of the population wants to migrate within the next five years. The second highest are the three Baltic countries, at just over 2%. The lowest figures, at around 1%, are in Turkey, Hungary/Czech Republic/Slovakia and in the two new southern Member States and Slovenia. The result for Turkey is obviously most surprising as it moves within the five indicators from a dominant first place to last place. This should be a clear warning against basing the estimation of migration potential on only one indicator.

A comparison of column four with column one also gives a clear indication of the reduced number of respondents when the questions move from more general indicators to more specific indicators. In column one, more than 2,000 respondents in the acceding and candidate countries and more than 1,000 in the acceding countries show a general interest in migration into the EU in the next five years. However, when it comes to the concrete intention for regional mobility towards the current Member States (column four), the number of respondents has fallen to around 150 for the AC 10 and to around 230 for the ACC 13.

Table 2 Willingness to live in another European country (where the language is different from mother tongue)

	Very much	To some extent	Not much	Not at all	All
Poland	8.6 (146)	29.2 (540)	17.4 (354)	44.9 (884)	100.0
Bulgaria, Romania	15.2 (224)	19.5 (328)	12.6 (264)	52.8 (1,146)	100.0
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	7.9 (135)	21.3 (379)	18.3 (320)	52.4 (1,104)	100.0
Turkey	19.4 (387)	19.5 (432)	20.2 (413)	41.0 (749)	100.0
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	5.9 (154)	22.5 (685)	16.8 (557)	54.8 (1,552)	100.0
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	7.6 (196)	23.4 (664)	21.1 (613)	47.9 (1,377)	100.0
AC 10	7.4 (631)	25.8 (2,268)	17.6 (1,844)	49.2 (4,917)	100.0
ACC 13	13.2 (1,242)	22.3 (3,028)	17.6 (2,521)	46.9 (6,812)	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002

Note: Figures in parentheses indicate the actual number of respondents.

¹⁵ This needs to be investigated in a further research report.

The last step describes the intensity of the willingness to live in another European country with another mother tongue, on a scale from 'very much', to 'some extent', 'not much' and 'not at all' (see table two). 13% of all citizens in the acceding and candidate countries have a high degree of willingness to move; nearly half (47%) have no intention at all and nearly a fifth (18%) say that they are 'not much interested' in living in another European country. All together, two thirds are relatively immobile and a third are more mobile. The AC 10 show the same overall result with one significant variation: only 7% have a strong willingness to live in another country. Half of the population has no intention at all to move.

Looking in more detail at the group with the highest intention, Turkey (19%) and Bulgaria/Romania (15%) are top of the list. All other country groupings have single digit figures between 6% and 8%. Looking at the other end of the spectrum, citizens from Cyprus and Malta show a high resistance to move. More than two thirds of respondents from those countries (taking out Slovenia from the aggregated 52% figure above) are not at all willing to move to another European country. They are followed by Hungarians, Czechs and Slovakians with 55%. Even a significant part of the Turkish population is completely unwilling to move (41%). The conclusion is that, even in those countries with an average high mobility, significant parts of the population are extremely immobile.

The results in this section need some interpretation, as they show two different patterns of intention towards regional mobility related to two different sets of indicators. Direct questions measure the general interest to migrate into the EU in its own right; while other questions relate the regional mobility towards the EU with different types of alternative target areas. In the latter case, the intention of the question is to direct the respondent to compare different target areas for regional mobility. Those questions provide, therefore, a higher and more complex level of measuring the intention for future migration than direct questions that do not consider the contextual framework of the respondent.

This means, for example, that, if Turkish respondents are asked about their regional mobility towards the EU, they show an extremely high incidence for migration. If, however, the intention for regional mobility is measured within the context of a menu of alternative target areas, most Turkish respondents choose target areas within Turkey instead of the EU.

These results confirm also the need for prudence with regard to the construction of the three complex indicators for migration towards the EU. Questions 66 and 67 of the present Eurobarometer questionnaire cannot be taken as face value questions, but have to be systematically related to the range of questions measuring mobility towards the EU in the overall framework of regional mobility.

Cross-country comparisons

Based on the empirical description of the five single indicators which have been used to construct the three dependent variables, this section provides an overview of the three key dependent variables: the general inclination, basic intention and firm intention to migrate into the EU. As this study discusses migration in a broader quality of life context, the intention to migrate is calculated for the whole population of the acceding and candidate countries from 15 years of age onwards. The report considers not only labour market aspects but also a variety of other rationale for migration including personal reasons to be re-united with the family or poor housing conditions.

Table 3 Levels of migration intentions

	A/ A 11 II		
	% General inclination	Basic intention	Firm intention
Poland	3.7 (63)	1.6 (27)	1.0 (16)
Bulgaria, Romania	5.0 (84)	3.2 (57)	2.0 (31)
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	2.1 (38)	0.8 (14)	0.7 (11)
Turkey	6.2 (136)	0.8 (18)	0.3 (7)
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	2.4 (59)	0.8 (26)	0.6 (17)
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	3.5 (112)	2.0 (58)	0.8 (25)
AC 10	3.1 (272)	1.3 (125)	0.8 (69)
ACC 13	4.6 (492)	1.5 (200)	0.9 (107)
		` '	•

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002

Note: Figures in parentheses indicate the actual number of respondents.

According to the first column in table three, 4.6% of citizens in the acceding and candidate countries have a general inclination to move¹⁶. This is reduced to 1.5% as far as the basic intention to migration is concerned, and further reduced to just under 1% (0.9%) for the firm intention to move from the ACC into the EU. This means that only one-fifth of the population that has a general inclination for migration is to be regarded as a 'hard core' group, where a higher probability of actual migration can be predicted. The AC 10 show a similar trend at a lower level. It is remarkable, however, that the difference between the two groups of countries is reduced from 1.5% with regard to the general inclination to 0.1% with regard to the firm intention to migrate. On the basis of these results, one can predict the same propensity to migrate in the acceding countries as in the acceding and candidate countries.

Not surprisingly, the highest general inclination to migrate is shown in Turkey with 6.2% and in Bulgaria/Romania with 5%. Bulgaria itself reaches similar levels to Turkey. The people in Malta/Slovenia/Cyprus have less inclination to migrate, at around 2%. Within this grouping, the Maltese are least inclined, at 1.3%. The Hungary/Czech Republic/Slovakia group has only a slightly higher migration potential (2.4%). This means, for EU policy in the pre-accession phase, that the larger groups of potential migrants are outside the 10 acceding countries. The highest percentages in the group of acceding countries are Poland and the three Baltic countries at around 3.5%, which is still a significantly lower migration potential than the candidate countries.

The basic intention to migrate to the EU is displayed in column two of table three. This indicator measures the respondent's intention to migrate to the EU within the context of all other relevant target areas for migration. Hence, it forces the respondent to make a clear choice. Overall, 1.5% of all respondents in the acceding and candidate countries have a basic intention to migrate into the EU. Bulgaria/Romania is the only country with an elevated figure of 3.2%. The three Baltic countries have a higher than average intention to migrate, at 2%. Three clusters of 0.8% each are found at the lower end. The only surprising result among these is Turkey, which is shown to prefer local migration, as has been already discussed.

¹⁶ As the differences are relatively small, decimal figures are used to describe the results.

The final indicator covers the firm intention to migrate by cross checking the basic intention to migrate with a high degree of willingness to live in another European country, where the language is different from one's mother tongue. In three country clusters, around 0.5% of the population has a firm intention to migrate into the EU: the southern European acceding countries and Slovenia, the central European countries and Turkey. Bulgaria/Romania are highest at 2%. The highest country result is in Bulgaria with 2.5% and the lowest in Malta and Turkey with 0.1-0.3%. At 1%, Poland has the second highest firm intention for migration into the European Union in the next five years.

The next step controls if these trends can be confirmed, if one focuses on the active labour market population. Table four displays the figures for the general, basic and firm intention to migrate for the age group 15 to 65. Looking at the overall results for the country groupings and for the three indicators reveals only minor changes. The general inclination increases by 0.6% and the firm intention remains nearly stable. The migration potential in Bulgaria/Romania rises higher than the relative increases for other countries, i.e. by 1.3 percentage points for general inclination and by half a percentage point for firm intention. In general, however, most countries show only small changes. Consequently, the results of this study can be used for comparisons with other studies, which focus exclusively on the labour market active population.

Table 4 Migration intentions among persons aged 15-65

	General inclination	Basic intention	Firm intention
Poland	4.3 (62)	1.8 (26)	1.1 (15)
Bulgaria, Romania	6.3 (84)	4.0 (57)	2.5 (31)
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	2.5 (36)	1.0 (13)	0.8 (10)
Turkey	6.3 (135)	0.8 (18)	0.3 (7)
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	2.9 (57)	1.0 (25)	0.8 (16)
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	4.0 (112)	2.3 (58)	0.9 (25)
AC 10	3.7 (267)	1.5 (122)	1.0 (66)
ACC 13	5.2 (486)	1.7 (197)	1.0 (104)

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2000

Note: Figures in parentheses indicate the actual number of respondents

In summary, the actual intention to migrate to Europe two years before accession, in May 2004, was relatively low in the AC 10 and ACC 13. Considering all sorts of measurement errors, which usually lead to an overestimation of the propensity to migrate on the basis of individual survey data, the present report shows a general inclination of between 3% (acceding countries) and 4.6% (candidate countries) with just 1.5% of the populations in the ACC expressing a basic intention and 1% expressing a firm intention towards migration.

Comparison with a recent study on enlargement

A comparison can be made between the estimates for migration potential based on the Eurobarometer survey from 2002, as outlined in this report, and results from a recent econometric study of the European Commission (2001) on 'The impact of eastern enlargement on employment and labour markets in the EU and Member States'. Comparability is not easy as both studies use

different methodologies. The present report is based on individual survey data, with all its advantages and disadvantages in predicting actual migration behaviour. This study predicts the possible increase in migration stock in the 'old' EU Member States within the next five years, i.e. by the end of 2006. Its key dependent variable are various estimated migration rates in the country of origin as a percentage of the population who are 15 years and older.

The study of the Commission uses a macro-economic approach in order to estimate annual migration flows between 2002 and 2030¹⁷. Unlike the present study, the Commission only includes 10 of the acceding and candidate countries, leaving out the three southern states, Cyprus, Malta and Turkey. The coefficients for the estimation of the migration potential are based on time series data of the migration flows to Germany in the period 1967 to 1998. Its key dependent variable is the annual change in the ratio of the stock of migrants to the population in the receiving country. The theoretical assumptions are based on the human capital paradigm of migration. The empirical model follows mainly the Harris and Todaro model (1970) and the more recent British approach by Hatton (1995).

As independent variables, the Commission model uses the following sets of indicators: the difference of per capita purchasing power parity, the employment rate in the home and host countries, the ratio of the stock of migrants to the home population and other institutional variables. In addition, the model is estimated with the help of country specific effects to control for culture, policy, language, distance, etc (European Commission, 2001, p. 96). For the dynamic analysis, two additional basic assumptions are made as far as the baseline projection is concerned: that the GDP gap between old and new Member States converges by two percentage points per year; and that the unemployment rates are stable.

Based on these assumptions, the study estimates an increase of the stock of migrants from 1.16 million in 2002 to 3.9 million in 2030. The annual flow figures decrease from 340,000 in 2002 to under 3,000 in 2030.

Due to the different methodologies, the two studies can only be compared on the basis of estimated changes in the stock figures in 10 acceding and candidate countries between 2002 and 2006. For this comparison, the following calculations have to be made for the Commission study: the predicted number of the stock of migrants is 1.16 million in 2002 and 2.25 million in 2006¹⁸. This results in a predicted increase of 1.1 million migrants in the time span 2002 to 2006 for the 10 central and eastern European acceding and candidate countries.

In order to make the present study comparable, it has to provide results for the three dependent variables for the 10 countries included in the Commission's study. The results for the 10 central and eastern European acceding and candidate countries are as follows:

General inclination: 3.7%Basic intention: 1.8%Firm intention: 1.2%

 $^{^{17}}$ A critique of these kind of methodological approaches can be found for example in Fassmann and Muenz (2002, p.61f).

¹⁸ The following calculation was used, based on tables 7.10 and 7.11 (European Commission, 2001, pp. 104-105): 1.99 million (stock 2005) plus 0.25 million (flow; 2006) adds up to 2.24 million by the end of 2006.

The next step involves calculating the population in these 10 countries for the age groups 15 years and older. The total population for these 10 countries on 1 January 2001 was 102 million (Eurostat, 2002). Subtracting the population under 15 years of age (around 19.5 million) provides a total number of 82.5 million inhabitants in the 10 central and eastern European acceding and candidate countries who are 15 years of age and older. Multiplying this basic figure with the three coefficients provides the following predicted increase in the migration stock, up to the end of 2006:

General inclination: 3.05 millionBasic intention: 1.48 million

■ Firm intention: one million (990,000)

The result of the comparison is that both methods lead to similar results. They predict an increase in the total number of migrants from the 10 eastern European acceding and candidate countries of between one and 1.1 million people having a firm intention to migrate in the years up to the end of 2006 to the old Member States of the EU.

Conclusion

The measurement and the prediction of the volume of future migration into the EU from the acceding and candidate countries is a difficult subject politically and in methodological terms. The research concurs with the results of most serious micro studies that the EU should not expect a tidal wave of emigrants from the ACC. All indicators point to a similar volume experienced following the southern enlargement of the EU in the 1980s.

It is remarkable that the present study also concurs with the recent econometric study of the Commission from 2001. Both studies predict an increase of around 1.1 million migrants from the east within the next five years. This study shows a wide migration potential towards the EU of between 1.8 and 3.7%, and a narrow potential of around 1.2%, excluding any return migration. These results are also in line with studies of Layard et al (1994) and of Straubhaar (2001b). They estimate, over 15 years, a gross migration rate of the home population of around 3-4% and a net potential of 1.5-2% from the eastern European acceding and candidate countries (excluding Cyprus, Malta and Turkey).

The differences in the volume of migration from different countries are important from a political point of view. According to this study, the highest migration potential within the ACC 13 is from Bulgaria and Romania. Turkey seems to be much less problematic, with a migration potential of less than 0.5%. The figures for all the larger acceding countries are around 1% in the next five years.

However, the present research has serious limitations. It cannot predict the intended target country, or the intended length of stay of the migrants. Nor does it provide any indicators for the potential on cross-border commuting¹⁹ and return migration.

¹⁹ Huber (2001) provides an interesting contribution on cross-border commuting.

Socio-economic factors

This chapter deals with five important socio-economic variables – age, gender, education, employment and family status – in terms of their relation to intended migration to the EU. All five indicators are used in various concepts to explain migration behaviour. Competing explanatory models of migration often use the same indicators. The intention of this chapter is to provide a descriptive analysis of the main socio-economic characteristics of those respondents who express a willingness to migrate. This provides some additional insights in the conceptual debate, e.g. on the increasing numbers of women who migrate and the significance of unemployment as a driver for migration.

A second objective of the chapter relates to policy development. The heterogeneity of the group of potential migrants has to be taken into account in designing relevant labour market and social policy measures and in coping with the increasing movement from the acceding and candidate countries to the EU. For policymakers, it is important to know if the majority of migrants has a high or low educational level, are younger or older, or are unemployed. 'It is therefore important that policies are designed according to the opportunities and constraints specific to different groups...as well as according to specific groups' transnational spheres of action.' (Nyberg-Soerensen et al, 2002, p.5)

Age considerations

There is wide consensus in migration literature of a strong influence of age on migration (Fassmann and Hintermann, 1997; Kalter, 1997; Bauer and Zimmermann, 1999; Pricewaterhouse Coopers, 2002). Younger groups are regarded as highly mobile, whereas, beyond the age of 40, there is a significant drop of intended migration. From an economic point of view, two main explanations are given. Younger groups usually have better labour market prospects in the receiving country, in particular when they are prepared to take up lower paid jobs, mainly in the service sector. They often increase their labour market chances in the receiving countries by accepting work beneath their actual level of qualification, thus providing local employers with a lower wage rate combined with higher productivity. The second economic argument comes from human capital theory, which suggests a better return on investment in migration for younger people. Older workers have a lower economic incentive to migrate, as the amortisation period for their investment is shorter (Bauer and Zimmermann, 1999, p. 15).

Socio-economic models would suggest that younger people have a higher degree of dissatisfaction with existing conditions in their country of origin. Combined with higher levels of aspiration, this results in a strong feeling of relative deprivation and frustration. Consequently, younger groups develop a greater willingness to migrate. The specific place of younger people in the family hierarchy can also explain their stronger interest in migration. The older members of the family, in particular the head of household, remain in the country of origin in order to maintain the family, whereas younger members are sent abroad to earn additional money.

Looking at the general inclination to migrate, between 85% and 90% of the potential migrants in AC 10 and ACC 13 are under 40 years of age (see table five). In both groups of countries, the youngest group (15-24) has the highest intention to migrate. This tendency is, however, 10% higher in the AC 10 than in the ACC 13.

Table 5 Breakdown of persons with general inclination to migrate by age group across countries

	15-24	25-39	40-54	55+	All
Poland	64.3	27.9	7.8	0.0	100.0
Bulgaria, Romania	61.5	21.7	16.0	0.7	100.0
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	-	-	-	-	-
Turkey	39.8	42.8	13.0	4.5	100.0
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	60.7	31.8	5.4	2.1	100.0
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	44.8	40.1	14.7	0.4	100.0
AC 10	61.0	30.4	7.9	0.7	100.0
ACC 13	50.9	34.5	12.0	2.5	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Comparing general inclination with firm intention to migrate shows a structural shift in the AC 10 (see table six). The dominant group is now the 25-34 year old, who represent nearly half of the potential migrants. This is an increase of 20% compared to the general inclination. As far as the ACC 13 are concerned, the trend moves in the opposite direction. The youngest group increases by 6%, whereas the second youngest group increases only marginally. This reverse trend is explained by the figures for Bulgaria and Romania. Here, the share of the youngest group having firm intentions to migrate is extremely high, at 75%. This shows an increase of 15%, compared with the general inclination to migrate.

Table 6 Breakdown of persons with firm intention to migrate by age group across countries

	15-24	25-39	40-54	55+	All
AC 10	45.6	49.3	5.0	0.1	100.0
ACC 13	56.8	32.4	10.0	0.8	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Analysing the general inclination of the youngest group to migrate in more detail (table five), Bulgaria/Romania, the two new southern Member States and Slovenia and the three Central European countries have a share of between 60% and 65% in this age group. The lowest share can be found in Turkey with around 40%. In every country, at least 40% are from the youngest age group²⁰. These results differ from those of Pricewaterhouse Coopers (2002) for three countries (Poland, Czech Republic and Hungary), where the under 25-year-olds are shown to represent only a third of the expected migrants. In the present study, the results for these three countries are significantly higher, ranging from 52% to 65%²¹.

In a next step, the focus is on the percentage of people willing to migrate from a specific age group (see table seven). For the AC 10 and ACC 13, one out of 10 of the youngest age group want to migrate into the EU. The highest tendency to migrate is shown in Romania and Bulgaria, where

²⁰ The second youngest age group shows a different pattern. Turkey is the only country where this group represents the dominant age group. High percentages are also shown in Latvia and Lithuania. Looking at the oldest age group, Turkey (5%) and Slovakia (6%) have a significant share of older potential migrants.

²¹ Fassmann and Hintermann (1997) estimate for the same three countries plus Slovakia a share of more than 40% for the youngest group. Drinkwater (2002, p. 16) confirms the strong positive relationship of age with willingness to migrate through a multivariate analysis.

nearly one out of five want to migrate. Poland reaches nearly 12%. This has the potential of a massive 'youth drain' from these countries. Average figures of under 10% can be found in the remaining country groupings. Just 4% of the lowest age group in Malta have an inclination to migrate.

Table 7 Persons with general inclination to migrate by age group across countries

%	15-24	25-39	40-54	55+
Poland	11.9	4.0	1.1	0.0
Bulgaria, Romania	19.1	4.7	3.3	0.1
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	7.1	2.4	0.7	0.1
Turkey	8.3	7.3	3.8	2.2
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	8.3	3.2	0.5	0.2
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	8.3	4.9	2.1	0.0
AC 10	10.1	3.7	1.0	0.1
ACC 13	10.5	5.5	2.3	0.5

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Looking at the second youngest group, between 4% and 6% in the AC 10 and ACC 13 want to migrate. The highest percentage is in Turkey, where 7% of the 25-39 year old age group want to migrate into the EU.

A country specific analysis of the firm intention to migrate is not possible due to the small number of cases. The overall results, however, indicate that 2% of the youngest age group in the AC 10 and ACC 13 have a firm intention to migrate. For the second youngest age group, this figure is reduced for the ACC 13 to 1% and for the AC 10 to 1.5%. In Bulgaria and Romania, however, 10% of the youngest age group have a firm intention to migrate.

The results confirm the 'collective wisdom' that migration mainly happens in earlier life phases. The relative share varies, however, between countries, different points in time and in various studies. All studies concur that the extent of the intention to migrate above 40 years of age is negligible. The receiving countries of the EU can expect 'fresh blood' for their labour markets and can hope for a small improvement to their demographic structures. Some of the 'sending' countries, however, face the prospect of a major 'youth drain', which, in countries like Bulgaria and Romania, may lead to an outflow of 5% to 10% among the youngest age group in the next five years. This raises serious questions for EU developmental policy towards Bulgaria and Romania in the pre-accession phase before 2007.

Gender differences

Traditionally, the largest proportion of migrants have been male. Younger men were sent out to look for work to finance the remaining family through remittance payments sent home, whereas younger women stayed at home, taking over family responsibilities. If female migration occurred, it was family linked and was seen in policy terms as a secondary type of migration. Kofman (2003, p. 3) estimates that previously 65% of all female permanent migration into the EU was family linked.

According to several authors (Anthias and Lazaridis, 2000; Kofman et al, 2000; Kofman, 2003), this common assertion is challenged and international migration has seen increasing numbers of women migrants in Europe. One hypothesis is that a reverse trend has been triggered by the increasing level of education for women in many acceding and candidate countries, the frequent loss of employment due to economic transformation, the search for new employment opportunities and a changing role model, which challenges the traditional male breadwinner model. This is, however, based on the assumption that higher educational attainment and changed labour market conditions in the acceding and candidate countries goes hand-in-hand with a higher propensity to migrate. In addition, female migration could be increased by better labour market opportunities for women in specific segments of the expanding service sector, e.g. in health care and household related services, of the receiving countries.

The hypothesis of a 'feminisation' of migration is supported by an overview by Nyberg-Soerensen et al (2002, pp. 4-5)²². They observe the emergence of new groups of migrants, which include young single women or female family breadwinners. An increasing number of women move independently rather than under the authority of older relatives or as part of a family strategy. Migration takes place more and more within female networks, which are separated from those of men. Female migrants differ with regard to their socio-economic background. Nyberg-Soerensen et al (2002) identify four groups: 1) women from rural backgrounds migrating on their own or as part of a family re-unification; 2) low-skilled women from urban backgrounds migrating due to divorce, increasing poverty and deprivation levels; 3) higher educated women motivated by the lack of appropriate job opportunities in the country of origin; and 4) women fleeing civil unrest in their countries²³.

Similar trends are identified by Morokvasic (1996) and Kofman (2003). They observe new forms of transient labour migration of women from eastern Europe, often based on a rotational system, enabling women to undertake domestic work, care, cleaning and trading, together with familial responsibilities in their home countries. This form of migration left behind family members and reproduced a pattern of separated families, which was quite common in the period of 'guest workers'. These authors also observe women increasingly as independent labour migrants, and sometimes as the main money providers for the remaining family members in the countries from which they came.

The hypothesis of an increasing feminisation of migration from the acceding and candidate countries is questioned by the argument that many women in those countries are more conservative than men. This concerns both traditional lifestyles and the inclination to less risk-taking in the labour market and in personal life. As both aspects are strongly related to the intention to migrate, the prediction would be an overall lower female propensity to migrate. It could also support a polarisation hypothesis according to different levels of risk-taking among different groups of women.

According to the authors, female migration is linked to global economic restructuring, and its effects on the labour market in the sending and receiving countries. European labour markets offer

The study of the European Commission (1993, p. 15) on migration and labour mobility identified some evidence of an increasing feminisation of migration.

²³ Even though this type-casting is put forward for less developed countries, it can be transposed onto women from the candidate countries.

employment as domestic workers or in the broader service sector. A substantial minority of women enters the sex industry, many involuntarily through trafficking by prostitution networks. These conditions lead to a different assessment of the living conditions of migrant workers. While some authors see them as a new 'slave' labour force (Anthias and Lazaridis, 2000) in Europe, others stress their relative autonomy (Lisborg, 2001). All observers agree that diversity and polarisation is increasing. Most female migrants experience a high degree of deskilling. The relevant question for this study is to what extent these new trends can be found in the attitude towards migration in the acceding and candidate countries.

Table 8 Breakdown of persons with general inclination to migrate by gender across countries

	Male	Female	All
Poland	63.6	36.4	100.0
Bulgaria, Romania	57.9	42.1	100.0
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	-	-	-
Turkey	70.7	29.3	100.0
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	35.9	64.1	100.0
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	52.0	48.0	100.0
AC 10	53.7	46.3	100.0
ACC 13	62.2	37.8	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Note: Figures for Cyprus, Malta and Slovenia not available.

The gender breakdown of the general inclination for migration shows a nearly equal distribution between the AC 10, whereas, in the ACC 13, nearly two-thirds are men (see table eight). Within the 13 countries, there is a clear male dominance in general inclination to migrate in Turkey, Bulgaria/Romania and Poland. However, there is a clear female dominance in Hungary, Slovakia and the Czech Republic. The Baltic countries and Malta/Cyprus/Slovenia are nearly 50-50.

A previous study by Fassmann and Hintermann (1997, p. 18), covering the four central European countries (Poland, Hungary, Slovakia, Czech Republic), confirmed the results of the present study for Poland only, whereas the other three countries showed a lower female rate of between 34% and 40%. The question is whether there has been a structural change in those three countries between 1996 and 2002 towards a stronger feminisation towards migration, or if these increases are based on different methodologies²⁴.

Looking at the overall figures for a firm intention to migrate in the AC 10 and ACC 13 (see table nine), men have a higher intention to migrate than women with a difference of between 10 and 15%. However, the share of women is relatively high, at 40-45%. Based on firm intention to migrate, countries like Poland have now a female majority and the difference in Bulgaria/Romania has narrowed to four percentage points.

²⁴ Further analysis should look, in particular, at the age, qualification and marital status of potential female migrants.

Table 9 Breakdown of persons with firm intention to migrate by gender across countries

	Male	Female	All
AC 10	54.7	45.3	100.0
ACC 13	58.3	41.7	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002

Table 10 focuses on the percentage from each gender with a general inclination to migrate, as part of the whole population of 15 years of age and older. In the ACC 13, 6% of all men want to migrate; in the AC 10, this is reduced to 4%. Within the 13 countries, there are strong differences. In Turkey and Bulgaria/Romania, between 7% and 9% of the male population are mobile. At the other extreme are Hungary and Malta, where only 1% of the male population wants to migrate.

Table 10 Persons with general inclination to migrate by gender across countries

	Male	Female
Poland	5.0	2.5
Bulgaria, Romania	6.7	4.2
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	2.3	1.9
Turkey	8.6	3.7
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	1.9	2.8
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	3.9	3.1
AC 10	3.6	2.7
ACC 13	5.9	3.3

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002

As far as women are concerned, the country differences are less pronounced. Between 2% (Cyprus/Malta/Slovenia) and 4% of the female population are mobile, with an average of around 3% for the AC 10 and ACC 13. The highest share is in Romania and Bulgaria, at 4%.

The acceding countries show a higher than expected proportion of women as part of their mobile population. This seems to confirm the newer hypothesis of an increasing feminisation of migration. Results from some central European countries clearly point in this direction. There are also indications of an accelerating trend over time. Nevertheless, these results have to be interpreted with caution. They may be based on a measurement error due to the small number of cases. However, it could also indicate a structural change of the composition of the mobile workforce in the more developed acceding countries.

Migration policy should take these new trends into consideration. 'International agencies should therefore address migrants' gender specific concerns and make sure to follow up effectively on the gender awareness campaigns and programmes' (Nyberg-Soerensen, 2002, p.5). This is particularly important for females migrating back home. Unless they are assisted, they may lose newly gained freedom in gender relationships compared with men when they return to their country of origin.

Educational level

High educational attainment is regarded as a positive influence factor on migration. From a human capital perspective, it is assumed that higher levels of education offer increased income returns for specific segments of the labour market. It is also argued that higher levels of education provide a greater ability to collect and process information, which lowers the risk and increases the propensity of migration.

Bauer and Zimmermann (1999) develop the opposite hypothesis based on an analysis of several international studies of migration. They find an insignificant or even negative coefficient between levels of education and propensity to migrate. This can be explained by the prevalence of low-skilled labour markets for migrants in the destination countries, which makes migration for high-skilled individuals less beneficial.

Migration of students is seen by some observers as a form of migration of young and qualified labour. In several receiving countries, it has been easier to switch from a student to worker status than to migrate as fully qualified employee (SOPEMI, 2001; Kofman, 2003).

Table 11 Breakdown of persons with general inclination to migrate by school-leaving age across countries

Primary (up to 15 years)	Secondary (16-19 years)	Tertiary (20+ years)	Still studying	All
3.2	28.9	15.4	52.6	100.0
18.9	36.7	13.6	30.7	100.0
-	-	-	-	-
37.2	23.1	18.9	20.7	100.0
6.8	32.7	17.1	43.5	100.0
2.8	31.9	31.4	33.9	100.0
4.5	29.3	18.5	47.6	100.0
22.0	27.8	17.4	32.8	100.0
	(up to 15 years) 3.2 18.9 - 37.2 6.8 2.8 4.5	(up to 15 years) (16-19 years) 3.2 28.9 18.9 36.7 - - 37.2 23.1 6.8 32.7 2.8 31.9 4.5 29.3	(up to 15 years) (16-19 years) (20+ years) 3.2 28.9 15.4 18.9 36.7 13.6 - - - 37.2 23.1 18.9 6.8 32.7 17.1 2.8 31.9 31.4 4.5 29.3 18.5	(up to 15 years) (16-19 years) (20+ years) studying 3.2 28.9 15.4 52.6 18.9 36.7 13.6 30.7 - - - - 37.2 23.1 18.9 20.7 6.8 32.7 17.1 43.5 2.8 31.9 31.4 33.9 4.5 29.3 18.5 47.6

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002. *Note:* Figures for Cyprus, Malta and Slovenia not available.

As far as the level of educational attainment is concerned, the AC 10 and the ACC 13 present completely different patterns (see table 11). Within the AC 10, nearly half of the potentially mobile population are studying, almost one in five has a third level education and less than 5% completed their education at primary level. Hence, the potential migrants from the AC 10 represent a highly qualified future labour supply for the EU^{25} .

The profile of the potential migrants from the ACC 13 is distinctly different. Those who have completed their education at primary and secondary levels account for around a quarter each; 17% have a third level degree and a third are still studying. This group of countries has a 20% lower level of educational attainment than the AC 10. Consequently, the integration into EU labour

²⁵ Fassmann and Hintermann (1997) estimate for four Central European Countries that 12% of the wider migration potential had a third level degree.

markets of those migrants may prove more difficult. This difference can be mainly explained by the Turkish results, where nearly 40% of the mobile population has only a primary education, while, in Bulgaria/Romania, the figure is around 20%²⁶.

The Baltic countries have a high proportion (over 30%) of potential migrants with third level education. For Cyprus/Malta/Slovenia, the figure is over 25%. Overall, 95% of potential migrants from the AC 10 and 78% from the ACC 13 have an educational attainment above primary level.

Comparing the results for the general inclination to migrate with the results for a firm intention to migrate confirms the overall trend (see table 12). Almost 100% of migrants from the AC 10 with a strong intention of mobility have more than a primary level attainment and 30% have a third level degree. Nearly 40% are still studying. Just over 10% of highly mobile migrants in the ACC 13 have only primary education; one in four have completed a third level qualification and one in three are still studying. This represents a difference of around 10% between the two country groupings.

Table 12 Breakdown of persons with firm intention to migrate by school-leaving age across countries

	Primary (up to 15 years)	Secondary (16-19 years)	Tertiary (20+ years)	Still studying	All
AC 10	0.1	30.2	31.0	38.7	100.0
ACC 13	11.5	30.3	24.7	33.5	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002

An important question is what percentage might migrate among all respondents with third level education (see table 13). The ACC 13 stand to lose around 5% of those with a third level education. In the AC 10, the figure is slightly lower at 3%.

Table 13 Persons with general inclination to migrate by school-leaving age across countries

%	Primary (up to 15 years)	Secondary (16-19 years)	Tertiary (20+ years)	Still studying
Poland	0.6	2.5	2.7	13.3
Bulgaria, Romania	4.0	4.6	3.7	18.6
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	0.2	1.0	3.2	7.6
Turkey	3.6	7.4	15.1	11.6
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	0.7	1.6	2.7	9.1
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	1.3	2.6	3.0	8.9
AC 10	0.7	2.1	2.8	11.3
ACC 13	2.7	3.5	4.8	12.7

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002

More serious is the potential loss within the student population. They risk losing between 11-13% of all students in the next five years. This represents the prospect of a serious 'brain and youth

²⁶ A particularly low proportion of migrants with poor education come from Cyprus, Lithuania and Slovakia. Within the AC 10, Hungary is the only exception, with a relatively high share of migrants with a primary level attainment only (21%).

drain' for those countries, leading to the risk of reduced economic growth and negative developmental consequences, as described by Myrdal (1956)²⁷, Wallerstein (1974) and Olesen (2002)²⁸.

At country level, this pattern is even more pronounced. In Turkey, a remarkable 15% of all respondents with third-level education declare a general inclination to migrate. The next highest figure is 4% in Bulgaria/Romania. The greatest danger of a brain drain of students is in Bulgaria/Romania, at 19%. It seems that the current difficult economic and social conditions, combined with the delayed accession to the European Union, must have a negative effect. The figure is extremely high in comparison with Cyprus/Malta/Slovenia (8%) and Hungary/Czech Republic/ Slovakia (9%).

The extent of potential migration is, however, dramatically reduced if one considers the firm intention to migrate. In both the AC 10 and the ACC 13, around 2.5% of students and 1% of respondents with third level education have a serious intention to migrate into the EU.

From a European Union perspective, these figures should help to alleviate fears about the expected structure of inward migration. A large majority of potential migrants from the AC 10 is well educated. This provides more opportunities than risks for the old EU Member States. For the acceding and candidate countries, these figures mark a significant challenge to their internal economic and social development. The extent of the potential brain drain seems more limited, however, if one considers the firm intention to migrate. Many students have a general feeling that migration may be an option, but have invested little in making migration happen in the near future. The future will show if the envisaged accession for 2007 of Bulgaria and Romania, outlined at the Thessalonika Summit in June 2003, will change the attitude of graduates and students.

Employment status

Labour market theory puts forward income differentials as the strongest influence factors on migration and employment differentials as the second strongest. Some scholars reverse the order (e.g. Alecke et al, 2001). As income and employment differentials cannot be measured within the remit of this report, it concentrates instead on the employment status, which includes four dimensions: being in paid employment or unemployed, studying or having another officially inactive status in the labour market (housewife, pensioner).

The leading hypothesis is that unemployed people, particularly in countries with high unemployment rates, are more mobile than employed people. A counter argument is developed based on socio-economic concepts, which stress the importance of a minimum of resources to provide the capability for migration as a realistic option. Both hypotheses suggest conflicting pressure on the intention to migrate for the unemployed, who may face the necessity but lack the resources for migration. The combined hypotheses would lead to a migration band: below the

²⁷ More detail on the expected brain drain can be found in Carrington and Detragiache's report for the IMF (1998).

²⁸ Olesen (2002, pp.9-12) also analysed the potential of return migration, combined with a possible 'brain gain' for the originally sending countries.

band, one is too poor to migrate and, above the band, one is sufficiently well-off not to need to migrate (Olesen, 2002, p. 14).

Economic concepts, focusing on search and information costs, predict that unemployed people have less constrained time budgets for preparatory search and information behaviour related to migration. This would suggest a higher propensity for migration by unemployed people compared with employed people.

Looking at the different groups which have an inactive labour market status, students are the most significant. Following the arguments put forward in relation to the importance of age and education, the study has already shown a high propensity among students for migration in the 13 acceding and candidate countries.

Table 14 Breakdown of persons with general inclination to migrate by employment status across countries

	Employed	Unemployed	Student	Other inactive	All
Poland	18.9	26.2	52.7	2.2	100.0
Bulgaria, Romania	31.8	19.7	35.3	13.2	100.0
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	-	-	-	-	-
Turkey	35.1	32.8	17.6	14.5	100.0
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	42.4	8.2	49.0	0.5	100.0
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	46.0	20.7	26.3	7.0	100.0
AC 10	28.9	20.5	48.4	2.2	100.0
ACC 13	32.1	25.1	32.1	10.7	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Note: Figures for Cyprus, Malta and Slovenia not available.

The general inclination to migrate, in relation to employment status, is shown in table 14. Overall, the ACC 13 and the AC 10 have different patterns. Among the ACC 13 migrants, about a third each are employed or are students and a quarter are unemployed. In the AC 10, almost 50% are students, with the two other groups covering around a quarter each. Hence, a strong difference occurs related to the relative importance of the share of students, as discussed in previous sections.

The proportion of unemployed respondents varies among the 13 countries. In Turkey, unemployed people represent one third and in Poland one fourth of all potential migrants. In the Baltic countries and in Bulgaria/Romania, they represent 20%. Those figures support mainstream neoclassical labour market concepts. However, in countries like Slovakia and Slovenia, only 5% of potential migrants are unemployed. This point will be taken up later on.

The relative share of employed people also varies significantly, between nearly 50% in Cyprus/Malta/Slovenia and in the Baltic countries on the one hand, and 19% in Poland on the other. Other inactive people represent a share of 10%, with the highest percentages in Bulgaria/Romania (13%) and Turkey (15%).

Table 15 Breakdown of persons with firm intention to migrate by employment status across countries

	Employed	Unemployed	Student	Other inactive	All
AC 10	27.3	31.5	41.1	0.1	100.0
ACC 13	21.9	28.7	38.4	11.0	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002

Comparing the results of the general inclination with the firm intention to migrate shows some changes for the AC 10 countries (see table 15). The proportion of students with a firm intention is reduced to 41% from the 48% who had a general inclination. The same comparison for unemployed people shows an increase from 21% to 32%. The breakdown of all potential migrants with a firm intention is 41% for students, 32% unemployed and 27% employed. For the ACC 13, one observes a similar pattern, but with a lower percentage of employed people (22%); 11% of those with a firm intention to migrate are other inactive.

Table 16 Persons with general inclination to migrate by employment status across countries

% Employed	Unemployed	Student	Other inactive
2.0	7.1	14.4	0.2
5.3	7.0	21.8	1.6
2.2	2.7	7.0	0.1
7.1	12.1	11.6	2.1
2.1	2.5	9.9	0.0
3.2	6.6	7.7	0.9
2.2	5.9	12.0	0.2
4.1	8.7	13.7	1.2
	2.0 5.3 2.2 7.1 2.1 3.2 2.2	2.0 7.1 5.3 7.0 2.2 2.7 7.1 12.1 2.1 2.5 3.2 6.6 2.2 5.9	2.0 7.1 14.4 5.3 7.0 21.8 2.2 2.7 7.0 7.1 12.1 11.6 2.1 2.5 9.9 3.2 6.6 7.7 2.2 5.9 12.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002

In comparing the relative share of mobile respondents in the group of all employed and unemployed (see table 16), nearly 9% of all unemployed people in the ACC 13 intend to migrate. This share is more than double the mobile respondents in employment (4%). A similar difference can be found for the AC 10²⁹. Many of the country groupings show a similar pattern, though, in the case of the three central European countries and for Cyprus/Malta/Slovenia, the difference between employed and unemployed people is only 0.5%.

The share of potential migrants among unemployed people also shows large variations among the 13 countries. In Turkey, 12% of unemployed people want to migrate. In Bulgaria/Romania, the Baltic countries and Poland also, unemployed people have a higher propensity for regional mobility (7%). The lowest mobility within the group of unemployed people is in the Mediterranean and the three central European Member States. These are countries with better current and future labour market conditions. Immobility may, under those circumstances, be a more rational option for unemployed people.

²⁹ This overall pattern is not confirmed at the country level. Five out of the 13 countries have a higher proportion of mobile people within the employed than within the unemployed: Cyprus, Malta, Czech Republic, Romania and Slovakia. Due to the low number of cases, a cautious interpretation of these results is advisable.

As table 16 indicates, the general inclination to migrate varies among the paid workforce of the ACC 13. In Turkey, it reaches 7%, whereas, in Poland, Hungary/Czech Republic/ Slovakia and in the new Mediterranean Member States, it is around 2%³⁰.

As far as firm intentions are concerned, only 2% of unemployed people want to migrate to Europe. The European Union's labour markets and social protection systems are not in danger of been swamped by unemployed people looking for jobs. Nonetheless, this figure is still four times higher than the firm intention to migrate of employed people. This figure gives some validation for predictions based on traditional micro-economic labour market concepts.

Other studies provide none or limited information on the importance of employment status for migration (Fassmann/Hintermann, 1997; IOM, 1999; Pricewaterhouse Coopers, 2002). According to Drinkwater (2002, p.29), unemployment has a small but significant positive effect on migration. This is in line with the findings of the present study.

This section confirms that unemployment has an influence on migration, but to a much lesser extent than predicted. Unemployed people have a stronger general inclination for migration, but this is significantly reduced when it comes to a firm intention. Indeed, in relative terms, students are a more relevant potential for migration than unemployed people. In comparison to employed people, however, the relative intention for migration among those who are unemployed is four times higher. Due to the low number of unemployed respondents, income and deprivation levels cannot be controlled. It appears that policy in the old Member States has to address a problem of high numbers of aspiring students than with measures to support a larger number of migrants who are coming from a situation of unemployment.

Marital status

Sociologically based theories stress the importance of social networks in the home and in the receiving country for migration. There is less propensity for migration where there is a strong integration in existing social networks in the sending countries and a low potential for social integration in the receiving countries, through existing formal and informal social networks. This study concentrates on push or retention (pull) factors in the home country. In this context, being married or cohabiting is seen as a prohibitive factor for migration, while being single is seen as an enabling factor. This is in line with socio-economic micro concepts, which predict a lower propensity to migrate where both partners work and a higher propensity for single people.

This hypothesis is also supported by concepts which underline the importance of decision-making within families on migration. Traditionally, mainly young unmarried men have been sent abroad, whereas the married head of the household remains at home, even though the household or its head is confronted with negative economic conditions (e.g. being unemployed). If this traditional pattern nowadays includes single women, this has to be controlled in future research. Further support for this reasoning is given by the empirical results in the previous sections, which indicate

³⁰ Table 16 shows some significant differences compared with table 13, in terms of the relative percentage of students with a general inclination to migrate. In Bulgaria/Romania, the figure is nearly 3% higher, in Poland it is 1% higher and in the Baltic Countries it is 1% lower. A statistical control explains the differences, which come from the fact that some students are working and some workers are studying, i.e. their education status is 'still studying'. The same phenomena occurs for retired people, some of whom are still studying.

a high propensity for migration of younger respondents, many of them being students and probably single³¹.

Looking at the potential migrants (general inclination) in the AC 10 and ACC 13, table 17 shows a distinct pattern, in which both country groupings have a majority of single people. In the AC 10, three quarters of the potential migrants are single and one fifth are married. The ACC 13 have a more balanced distribution of 56% single to 41% married.

As far as the percentage of single people is concerned, the country groupings vary significantly. In Poland, singles cover 80% of the general migration potential.

Conversely, in the Baltic countries and Turkey, single people make up only 45% of those expressing a general inclination to migrate. Two countries (Bulgaria and Turkey) have a clear majority of married and cohabiting respondents within the general potential for migration. This correlates with the results for age and employment status distribution in Turkey and Bulgaria.

Table 17 Breakdown of persons with general inclination to migrate by marital status across countries

	% Married/ Cohabiting	Single	Widowed/Separated/ Divorced	All
Poland	16.3	81.2	2.5	100.0
Bulgaria, Romania	42.1	55.3	2.5	100.0
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	-	-	-	-
Turkey	52.7	45.5	1.7	100.0
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	24.2	69.4	6.4	100.0
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	44.4	44.3	11.3	100.0
AC 10	21.9	73.4	4.7	100.0
ACC 13	41.0	56.1	2.8	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002. *Note:* Figures for Cyprus, Malta and Slovenia not available.

The group of widowed, separated and divorced people features with any significance only in the Baltic countries, with a share of 11%.

Comparing these figures with the firm intention to migrate (table 18) leads to a surprising result. The distribution for the AC 10 remains the same with only minor variations, while the distribution for the ACC 13 becomes much closer to the AC 10, as the share of singles increases to 72% and the share of married respondents is reduced to 27%. There seem to be other conditions, such as cultural and country specific factors, which influence a firm intention to migrate more than expressing a general openness to migration.

³¹ A detailed theoretical discussion can be found by Kalter (1998). The author also provides a good empirical analysis for Germany on partnership and migration.

Table 18 Breakdown of persons with firm intention to migrate by marital status across countries

	% Married/ Cohabiting	Single	Widowed/Separated/ Divorced	All
AC 10	26.0	70.4	3.6	100.0
ACC 13	26.5	71.8	1.7	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Overall, between 8% and 10% of all single people in the AC 10 and ACC 13 have a general inclination to migrate (see table 19). Romanians and Bulgarians have the highest percentages, where 16% of all singles want to migrate to Europe. In Poland, this proportion is reduced to 10%. In Cyrus/Malta/Slovenia, only 5% of all single people have a general inclination to migrate to Europe.

Table 19 Persons with general inclination to migrate by marital status across countries

	% Married/ Cohabiting	Single	Widowed/Separated/ Divorced
Poland	1.0	9.2	0.8
Bulgaria, Romania	3.1	16.0	0.9
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	0.7	5.2	1.0
Turkey	4.9	10.4	1.9
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	1.0	7.1	0.7
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	2.6	7.5	1.7
AC 10	1.2	8.2	0.9
ACC 13	3.0	10.1	1.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Looking at the married and cohabiting respondents, Turkey has the highest share of potential migrants, at 5%. In contrast, Cyprus/Malta/Slovenia, Poland and the central European countries all have a proportion of between 0.7% and 1% for potential migrants among married people.

Controlling these results to assess firm intention to migrate, the distribution for the AC 10 and ACC 13 is similar. Half of one per cent of married people and 1.5% of single people have a firm intention to migrate. Bulgaria and Romania stand out in the figures for single people. Here nearly 10% of all single people have a serious intention to migrate to Europe.

Around 70% of all potential migrants are single. It remains open to speculation whether this is mainly based on push factors in the sending country or on pull factors in the receiving countries. Future in-depth analysis should focus on the motivation of single migrants in order to answer this question. The concrete family context should also be an important subject for future analysis: are these single people living on their own or within an established family network? Lastly, further work should focus on the gender of young single people to ascertain whether single women show similar migration behaviour to single men.

Profile of the typical migrant

Within this detailed socio-structural analysis, key results of previous studies are confirmed. Migration from the acceding countries is mainly made up of young, well-educated people, or students still in third level education, and single people. The relative share of these groups within the overall group of potential migrants or as a subgroup within each country varies among the countries, different points in time and the different studies. All studies concur that: 1) the extent of the intention to migrate is negligible above 40 years of age; 2) small minorities of migrants have only primary education; 3) unemployment has an influence on migration but to a lesser extent than predicted; and 4) married people are unwilling to migrate.

The breakdown of potential migrants allows a further reflection on the reliability of predicting actual migration behaviour based on reported intentions. Ajzen's theory of planned behaviour (1991) states that the difference between intention and behaviour is smallest in social groups with higher internal control and lower external dependency. One can therefore assume a higher level of confidence in predicting actual migration behaviour based on the observed characteristics of the group of potential migrants from the ACC 13 and AC 10. Better-educated, younger and single people have a higher degree of internal control in their personal life, than lower educated, older and married people. This effect is reduced by the higher proportion of unemployed people within the group of potential migrants, as being unemployed normally leads to a reduction in individual room for manoeuvre. Overall, however, it can be concluded that the breakdown of potential migrants as it has been outlined increases the probability of the prediction.

The receiving countries of the EU can expect a high quality labour supply, which should improve its short-term economic and its long-term socio-economic base with a more active demographic structure. This provides more opportunities than risks for the old EU Member States. It appears that policy in the old Member States has to address a problem of high numbers of aspiring students than with measures to support a larger number of migrants who are coming from a situation of unemployment. Extended pressure on existing social security systems in the old EU Member States should not occur in the short run.

Some sending countries in the ACC 13, however, face the prospect of a major 'youth drain', which, in countries like Bulgaria and Romania, may lead to an outflow of 5% to 10% among the youngest age group in the next five years. The potential youth drain is combined with a potential 'brain drain'. For the acceding and candidate countries, these figures mark a significant challenge to their internal economic and social development. This raises serious questions for EU developmental policy to all ACC 13 and, in particular, towards Bulgaria and Romania in the pre-accession phase before 2007. The extent of the potential brain drain seems more limited, however, if one considers the firm intention to migrate. Many students have a general feeling that migration may be an option, but have invested little in making migration happen in the near future.

The present study seems to confirm newer hypotheses of an increasing feminisation of migration. In particular, some of the acceding countries show a higher than expected proportion of women as part of their migrating population. There are clear signs of an accelerating trend over time. This may indicate a change in the composition of the mobile workforce in the more developed acceding countries. Migration policy should take these new trends into consideration. However, many important questions remain open and cannot be answered within the remit of this study.

Main motives for migrating

Overview

While the previous chapter provided an indirect explanation of the willingness to migrate through the use of socio-economic factors, this chapter measures the explicit motivation expressed by potential migrants. Based on various micro-economic and micro-sociological concepts of migration, the different motives are related to factors such as income, employment, relative deprivation, family and wider social networks, values and lifestyles, dissatisfaction with the place of living, and existing social security provisions.

Some authors classify these different influence factors within a 'push–pull' model. The International Organisation for Migration (1999, pp. 27-28) distinguishes five 'pull' and two 'push' factors in motivation. The pull factors are: better living conditions and wages, other people's experience with migration, good employment prospects and more individual freedom. The push factors are: ethnic problems and economic conditions in the country of origin.

In this study, five similar indicators are used. Three of them measure motives in relation to objective/material conditions: work, financial conditions and housing. Two are in relation to social conditions: family and private reasons, and wider social relationships in the local community. Obviously, there are overlaps and relationships particularly between the three indicators covering the objective/material motivation, as employment, income and housing are interdependent conditions.

In comparison with the IOM study, the measurement of motives in this study is less satisfactory. It provides less coverage of relevant dimensions, some ambiguity of measurement and a lack of perceived place of origin of the specific motives (receiving or sending country). Three indicators require certain restrictions in their interpretation. The indicator 'work reasons' is ambivalent, as it potentially not only includes employment conditions but also working conditions. The motive 'financial reasons' can indicate dissatisfaction with the actual income or expectations of a higher income in the target country. The indicator on 'family and private reasons' is also ambivalent in two ways: first of all, it includes the dimension 'private reasons', which is a vague 'catch all' category; secondly, family reasons may relate to unsatisfactory conditions in the home country or relate to the wish to be reunited with parts of the family who live abroad.

These comments point to a more general problem related to the three indicators on work, income and family motives. It is unclear whether these indicators are 'push' or 'pull' factors; do they refer to repelling factors in the place of origin or to attracting conditions in the place of destination? Both interpretations are possible. Only 'existing' housing conditions can be classified as an unambiguous push factor³².

In the following sections, the motives for migration will be discussed in terms of general inclination to migrate and of firm intention to migrate. In addition, a section will look at gender-specific motivations for migration. Are men mainly driven by hard economic motives and women mainly influenced by social reasons, or do the potential migrants in the candidate countries show a

³² For more specific policy conclusions, it would have been preferable to be able to give a more precise indication of the perceived origin of the rationale for mobility from the point of view of the potential migrant.

convergence of motives between men and women? If feminisation of migration is occurring, one would expect an increasing number of women to be migrating for economic reasons and, overall, a similar motivation pattern for men and women.

General inclination to migrate

The first step in the analysis focuses on the general migration potential (see table 20). In the ACC 13, financial and work motives are of similar importance (each one third of the respondents). Family reasons are mentioned by 16% as a main motive. Dissatisfaction with current housing conditions and with wider relationships in the community is of less importance. In the AC 10, a higher importance is placed on family reasons than in the ACC 13, and a decrease of nearly 10% in the importance of financial reasons for migration³³. This indicates that economic reasons are important but less so in the AC 10 than in the ACC 13.

Table 20 Main motives for migrating among persons with a general inclination to migrate across countries

	Not satisfied with current home	Do not like people in area	Work reasons	Family/ private reasons	Financial reasons	All
Poland	12.7	6.7	42.7	18.4	19.5	100.0
Bulgaria, Romania	14.4	4.0	11.4	16.1	54.1	100.0
Cyprus, Malta, Slovenia	-	-	-	-	-	-
Turkey	6.9	4.8	41.2	12.2	34.9	100.0
Hungary, Czech Republic, Slovakia	11.7	2.5	31.6	27.1	27.1	100.0
Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania	13.0	2.9	31.3	20.1	32.7	100.0
AC 10	12.4	4.8	37.4	21.8	23.6	100.0
ACC 13	10.0	4.7	34.8	15.9	34.6	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Results are standardised to 100%. Figures for Cyprus, Malta and Slovenia not available.

Not surprisingly, the potential migrants in the 13 countries have quite different sets of motives. Financial reasons play a dominant role in Bulgaria/Romania (54%) and an important role in Turkey and the Baltic Countries (around 35%). In richer countries like Cyprus/Malta/Slovenia, they are of less importance. Labour market conditions are the main grounds in Poland and Turkey, where more than 40% mention work reasons as key motives. Family is mentioned by more than a third of the potential migrants in Cyprus/Malta/ Slovenia. These results seems to confirm the hypothesis that increasing national wealth goes hand in hand with an increase in personal and family motives for migration.

Housing plays a minor role in all countries though, in Bulgaria/Romania, Poland and the Baltic countries, between 13% and 14% of potential migrants mention dissatisfaction with the current home as motive to migrate. This is a surprising result if one considers the overall poor housing

³³ Due to the standardisation of the different motives to 100%, the actual value has been slightly decreased without changing the proportional relationship.

conditions in many of the acceding and candidate countries in comparison with the average housing conditions in the EU. Even less importance is given to social relationships in the community. Only in Hungary did 10% of potential migrants see this as a major motive.

The different country results confirm strong differences among the 13 countries³⁴. Different combinations of motives can be identified.

- The first pattern sees economic, employment and family motives playing a nearly equal role (Czech Republic, Latvia, Slovenia). Within this model, a combined socio-economic rationale seems dominant.
- A second pattern emerges of countries where potential migrants underline a combination of mainly economic and financial reasons (Hungary, Lithuania, Slovakia, Turkey). Here, a clear employment and material rationale drives potential migration, in line with predictions made by neo-liberal micro-economic concepts.
- A third pattern is strongly dominated by financial motives. Bulgaria and Romania as the two poorest countries are in this category.
- Two specific patterns emerge for the new Mediterranean acceding countries, which underline again their separate status. In Malta, potential migration is strongly dominated by family reasons; while in Cyprus, migration is prompted by a combination of work and family motives. However, both patterns must be interpreted with caution, as the number of cases is small in both countries.

How do these results compare with the IOM (1999) study? It uses as pull factors three objective/material conditions: better wages, better employment and improved living conditions. With the exception of Romania and Bulgaria, all other countries give improved living conditions as the highest priority. The Romanians stress better wages and improved employment as the main motives for migration. In Bulgaria, better wages and improved living conditions are of similar importance³⁵.

For the remaining five countries considered in the 1999 study, better wages in the receiving countries are more important than improved employment prospects. It can be assumed that most of the potential migrants are either in paid employment or students, and see migration as an opportunity to improve long-term employment-income goals.

The IOM study also offers the possibility of measuring a 'social network' effect. In the Czech Republic, Poland and Romania, between 70 and 85% of the respondents are motivated to migrate based on other people's experience in the receiving countries. This is not surprising, considering the results of the concepts of the 'new economics of migration' and of other socio-economic concepts³⁶. In the remaining countries, at least one third of the respondents base their decision to migrate on positive experiences transmitted through social networks.

³⁴ This country analysis must be interpreted with caution due to the small number of cases in some countries.

³⁵ Interpretation of the results of table three in IOM (1999, p. 27) is difficult due to a lacking indication of the underlying sample of respondents. Does the table cover 'all' potential migrants or a specific group of migrants? A re-analysis of the data should control the variation of motives according to different types of migration.

³⁶ More detail can be found in annex two of this report.

According to IOM, push factors are less important but significant. The most important push factor is the expectation of negative economic developments in the home country. On average, between half and two thirds of all potential migrants regard this as important. The only exception is the relatively prosperous Slovenia (33%). The second push factor is perceived ethnic problems, which is of particular importance in Slovakia (56%), whereas, in Slovenia and Bulgaria, it is of minor importance.

Overall, the IOM results provide a relatively coherent and comprehensive picture of the motivation pattern in seven central and eastern European countries. The only exception is the rather surprising results for Bulgaria, where, despite its great economic and employment problems, wages and living conditions abroad were not thought to be very important for migration (IOM, 1999, p. 28).

A comparison of the results of this study with the IOM results exposes first of all the limited approach of the present study, which is less comprehensive. Both studies concur on the high importance of objective/material conditions, such as wages and employment. However, each study indicates the relevance of additional factors. IOM stresses the improvement of overall living conditions and positive experiences within potential target countries transmitted through social networks; whereas this study underlines the additional importance of family and personal reasons.

Another dimension added by IOM is the superior influence of pull factors compared with push factors for migration. This supports the finding in chapter two of the limited influence of being unemployed on intentions to migrate. It is probably the combination of employment problems in the home country and the expectation of better employment prospects abroad that influences migration, combined with other more personal reasons.

One aspect, which has not been discussed in the remit of the IOM study, is the possible feminisation of migration.

Gender-specific motives

How do these overall results on motivation towards migration compare between men and women? Are the motives of an increasing number of potential female migrants orientated towards traditional family reasons such as family unification, housing conditions or providing remittance payments to look after relatives back home³⁷? Does their motivation pattern adjust to a family breadwinner model? Or, do these women move independently from their family, which would trigger a stronger labour market and financial orientation?

Due to the small number of cases, the analysis will mainly deal with aggregate results. A clear pattern emerges for the ACC 13: work and financial considerations are top of the agenda with 30% each. 21% of potential female migrants mention family and personal reasons, and 14% are concerned with their housing conditions. Hence, one group of women has a predominantly economic agenda to migrate, but a second minority group emphasises substantial family and housing concerns.

³⁷ As mentioned by Nyberg-Soerensen (2002, p.5), who sees women as being subject to social pressure to look after their families by providing higher remittance payments than men.

The male–female pattern is also distinct: male migrants are more economically motivated with a greater than 15% difference to women. Economic motives account for up to 80% of men's inclination to migrate. Due to the higher degree of societal modernisation in the AC 10, one would expect a greater weight on economic motives among female migrants here. The higher education and stronger labour market orientation of women should induce a greater independence and, hence, a stronger economic orientation. Surprisingly, the opposite is the case. Potential female migrants in the AC 10 have a stronger orientation towards a traditional female rationale: more than 40% mention as main motives for migration family and personal reasons as well as bad housing conditions at home.

These differences can be explained by individual country results³⁸: in Cyprus, Malta and the Czech Republic, family reasons are very important for women. Housing is high on the agenda of women in the Czech Republic and in Romania. For example, in the Czech Republic, 60% of women mention family and housing as key motives to migrate.

Adding up work and financial reasons given by women leads to the following country patterns: in Bulgaria, Hungary and Slovakia, women are very strongly motivated by economic reasons. Possible explanations are the specific labour market conditions for women, their higher qualification levels or their age profile³⁹. The percentage for Turkey is also relatively high. Conversely, in the Czech Republic and in Romania, women have a much less pronounced economic orientation for migration. The three Baltic countries are more or less average.

However, a second glance at the individual country results, comparing male and female attitudes, suggests a need for caution in the interpretation of those results. As far as work reasons are concerned, the female percentage is higher than the male in three out of 13 countries (Hungary, Slovakia, Slovenia). Looking at family reasons, the male percentage is higher than the female in three countries (Estonia, Slovakia, Slovenia). It can be concluded that men and women in the several countries have different patterns of motives to migrate. Expectations of a higher importance of family and housing motives for women compared with men are confirmed. However, female migration is increasingly dominated by a economic justification. In Bulgaria and Slovakia, potential female migrants show the same level of economic rationale as the average migrant men in the candidate countries. Whether these figures, together with the increasing propensity of women to migrate, can be interpreted as new migration behaviour, needs to be tested by further research.

Firm intention to migrate

A more in-depth analysis of the firm intention towards migration highlights the increasing importance of financial motives for migration, particularly in the ACC 13 (see table 21). More than 40% of potential migrants mention income as the main motive. The work motive remains in second place with around a quarter of the respondents. The main difference between the ACC 13 and AC 10 is related to the two material motives. AC 10 respondents give relatively more emphasis to

 $^{^{\}rm 38}$ For technical reasons, these results are only available at the country level.

³⁹ This has to be tested by further research, which needs to bear in mind the small number of respondents.

employment, whereas ACC 13 respondents stress the financial motives. Within the 13 countries, financial reasons are very pronounced in Bulgaria/Romania (66%) and the Baltic countries (46%). Strong emphasis (more than 40%) on employment motives is expressed in Poland and Turkey.

Table 21 Main motives for migrating among persons with a firm intention to migrate across countries

	Not satisfied with current home	Do not like people in area	Work reasons	Family/ private reasons	Financial reasons	All
AC 10	15.7	2.7	35.1	17.8	28.7	100.0
ACC 13	14.7	1.9	26.0	16.2	41.2	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Note: Results are standardised to 100%.

Comparing the motives for a general inclination and a firm intention towards migration (tables 20 and 21), the AC 10 group indicates only slight variations, with a 5% increase in financial reasons for those with firm intentions to migrate, and a 4% decrease in family reasons. Stronger variations can be found in the ACC 13: here, financial and housing motives increase by 5%, while work motives drop by 9%. In the ACC 13, housing reasons are almost as important for those with a firm intention to migrate as family reasons. Particularly in the Czech Republic/Hungary/Slovakia, insufficient housing becomes an important motive for migration (20%).

Conclusion

Overall, the present study concurs with IOM 'that there is no single explanation for migration potential but rather a combination of explanations, which depend upon the country under consideration and the kinds of migration which occur' (1999, p. 30). However, there are some overall trends. Employment and financial motives are the dominant grounds for migration, which is supplemented within the IOM study by the objective to enhance overall living conditions. Women have a similar, but less economically pronounced, motivation. Unsatisfactory housing conditions play a minor role, but gain an increasing importance for people expressing a firm intention to move and for female migrants. Family and other social reasons are not as important as employment or financial motives, but their relevance is increasing, particularly for potential female migrants of the richer acceding countries. This group is also strongly motivated by poor current housing conditions.

According to IOM, pull factors are more important than push factors. Hopes for the future with regard to better living, income and employment conditions are a stronger driver than mere dissatisfaction with present economic conditions. Finally, the IOM results give some indications for the relevance of social network effects. As predicted by Massey et al (1993), many potential migrants are stimulated in their decision to migrate by positive experiences of friends and relatives in their chosen target area. In relative terms, this factor is, however, of less importance than employment and financial reasons.

As expected, the reasons for migration are highly diverse among the 13 countries. Patterns include balanced social and economic grounds, a balanced employment and financial rationale, an

overwhelming short-term financial motivation and a predominant family orientation. Higher economic development goes hand-in-hand with an enhanced importance of family and personal motives.

The gender pattern is complex: overall, women have a predominantly economic rationale in looking to migrate, but men have a stronger economic motivation. The potential female migrants in Bulgaria, Hungary and Slovakia are particularly strongly economically motivated, even more pronounced than that for males in their country. In the majority of the remaining countries, women emphasise family reasons for migration. The female motivation pattern seems less connected to the general income situation in their country than the male pattern.

Influence of economic situation

The concept of multiple deprivation

This chapter looks at the influence of objective and perceived material conditions on the willingness to migrate, based on a causal bi-variate analysis. It presents indicators on income, material deprivation and a subjectively perceived economic strain. The questions which are tested in this chapter are: 1) what is the influence of relative income poverty on migration? 2) does multiple deprivation have an effect? 3) how important is perceived economic strain? 4) is there a difference between the influence of the objective and subjective factors with regard to migration?⁴⁰

Chapter three highlighted the relative importance of financial motives for the willingness to migrate. The relationship between migration and financial conditions from the point of view of the respondent will be tested in this chapter by indirectly relating material conditions and willingness to migrate.

In mainstream micro- and macro-economic concepts, income or wages are regarded as the main drivers of migration⁴¹. The actual or expected wage/income differential between the country of origin and the target country motivates potential migrants. If the expected gains surpass, to a significant extent, the estimated costs, migration will take place. These important conceptual considerations cannot be tested within the remit of this study, however, as it is not able to measure income or wage differentials due to the lack of two points of information: a) an indication of the target country of the potential migrant and b) the relative income and employment condition in the specific labour market for each respondent.

Nonetheless, the effect of the relative income position in the home country can be tested. This is in line with the thinking of the 'new' economics of migration, which question the assumption made in mainstream economics that income is a homogenous good, having a constant effect on the utility for different actors across the socio-economic settings. Conversely, it assumes that migration is undertaken primarily to improve an individual's or household's comparative income position with respect to that of other individuals or households in the relevant reference group in the home country⁴².

Another approach is provided by a wider notion of income poverty. Townsend (1979) sees income poverty as exclusion from society through a lack of resources. By emphasising participation versus exclusion in society as the key parameter, the concept of Townsend makes explicit the relative nature of an enlarged poverty concept. Within this concept, 'falling below a relative poverty line is an indirect measure of exclusion from a minimal acceptable standard of living. The general rationale is that those falling more than a certain distance below the average are excluded from the minimal acceptable way of life of the society in which they live because of a lack of resources.' (Russel and Whelan, 2003, p. 2) As far as the intention to migrate is concerned, it can be assumed that the higher the relative income poverty, the stronger the relative deprivation and, thus, the higher the willingness to migrate.

⁴⁰ It would be very interesting to control for the cumulative effect of objective and subjective indicators on migration. Due to the low number of cases, this is not possible here.

⁴¹ See annex two.

⁴² See for example Stark and Taylor (1991) and annex two.

This reasoning can be questioned in two ways: on conceptual and on methodological grounds. The conceptual argument is based on the observation that migration is an activity which needs a substantial amount of resources. These resources can be provided in three ways: 1) by social capital (family/friends/neighbours) either in the country of origin or the target country; 2) by human capital in the form of education, language knowledge or experience with mobility; or 3) by income or other financial resources.

This is in line with the belief that 'international migration does not stem from a lack of economic development but from development itself' (Massey, 1998, p.277). In developmental research, this points to the definition of a specific migration band. Olesen's observation was noted earlier: below the band, one is too poor to migrate and, above the band, one is sufficiently well-off not to need to migrate (2002, p.14). This leads to the hypothesis at the individual level that neither potential migrants in the lower or in the higher income quartiles show the highest intensity to migrate, but rather respondents in the medium income quartiles.

On the methodological side, low income has to be regarded as an unreliable indicator for certain aspects of poverty, which are directly related to a lack of access to key resources to live in a society at a given point in time. Ringen, for example, (1987 and 1988) has shown that it fails to identify households experiencing distinctive levels of poverty. Scientific evidence is available to show that a substantial proportion of those on low income are not suffering deprivation while some households above income poverty lines are experiencing deprivation⁴³.

Therefore, this study uses the concept of multiple deprivations, which focuses on a multidimensional exclusion from the access of specific items at a given point in time⁴⁴. One alternative option of behaviour for individuals is to try to overcome existing multiple deprivations by migrating. Therefore, the hypothesis is that the higher the lack of essential resources, as part of a concept of multiple deprivations, the higher the intention to migrate.

As before, in the discussion on relative income deprivation, an alternative hypothesis can be put forward that the lack of material conditions impedes necessary activities for migration. For example, a lack of a car, telephone or internet access can be a serious barrier for migration. Also the lack of household appliances can be an obstacle as it binds substantial time resources, which could be otherwise used to prepare for migration. Hence, the hypothesis that neither a complete lack, or a complete access to all necessary resources, leads to the strongest intentions to migrate. The greatest willingness to migrate will be shown by the middle group of respondents, who have enough resources to organise for migration, but still perceive their lack of resources as an incentive to migrate.

In addition, this study will focus on whether there is a difference between the influence of objective and subjective economic factors with regard to migration. Results from previous studies dealing with other important social factors, for example social exclusion, suggest a strong influence of subjectively perceived conditions. The perception of conditions becomes sometimes more important than the objective conditions themselves. Another possibility is the reinforcement of the

⁴³ For more detail, see Russell and Whelan, 2003, p. 2 footnote 1.

⁴⁴ Due to the cross-sectional nature of the data, the present study cannot focus on the aspect of cumulative disadvantage over time.

explanatory power by the combination of objective and perceived conditions (Whelan et al, 2001). In the remit of this study, the influence of the perceived economic strain will be measured as additional to the objective income situation and objective deprivation level. Before turning to the empirical analysis, the methodology to be used is described in more detail.

Indicators used to measure material conditions

Three indicators measure the material conditions: the relative level of income, multiple deprivation and subjectively perceived economic strain. Income has to be regarded as an important, though imperfect measure, of people's access to resources.

Based on the conceptual reflections, income will be measured in terms of the relative position of the household in the income distribution in each country. Hence, this study will not attempt to measure the influence of absolute income within or across countries. Instead, it focuses on the location of the household in the income hierarchy by using equivalent household income quartiles. This approach faces some reliability problems within the remit of the data provided by the Eurobarometer survey of the Candidate Countries, as the household income is only measured by one single indicator asked of one person in the household. Respondents were asked to locate themselves within a scale of 10 pre-coded income categories. Experience suggests that this leads to a significant under-estimation of income levels (Russel and Whelan, 2003, p.4). Reliability may also be reduced, as the actual respondent in the household may not have had the best knowledge of household income, which the head of the household would have provided. Also, response rates to this question are low in a number of countries⁴⁵.

Another technical adjustment considers the number of people living in the household and takes into account the economics of scale of household consumption. The result is captured by an equivalent household income measure. Lastly, the collected information has to be converted into euro to make it comparable. The relative income level is measured with the help of four individual income quartiles. These income quartiles use the relative income distribution in each country and classify the respondents accordingly.

The material deprivation is defined as a lack of specific resources. Research based on the European Community Household Panel Survey (ECHP) has demonstrated the usefulness of taking into account not only household income but also more direct measures of deprivation. Therefore, a set of items has been included in the ECHP. Russel and Whelan (2003, pp.15-16) describe in detail how the items for the Candidate Countries questionnaire have been selected and how they relate to the standard ECHP questions. Respondents were asked if they possessed a set of items and in each case, when they didn't, they were asked to indicate whether it was because they did not need or could not afford it. Only where an item was missing due to the lack of affordability was it deemed to constitute a deprivation. Nine items were selected: TV, video recorder, telephone, refrigerator, washing machine, dish washer, microwave, car or van and personal computer.

⁴⁵ For more detail, see Russell and Whelan, 2003, pp. 4-5.

Based on this information, an index was constructed. Each country has a relative definition of low, medium and high deprivation. For example, for Poland and Turkey the following was set as the definition of low deprivation:

- Poland: the percentage of low deprived are those who lack between none and one item on the above list.
- Turkey: the percentage of low deprived are those who lack between none and three items.

This means that Poland has a narrower definition of low deprivation than Turkey. As far as the definition of high level of deprivation is concerned:

- Poland: the percentage of high deprived are those who lack five to eight items.
- Turkey: the percentage of high deprived are those who lack six to nine items.

The third indicator measures perceived economic strain. It is based on the question: 'how do you get by with your household income?' It contains the response dimensions: 'with great difficulty', 'with difficulty', 'easily', 'very easily'. In the remit of the present study, the focus is on the group of respondents, who get by with 'great difficulties' in comparison with those who get by 'easily' or 'very easily'.

In order to provide a bi-variate analysis, the report faces the problem of the low number of respondents in the overall sample, within all 13 acceding and candidate countries, who have a willingness to migrate. Two approaches have been chosen to deal with this problem. First, the analysis will only focus on the 'general inclination to migrate' and will exclude any analysis of the 'firm intention'. This has some drawbacks, as the profile of potential migrants with a general inclination differs from those with a firm intention (see chapter two). Secondly, the study uses the over-sampling in Turkey and Poland (see note on data in annex one) for the more in-depth analysis in this chapter and in chapter six. In both countries, 2,000, instead of 1,000, interviews were conducted. Within a 13-country analysis, the effect of this over-sampling is lost in statistical terms, as the over-sampled cases are down-weighted in order to make the results representative for the overall country comparison. For now, the analysis uses the actual number of respondents in both countries. Unfortunately, this means that the results in this chapter will not be representative for all the acceding and candidate countries.

Income distribution

The effect of income distribution is measured for Poland and for Turkey. Table 22 shows the results for Poland. Migration is highest in the upper income quartile (5.5%) and lowest in the second highest income quartile (2.5%). The lowest income quartile has, at 3.4%, one of the lower levels of willingness to migrate. These results seem to confirm, in a first instance, conceptual ideas which assume sufficient access to income as an important resource for migration. However, in statistical terms, the relationship is not significant.

Table 22 Cross-tabulation of income distribution by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
	% (No.)	% (No.)	% (No.)	
Bottom quartile	96.6 (345)	3.4 (12)	100.0 (357)	
Second quartile	95.8 (293)	4.2 (13)	100.0 (306)	
Third quartile	97.5 (308)	2.5 (8)	100.0 (316)	
Top quartile	94.5 (328)	5.5 (19)	100.0 (347)	
Total	96.1 (1,274)	3.9 (52)	100.0 (1,326)	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=4.228 n.s; Pearson's R=0.028. Figures in parentheses indicate actual number of respondents.

How does this result for Poland compare with the Turkish results (table 23)? In Turkey, a U-curve relationship exists. The highest willingness to migrate is in the highest and in the lowest income quartiles (8% each). The 4% range between highest and lowest values is relatively wide. The relationship is statistically significant.

Table 23 Cross-tabulation of income distribution by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total
	% (No.)	% (No.)	% (No.)
Bottom quartile	91.9 (372)	8.1 (33)	100.0 (405)
Second quartile	96.2 (382)	3.8 (15)	100.0 (397)
Third quartile	95.7 (444)	4.3 (20)	100.0 (464)
Top quartile	92.0 (392)	8.0 (34)	100.0 (426)
Total	94.0 (1,590)	6.0 (102)	100.0 (1,692)

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=12.046, p<0.01; Pearson's R=0.000. Figures in parentheses indicate the actual number of respondents.

The results for both countries support the hypothesis of a positive relationship between high income and high willingness to migrate. The results differ with regard to the importance of lower income levels for migration. In Turkey, this is confirmed; in Poland, it is rejected. No support is found for the hypothesis of a strong relationship between middle-income group and high willingness to migrate. In both countries, respondents in the second and third income quartiles have the lowest willingness to migrate.

Levels of deprivation

The second objective indicator, measuring material living conditions, is the relative level of multiple deprivations in Poland and in Turkey. As explained in the previous section, the construction of the indicator for Poland takes into account the overall significantly higher standard of living. Many 'low deprived' in Turkey have to be regarded as 'medium deprived' in Poland, and many 'medium deprived' in Turkey would be 'highly deprived' in Poland.

Table 24 Cross-tabulation of deprivation by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total % (No.)
	% (No.)	% (No.)	
High deprivation	96.2 (901)	3.8 (36)	100.0 (937)
Medium deprivation	95.1 (467)	4.9 (24)	100.0 (491)
Low deprivation	98.2 (165)	1.8 (3)	100.0 (168)
Total	96.1 (1,533)	3.9 (63)	100.0 (1,596)

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=3.244 n.s; Pearson's R=-0.013. Figures in parentheses indicate the actual number of respondents.

Table 24 displays the relationship between deprivation and the general inclination for migration in Poland. The low deprived, who lack none or only one item, have by far the lowest propensity to migrate (1.8%). This seems to confirm the hypothesis that full access to affordable household items reduces the inclination towards migration. The reverse assumption is not confirmed, however, as the group with strong deprivation has, at 3.8%, a middle position with regard to willingness to migrate. The highest willingness to migrate is among those who are medium deprived, at 4.9%. Overall, it confirms a weak and statistically non-significant relationship.

The results on deprivation point to a certain paradox over the possible income effect, where command of resources is in line with a higher propensity to migrate. High income seems to be an enabling and/or encouraging device, whereas low deprivation, i.e. high command over material resources, has no supporting effect on migration.

Turkey has a different but linear pattern (see table 25). The group with the highest relative deprivation has the lowest willingness to migrate, at 5.2%, whereas the group with the lowest level of relative deprivation has the highest willingness to migrate (8.7%). The difference between the two extremes is 3.5 percentage points, showing that low levels of deprivation lead to a 40% higher level of willingness to migrate. However, the relationship is not statistically significant. Despite the non-significance, it is interesting to compare both Turkish results on objective material conditions. The fact that they go in the same direction indicates a relationship between high command of resources and a strong willingness to migrate.

Table 25 Cross-tabulation of deprivation by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination % (No.)	General inclination	Total	
		% (No.)	% (No.)	
High deprivation	94.8 (957)	5.2 (52)	100.0 (1,009)	
Medium deprivation	93.9 (459)	6.1 (30)	100.0 (489)	
Low deprivation	91.3 (231)	8.7 (22)	100.0 (253)	
Total	94.1 (1,647)	5.9 (104)	100.0 (1,751)	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=4.589 n.s; Pearson's R=0.049. Figures in parentheses indicate the actual number of respondents.

Economic strain

The third indicator measures the subjectively perceived economic strain: whether the potential migrants have 'some to no' difficulties to get by or whether they have 'great difficulties'. According to table 26, nearly 4% of the Polish respondents who perceive minor economic strains have a willingness to migrate. This percentage is reduced in the group with strong economic difficulties. Here 3.2% have a willingness to migrate. This relatively even distribution is not statistically significant.

Table 26 Cross-tabulation of economic strain by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination % (No.)	Total % (No.)
	% (No.)		
Some to no difficulties	96.1 (1,138)	3.9 (46)	100.0 (1,184)
Great difficulties	96.8 (337)	3.2 (11)	100.0 (348)
Total	96.3 (1,475)	3.7 (57)	100.0 (1,532)

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=0.394 n.s; Pearson's R=-0.016. Figures in parentheses indicate the actual number of respondents.

A statistically significant relationship can be found, however, in Turkey (table 27). The general inclination to migrate increases from 5.2%, for the group with minor economic problems, to 9% for the group with great difficulties. Perceived economic strain in Turkey leads to nearly a doubling of the general inclination to migrate.

Table 27 Cross-tabulation of economic strain by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination	General inclination % (No.)	Total % (No.)
	% (No.)		
Some to no difficulties	94.8 (1,306)	5.2 (71)	100.0 (1,377)
Great difficulties	91.0 (335)	9.0 (33)	100.0 (368)
Total	94.0 (1,641)	6.0 (104)	100.0 (1,745)

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=7.526 p<0.01; Pearson's R=0.066. Figures in parentheses indicate the actual number of respondents.

Analysis of the findings

Overall the results are relatively inconclusive. Income and deprivation, as well as subjectively perceived economic difficulties, have no linear and coherent influence on migration. No clear indication is given with regard to the relative influence of objective and subjective conditions on migration. In addition, the pattern between the two countries varies significantly, providing statistically significant results only for Turkey.

Turkey shows a strong and significant influence of high and low income, of low deprivation and of high perceived economic strain on the willingness to migrate. There is a cumulative pattern of influence on migration, which combines objective and subjective factors. Polish respondents with

high income and medium level deprivation have a greater tendency to migration, but not in statistically significant numbers. Economic strain is not shown to be important in Poland.

These results do not fit easily in any conceptual framework. Either the empirical reality is more complex than the theoretical predictions, or the quality of the underlying data is not sufficient to allow a serious empirical test. It would not be advisable on the basis of this data to transpose the non-relevance of objective and subjective material conditions in Poland onto all acceding countries, and the results for Turkey onto the other two candidate countries. The study will come back to those questions in the context of the multivariate analysis in chapter six.

Concept of life satisfaction

This chapter deals with the influence of overall quality of life on migration. Quality of life includes objective conditions, which have been partly measured and analysed in relation to migration in previous chapters of this study. But it also includes the respondents' subjective experience of quality of life, which is called 'subjective well-being' 146. The main question in this chapter is whether negative aspects of subjective well-being related to the current place of living are a driving force for migration.

Following Delhey (2003, p.1), subjective well-being can be conceptualised: 1) as positive or negative subjective feelings ('worries'; 'happiness'), and 2) as a cognitive expression of satisfaction or dissatisfaction. This study will focus on the latter. In conceptual terms, its relationship to objective conditions is often complex. Personal satisfaction partly reflects objective conditions, but these conditions are evaluated in the context of a person's own standards (norms, values, expectations), which can vary from country to country, from social group to social group, or even at the individual level (Delhey, 2003, p. 2).

Life satisfaction can be conceptualised in two ways: first, as a general life satisfaction and regarded as a complex indicator, which summarises satisfaction in various important aspects of life. The second approach focuses on several specific aspects of life itself or on 'life domains'. Delhey (2003, p. 12) suggests differentiating life domains according to the extent of individual control. Consequently, satisfaction with quality of family life is defined as a domain of close individual control, and satisfaction with the health system as a domain of public control. Within the remit of this study, seven specific life domains are included as well as an indicator of general life satisfaction. Health, family life and social life are defined as life domains of close individual control. The health care system, financial situation, employment and housing are seen as life domains influenced by market and state intervention.

Within this context, four main questions are dealt with in the present chapter:

- 1. Does individual dissatisfaction lead to the decision to relocate the household and to migrate into the EU?
- 2. How important is general life satisfaction for migration?
- 3. To what extent does satisfaction in specific life domains influence migration?
- 4. Has dissatisfaction with life domains, which are privately controlled, a stronger effect on migration than dissatisfaction in life domains outside the immediate control of the individual?

The relationship between migration and satisfaction has been developed by Wolpert (1965 and 1966). As a basic assumption, he regards migration as one possible adaptation strategy to perceived changes in people's environments. Wolpert underlines in his approach the importance of 1) subjective perception of objective conditions, 2) existing aspiration levels for good quality of life, and 3) resulting levels of satisfaction or dissatisfaction. Higher levels of dissatisfaction can, but

⁴⁶ For conceptual approaches, see e.g. the concept of the Finnish scholar E. Allardt (1993), who defines quality of life with the formula of a summation of having, loving and being. In a recent study, the European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions put forward its definition of quality of life (Fahey et al, 2003).

do not necessarily, lead to migration, as the individual concerned has the choice between different adjustment options⁴⁷. Within the existing set of options, one adjustment strategy is migration.

Unlike mainstream economic and many socio-economic concepts of migration, Wolpert moves away from a concept where the rationale of behaviour is driven by maximisation and where decision-making is based on rational choice. He proposes, instead, a concept where behaviour is based on the rationale of 'satisfying'. Therefore, the individual is not choosing the best of all alternatives in a multi-layered decision-making process, but accepts conditions in a potential new place of living, if he/she is satisfied with perceived conditions higher than in the current place of living. Hence, in an ideal empirical setting, dissatisfaction with the current place of living should be compared with possible satisfaction of the new target place of living. Unfortunately, this goes beyond the information provided in the Eurobarometer survey⁴⁸. The present study can only measure the level of satisfaction in the current place of living.

Empirical results will be presented in the following sections for Poland and Turkey only, for the same reasons as outlined in the previous chapter. The next section discusses the influence of general life satisfaction on migration. There then follows an analysis of the influence of life domains which are under close control of the individual. This is followed by the analysis of life domains which are more remote to individual control and strongly dominated by market forces or by the state.

Measuring satisfaction levels

General life satisfaction is measured with the following question: 'please tell me whether you are very satisfied, fairly satisfied, not very satisfied or not at all satisfied with your life in general?' This indicator is regarded by some scholars (Delhey, 2003) as the most comprehensive single indicator which covers people's subjective well-being. They believe it summarises the individuals' assessment of personal living conditions and their societal surroundings. As a single indicator, it also summarises people's satisfaction in various life domains within one single measurement. In order to deal with the low number of cases, the four dimensions on satisfaction are reduced to two dimensions 'satisfied' and 'not satisfied'.

Table 28 Cross-tabulation of general life satisfaction by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total
No. of respondents	938	43	981
Satisfied (%)	95.6	4.4	100.0
No. of respondents	593	19	612
Not satisfied (%)	96.9	3.1	100.0
No. of respondents	1531	62	1593
Total (%)	96.1	3.9	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=1.647 n.s; Pearson's R=-0.032.

⁴⁷ Wolpert (1966) distinguished between adjusting needs, restructuring the environment and relocating.

⁴⁸ Wolpert (1966) also reflects on the selection process of possible target regions which are considered by the potential migrant. He develops the concept of an 'action space', which is defined by the considered alternatives. It is determined by individual needs, previous experiences including experiences in different forms of regional mobility, and personal networks. Choices between different target areas are also restricted by search and information costs.

The results for Poland and Turkey are displayed in tables 28 and 29. Poland has a weak and not statistically significant positive relationship. Here, the general inclination to migrate is highest in those groups of migrants whose overall life satisfaction is highest. Turkey shows a strong and statistically significant inverse relationship. A strong overall life dissatisfaction doubles the general inclination to migrate from 4.3% to 8.9%. This leads to the conclusion that potential Polish and Turkish migrants have different patterns in how they react to general life satisfaction. For Turkish people, migration is perceived as a possible option to overcome existing negative experiences of subjective well-being, whereas, in Poland, dissatisfied people do not regard migration to the EU as a more relevant alternative than satisfied people do.

Table 29 Cross-tabulation of general life satisfaction by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
No. of respondents	1,107	50	1,157	
Satisfied (%)	95.7	4.3	100.0	
No. of respondents	541	53	594	
Not satisfied (%)	91.1	8.9	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,648	103	1,751	
Total (%)	94.1	5.9	100.0	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002. *Notes:* Pearson Chi-square=15.008 p<0.001; Pearson's R=0.093.

Satisfaction with health, family and social life

In the next step, the study turns to three single life domains, which are under relatively close control of the individual and which are regarded by many individuals to be of great importance for their subjective quality of life. It includes the domains of health, family life and social life⁴⁹.

Table 30 Cross-tabulation of satisfaction with health by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total
No. of respondents	1,040	54	1,094
Satisfied (%)	95.1	4.9	100.0
No. of respondents	489	8	497
Not satisfied (%)	98.4	1.6	100.0
No. of respondents	1,529	62	1,591
Total (%)	96.1	3.9	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002. *Notes:* Pearson Chi-square=10.097 p<0.01; Pearson's R=-0.080.

Potential migrants in Poland show a complex pattern (see tables 30-32). High satisfaction levels with personal health and one's own social life have a weak but non-significant positive effect on

⁴⁹ The questions used have the same structure as the question on 'general life satisfaction'.

migration, whereas dissatisfaction with family life has a strong and significant positive effect on migration. In Poland, dissatisfaction with family life is a push or pull factor for migration, as it remains unclear if dissatisfaction is related to the existing family situation in Poland or the prospect of a family re-unification abroad.

Table 31 Cross-tabulation of satisfaction with family life by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total
No. of respondents	1,311	44	1,355
Satisfied (%)	96.8	3.2	100.0
No. of respondents	207	17	224
Not satisfied (%)	92.41	7.6	100.0
No. of respondents	1,518	61	1,579
Total (%)	96.1	3.9	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002

Pearson Chi-square=9.758 p<0.01

Pearson's R=0.079

Table 32 Cross-tabulation of satisfaction with social life by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total
No. of respondents	1224	56	1280
Satisfied (%)	95.6	4.4	100.0
No. of respondents	277	7	284
Not satisfied (%)	97.5	2.5	100.0
No. of respondents	1501	63	1564
Total (%)	96.0	4.0	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=2.194 n.s; Pearson's R=-0.037.

The Turkish results have a more homogeneous pattern (see tables 33-35), which is in line with the results for overall life satisfaction. Dissatisfaction with health, family and social life has a potentially positive effect on the inclination to migrate. These effects are not very strong and not statistically significant.

Table 33 Cross-tabulation of satisfaction with health by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
No. of respondents	1,310	76	1,386	
Satisfied (%)	94.5	5.5	100.0	
No. of respondents	335	27	362	
Not satisfied (%)	92.5	7.5	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,645	103	1,748	
Total (%)	94.1	5.9	100.0	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=2.019 n.s; Pearson's R=0.034.

Table 34 Cross-tabulation of satisfaction with family life by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
No. of respondents	1,465	90	1,555	
Satisfied (%)	94.2	5.8	100.0	
No. of respondents	181	14	195	
Not satisfied (%)	92.8	7.2	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,646	104	1,750	
Total (%)	94.1	5.9	100.0	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002. Notes: Pearson Chi-square=0.600 n.s; Pearson's R=0.019.

Cross-tabulation of satisfaction with social life by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
No. of respondents	1,052	57	1,109	
Satisfied (%)	94.9	5.1	100.0	
No. of respondents	586	46	632	
Not satisfied (%)	92.7	7.3	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,638	103	1,741	
Total (%)	94.1	5.9	100.0	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002. Notes: Pearson Chi-square=3.308 n.s; Pearson's R=0.044.

Comparing both countries leads to the surprising results that dissatisfaction with close personal circumstances has only a minor effect on inclination to migrate for Turkey and an ambivalent effect in Poland. Dissatisfaction with the family situation is the only joint influence factor in both countries. Overall dissatisfaction with personal circumstances is not regarded as a very relevant factor in making decisions on migration in both countries.

Satisfaction with personal finances, housing and health care

Is there more direct influence of dissatisfaction in life domains which are strongly influenced by market developments and government decisions? Again, the Polish population has an ambivalent pattern. Higher satisfaction with personal financial situation is associated with a higher willingness to migrate. Those results confirm the conclusions in chapter four, which demonstrated the highest propensity to migrate in the highest Polish income quartile.

The other three indicators on employment, housing and health systems all go in the opposite direction (tables 37-39), as higher degrees of dissatisfaction are in line with a higher propensity to migrate, but without any statistical significance. Following the results on employment status in chapter three, it is not surprising that dissatisfaction with one's personal employment situation leads to an increased willingness to migrate. That chapter demonstrated that the percentage of unemployed people in Poland who are willing to migrate is only half the size of the equivalent

number of Polish students. In Poland, bad objective and subjective employment prospects are only a minor push factor for migration.

Table 36 Cross-tabulation of satisfaction with financial situation by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
No. of respondents	485	28	513	
Satisfied (%)	94.5	5.5	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,037	35	1,072	
Not satisfied (%)	96.7	3.3	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,522	63	1,585	
Total (%)	96.0	4.0	100.0	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002. *Notes:* Pearson Chi-square=4.372 p<0.05; Pearson's R=-0.053.

Table 37 Cross-tabulation of satisfaction with employment situation by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total
No. of respondents	543	16	559
Satisfied (%)	97.1	2.9	100.0
No. of respondents	647	27	674
Not satisfied (%)	96.0	4.0	100.0
No. of respondents	1,190	43	1,233
Total (%)	96.5	3.5	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=1.187 n.s; Pearson's R=0.031.

Perhaps surprisingly low is the effect of dissatisfaction with the health care system on migration. The situation within the health care system is, for the Polish respondents, the life domain with the lowest level of satisfaction (Delhey, 2003, p. 14).

Table 38 Cross-tabulation of country's health care system satisfaction by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
No. of respondents	460	15	475	
Satisfied (%)	96.8	3.2	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,026	48	1,074	
Not satisfied (%)	95.5	4.5	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,486	63	1,549	
Total (%)	95.9	4.1	100.0	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Note: Pearson Chi-square=1.452 n.s.

The low influence of the housing situation is very much in line with the conclusions of the motives to migrate in chapter four, where housing was the second least important motive for migration in Poland.

Table 39 Cross-tabulation of housing by general inclination to migrate for Poland

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
No. of respondents	1,212	44	1,256	
Satisfied (%)	96.5	3.5	100.0	
No. of respondents	318	19	337	
Not satisfied (%)	94.4	5.6	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,530	63	1,593	
Total (%)	96.0	4.0	100.0	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=3.188 n.s; Pearson's R=0.045

How do the Turkish results compare? In a first instance, all four Turkish indicators point in the same direction. Higher degrees of dissatisfaction lead to a higher propensity to migrate. Strong and significant effects occur for dissatisfaction with the personal employment situation and the health care system. Dissatisfaction with the latter leads to a more than 150% increase in the general inclination to migrate in Turkey.

Table 40 Cross-tabulation of satisfaction with country's health care system by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
No. of respondents	275	7	282	
Satisfied (%)	97.5	2.5	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,366	97	1,463	
Not satisfied (%)	93.4	6.6	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,641	104	1,745	
Total (%)	94.0	6.0	100.0	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002. *Notes:* Pearson Chi-square=7.258 p<0.01; Pearson's R=0.064.

Personal dissatisfaction with employment doubles the willingness to migrate from 4% to 8% in Turkey. This concurs with the results in chapter three on the influence of employment status on migration. In contrast to Poland, in Turkey, 12% of all unemployed people have a general inclination to migrate, which is the highest percentage in relation to all other groups. As for Poland, the objective and subjective conditions of employment combine to a joint effect on migration.

Table 41 Cross-tabulation of employment situation satisfaction by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total	
No. of respondents	705	30	735	
Satisfied (%)	95.9	4.1	100.0	
No. of respondents	854	72	926	
Not satisfied (%)	92.2	7.8	100.0	
No. of respondents	1,559	102	1,661	
Total (%)	93.9	6.1	100.0	

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=9.700 p<0.01; Pearson's R=0.076.

The personal financial and housing situation in Turkey is less important than the previous two factors. These results concur with table 20 in chapter three, where financial motives for migration are less important than employment reasons.

Table 42 Cross-tabulation of financial situation satisfaction by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

No general inclination	General inclination	Total
631	31	662
95.3	4.7	100.0
1,016	73	1,089
93.3	6.7	100.0
1,647	104	1,751
94.1	5.9	100.0
	631 95.3 1,016 93.3 1,647	631 31 95.3 4.7 1,016 73 93.3 6.7 1,647 104

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=3.009 n.s; Pearson's R=0.041.

In addition, potential migrants in Turkey are not very strongly motivated to migration based on dissatisfaction with their current housing situation. Table 43 shows a very even distribution.

Table 43 Cross-tabulation of housing by general inclination to migrate for Turkey

	No general inclination	General inclination	Total
No. of respondents	1,372	85	1,457
Satisfied (%)	94.2	5.8	100.0
No. of respondents	273	19	292
Not satisfied (%)	93.5	6.5	100.0
No. of respondents	1,645	104	1,749
Total (%)	94.1	5.9	100.0

Source: Candidate Countries Eurobarometer 2002.1 April, 2002.

Notes: Pearson Chi-square=0.197 n.s; Pearson's R=0.011.

Dissatisfaction as a driver

Overall life satisfaction, and life satisfaction in specific domains, have only a minor influence on the intention to migrate in the two countries. Subjective well-being in the current place of living is not a very relevant factor. Out of 16 tested relationships in both countries, only five showed a statistically significant bi-variate effect.

The majority of significant effects confirms the hypothesis that dissatisfaction with the current place of living has a tendency to increase the potential for migration. In this respect, dissatisfaction can be regarded as a push factor. However, there is one statistically significant relationship pointing in the opposite direction.

Overall, specific domain satisfaction has a stronger statistically significant effect on migration than general life satisfaction.

Satisfaction/dissatisfaction with remote life domains influence migration more than satisfaction with personal life domains. However, there is no clear indication of the direction of influence. At the personal level, dissatisfaction with family life has a strong encouraging effect on migration in Poland.

Both countries show very different patterns, which should be a warning against hasty generalisations of results. Turkey has a more homogenous pattern: dissatisfaction increases the willingness to migrate for all eight indicators and the statistical relationships are, overall, more robust. It has a combination of significant relationships through overall life satisfaction and through specific remote domain satisfaction, including employment and health care. Poland is quite different. It has four positive and four negative relationships between satisfaction and willingness to migrate, creating a more heterogeneous pattern.

The analysis provides ample evidence that objective and subjective quality of life aspects in both countries move in the same direction. Results from the analysis on socio-economic conditions, motives to migrate and various levels of satisfaction point, mostly, in the same direction.

In conceptual terms, the results give some weak support for a 'satisfying' approach. Due to the data limitations, these results have to be interpreted with great care.

From an EU policy perspective, the results confirm the heterogeneous pattern of subjective quality of life indicators of potential migrants. If higher levels of dissatisfaction are a strong driver of migration and, if higher levels of dissatisfaction are combined with higher levels of expectation, Turkish migrants may require greater integration efforts than less dissatisfied Polish emigrants.

This effect, however, may be mitigated by the higher qualification level of Polish migrants, which usually goes hand in hand with higher aspiration levels.

Analysis for Poland and Turkey

6

Following the analysis of the socio-structural factors of migration and the possible influence of economic and material conditions on the basis of a bi-variate statistical analysis, this chapter provides a multivariate analysis using a logistic regression of odds ratios. First it is necessary to define, for each variable, a reference dimension which takes over the function as a comparator for the odds of the other dimensions. An odds ratio above the value of one indicates a positive influence, whereas an odds ratio with a value smaller than one indicates a negative relationship. All odds ratios are tested for their significance level. According to professional standards, only results higher than a significance level of 95% are deemed statistically significant.

Factors influencing migration intentions

The dependent variable which is used is the general inclination to migrate. As in chapters four and five, the analysis focuses only on Turkey and Poland in order to provide enough cases for an appropriate analysis. In order to identify country specific factors, the analysis is done separately for both countries.

For the multivariate analysis of the general inclination for migration, the study has identified the following set of important explanatory factors:

1. Gender

Gender is likely to have an impact on general inclination for migration. It compares male and female.

2. Age group

The study distinguishes four age groups: 15-24, 25-39, 40-54 and 55+. It compares the first two categories and the last one against the 40-54 age group.

3. Marital status

The study identifies three categories: widowed/separated/divorced, married/cohabiting, single. The last two categories are compared to the first one.

4. Employment status

The study distinguishes four categories: other inactive, employed, unemployed and student. The last three statuses are compared to the first one.

5. Education

The study makes the following distinction: those who finished education at the age of 15 or under, those who finished between 16 and 19 years, at 20 years or older, and those still studying. The last three categories are compared to the first one.

6. Position in income distribution

Individuals are categorised by equivalent household income quartiles position. It compares the lower three quartiles to the top income quartile.

7. Economic strain

This study distinguishes between those having great difficulties and those having few or no difficulties. The former is compared to the latter.

8. Multiple deprivation

The study identifies three categories of deprivation level, as outlined previously: those having a low deprivation level, a medium deprivation level, and a high deprivation level. The last two categories are compared to the first one.

Main findings

The logistic regression of the general inclination to migrate supports results in previous chapters of different causal patterns in Poland and Turkey. This result reaffirms again the strong influence of country specific effects, which are also increasingly considered in econometric models of migration⁵⁰.

Overall, the Polish model includes only three significant causal relationships. None of these is surprising and each is well argued in various concepts of migration. Men are more likely to migrate than women in Poland. In this respect, the Polish results do not support concepts predicting an increasing feminisation of migration. The youngest age group has a significantly higher probability of migrating than older age groups. This result is in line with human capital concepts and other empirical research in Europe. Lastly, unemployed people are significantly more motivated to migrate than other groups in the employment status category. Uncertain employment prospects are an important push factor.

In Poland, neither higher education nor marital/single status has a significant influence. The non-significance of higher education is astonishing against the background of the conceptual debate, even though several authors have questioned the empirical effect⁵¹. It could, however, be interpreted as an indication of uncertainty about the comparative relative gains of migration just before accession takes place. In contrast to the results in many of the acceding and candidate countries, being a student in Poland is not a significant driver for migration.

As far as the influence of objective and perceived material conditions is concerned, the multivariate analysis confirms the results of the bi-variate analysis: that high income is a driver and that low income is a potential, but not significant, barrier for migration in Poland. Deprivation and perceived economic strain have no influence.

The Turkish model has eight significant influence factors and therefore fits previous conceptual debate better⁵². As in the bi-variate analysis on age, the second youngest age group has the highest probability towards migration. Different family structures in Turkey may be the reason for later migration during the life course. Another explanation could be that the young age effect is superimposed by the 'student effect'. Students, the majority of whom are between 18 and 24 years old, have a significantly higher propensity to migrate than other occupational groups in Turkey. This strong student effect is in line with the overall results for all ACC 13.

⁵⁰ A good example is the latest study of the European Commission on migration (2001, p.96).

 $^{^{\}rm 51}$ See the collection of empirical studies by Bauer and Zimmermann (1999, pp. 27-28)

 $^{^{52}}$ This is in line with the overall results in chapters two and four.

Table 44 Logistic regression of the odds of having a general inclination to migrate

	Poland	Turkey
Gender	Ref	Ref
Female		
Male	2.377**	1.583 n.s
Age group		
Aged 40-54	Ref	Ref
Aged 15-24	4.782*	1.400 n.s
Aged 25-39	2.342 n.s	2.182*
Aged 55+	0.002 n.s	0.603 n.s
Marital status		
Widow/Sep/Div	Ref	Ref
Marr/Cohab	0.491 n.s	1.030 n.s
Single	0.958 n.s	1.217 n.s
Employment status		
Other inactive	Ref	Ref
Employed	1.369 n.s	1.161 n.s
Unemployed	7.131* 3.265**	
Student	5.529 n.s	4.725**
Age finished education		
Up to 15 years	Ref	Ref
16-19	1.333 n.s	1.865*
20 +	1.290 n.s	3.554***
Still studying	0.913 n.s	-
ncome distribution		
Top quartile	Ref	Ref
Bottom quartile	0.481 n.s	0.721 n.s
Second quartile	0.827 n.s	0.499*
Third quartile	0.545 n.s	0.514*
Economic strain		
Little difficulty/easily	Ref	Ref
Great difficulty	0.942 n.s	1.391 n.s
Deprivation level		
Low deprivation	Ref	Ref
Medium deprivation	1.252 n.s	2.079**
High deprivation	0.315 n.s	1.368 n.s

Notes: *P<.05, **P<.01, ***P<.001.

Ref = reference group

Unemployment is as important a driver of migration in Turkey as it is in Poland. Hence, basic economic thinking is confirmed.

Medium and, in particular, higher education strongly influences migration. Probably higher education is a pull and facilitating factor. It pulls potential migrants by prospects for improved income in the potential target countries. It also facilitates search and information behaviour.

The material conditions of potential migrants confirm an inconclusive, but statistically significant, direction of influence. The position in the national income distribution shows a U-curve relationship, as the lowest probability is in the two medium income quartiles. Conversely, the deprivation level has an opposite U-curve effect, where medium level deprivation has the highest positive effect on the intention to migrate. For some groups of respondents, migration is pushed by lower income; for others, higher income and sufficient command of material goods (medium deprivation) provide the resources to consider migration as a serious alternative to the existing way of life and to support effective preparatory initiatives.

Marital status and subjective economic strain have no significant influence on potential migration in either country. The male influence on migration is evident is both countries; however, it is insignificant in Turkey. Unemployment is the only common influence factor in both countries.

The results of this multivariate analysis provide the last empirical input for the overall conclusions of this study.

This study provides the most recent and most geographically comprehensive analysis of the volume and structure of potential migration from east to west in advance of the enlargement of the EU in 2004 and before possible further enlargements covering additional candidate countries. The results contribute to the current political and scientific debate on migration trends after enlargement. This final chapter discusses the implications of the empirical and theoretical findings of the study both from a policy point of view and in terms of the implications for research.

Policy perspective

From a policy perspective, three different angles have to be considered. Firstly, it is important to analyse possible policy implications for different political units. These are the 'old' Member States, the acceding countries, the three remaining candidate countries as well as an overall EU perspective. The central questions are whether the more serious economic and social consequences of migration occur in the receiving or the sending countries. Is there a difference between sending countries close to EU membership and sending countries whose prospects of membership are still uncertain?

Secondly, five important characteristics of the migration process are crucial for policy development: volume, profile of migrants, type of migration, dynamics over time and regional distribution in target areas.

Thirdly, the main characteristics of the expected migration process need to be assessed within a specific policy focus on labour market, social cohesion/social inclusion and demographic issues⁵³. In addition, overall political implications related to increasing diversity, xenophobia and a multicultural society are briefly discussed.

Characteristics of the migration process

1. Volume

The present study concurs with the results of most methodologically acceptable micro and macro studies that the EU should not expect a tidal wave of emigrants from the eastern and Mediterranean acceding and candidate countries. All indicators point to a volume similar to that experienced after the southern enlargement of the EU in the 1980s.

- The volume of narrow migration potential (firm intention) is likely to be around 1% of the population stock of 15 years and older from the ACC 13 and AC 10 in the next five years under the condition of free movement.
- The largest, but relatively unrealistic, migration potential (general inclination) is between 3% and 4.5% in the same time span.
- The predictions of the present study for 10 of the central and eastern acceding and candidate countries, excluding the three Mediterranean countries, concur with the latest results of an econometric study of the European Commission predicting a gross migration of around 1.1 million within five years.

⁵³ Other relevant policy issues such as trade, capital movement, regional policy, agricultural policy are acknowledged but excluded.

■ Considering existing legal barriers of free movement and their sequential reduction in the next three to seven years in the current Member States, the predicted gross migration will be significantly under one million up to the end of 2006.

The predicted volume between the 13 acceding and candidate varies significantly, however. According to this study, the highest migration potential within the ACC 13 is in Bulgaria and Romania. Turkish respondents were much less likely to be considering to move to Europe, with a narrow migration potential of less than 0.5% and a wide migration potential of 6%. The figures for all larger acceding countries in the narrow band are around 1% in the next five years.

2. Profile

The profile of likely migrants from the acceding countries is of people who are young, better educated or students in third level education and living as a single non-cohabiting person. Increasing numbers of potential migrants are female.

- The sending countries face the prospect of a major 'youth drain', generally in a range of 2%-5% of the youngest group. In Bulgaria and Romania, the outflow from the youngest age group may be nearly 10% in the next five years.
- The potential youth drain is combined with a potential 'brain drain'. The sending countries are in danger of losing between 3% and 5% of people with third level education and more than 10% of their students. The net results may be a 'brain drain' of around 2-3% in the ACC in the next five years.
- The study confirms newer hypotheses of an increasing feminisation of migration. Within the narrow migration potential, women make up on average a share of 40%-45%. In larger countries, such as Poland and Bulgaria, and smaller countries, such as Cyprus and Latvia, their share is clearly over 50%. There are signs of an accelerating trend over time.
- Unemployment has an influence on migration, but to a much lesser extent than predicted, and only in a limited number of countries.
- Overall, between 2% and 3% of unemployed people want to migrate.
- Married people are less willing to migrate. The majority of potential migrants is single.

3. Regional distribution

The Eurobarometer data from 2002 do not provide any information on the intended target region and therefore no indication on the expected regional distribution of potential migrants in the 'old' Member States of the EU. The Commission study (2001, p.105) gives the following estimates based on the existing structure of regional distribution:

- two thirds of migrants aim for Germany;
- more than 10% consider Austria as their target country;
- less than 5 % consider Italy and the UK as possible target countries;
- around 3% opt for Sweden.

In essence, the EU faces a very uneven distribution, which affects Germany most, based on an extrapolation of existing models.

4. Type of migration

The IOM study (1999) provides the opportunity to distinguish between potential permanent migration and different types of temporary migration. The overall message is that, in the acceding and candidate countries, most people want to migrate temporarily in order to earn more money and that only a minority wants to migrate for ever. According to IOM, the proportion of permanent migrants in the overall migration potential – excluding very short-term migration of some weeks – is between 21% and 45%, averaging around one third⁵⁴. Transposed onto the migration potential in the present study, the volume of permanent migration in the 13 acceding and candidate countries would roughly be:

- narrow permanent migration potential of 0.3%;
- widest permanent migration potential of 1%-1.5%.

Following this logic, the absolute increase in permanent migrants from the 10 eastern European acceding and candidate countries⁵⁵ would be between 1.3 million (widest potential) and 0.3 million for narrow potential.

5. Dynamic over time

The Eurobarometer-based analysis can only provide estimates for a stock increase over five years. The Commission's study from 2001 has a dynamic element. It predicts 340,000 migrants in 2002, below 150,000 within a decade and reaching less than 3,000 in 2030.

Impact on 'old' Member States

The overall volume of expected inwards migration after enlargement and from the remaining candidate countries is much less than predicted by some politicians and in the public debate. Most 'old' countries of the EU are hardly affected. In addition, two thirds of all migration is likely to be of a temporary nature. Therefore, the old Member States will experience, in the 10 years after accession, significant return migration if the economic and social conditions improve in the new Member States. Consequently, overall negative labour and housing market effects will be limited and will be concentrated in certain regions and on specific occupational labour markets. Negative effects on the housing market are mitigated by the high percentage of single migrants with less demand on larger accommodation. The positive demographic effect for the old Member States will be marginal, due to the relatively small increase in the number of potential migrants up to 2030 and the expected return migration, triggered by improved living and employment conditions in the new Member States.

A moderate quantitative increase was already an underlying assumption in the accession treaties, in which three current Member States sought no restrictions on mobility from the outset. The results of this study support the general rationale of the accession treaties, allowing for the largest possible flexibility for each Member State in the next three to seven years. The results also underline that it was prudent to exclude Malta and Cyprus from any restrictions on mobility, as the rates of migration are particularly low from these countries.

⁵⁴ This figure has been calculated as follows: potential migrants are defined as those respondents who want to migrate for several months. The percentage is the share of the respondents who want to migrate for good in relation to the shorter-term migrants.

⁵⁵ The range between firm intention and general inclination is between 1.2 and 3.7%.

The strong effect on inwards migration for Germany and Austria, especially for certain border areas, is, however, confirmed by the econometric study of the European Commission (2001). For these countries and those areas, flanking measures using instruments of EU regional and structural policy and temporary limitations of access to specific local labour markets are advisable. Any return migration should be actively supported.

Looking at the profile of potential migrants, the outlook is relatively positive. The receiving countries of the EU can expect a high quality labour supply of young, qualified and mainly unmarried people, which should improve its short-term economic and its long-term socio-economic base via an improved demographic structure. This would seem to offer more opportunities than risks for the old EU Member States. Policy in the old Member States has to cope more with a problem of high aspiring young people than with social policy measures to support a larger number of previously unemployed migrants. In the short term, extended pressure on existing social security systems in the old EU Member States should not occur. Targeted measures in labour market and social inclusion policy should reflect existing structural features.

These positive effects should not be overestimated, however, as some studies raise doubts about the quality of the human capital in some of the acceding countries. The Commission's study (2001, p. 215) bases its evidence on the results of the adult literacy survey, which was conducted in 1994 and 1996 in some of the acceding countries and several EU Member States. It shows that the population in Poland, the Czech Republic and Slovenia lags behind EU average literacy levels, especially in understanding text and its analytical use. It also highlights that the ability of the adult population to communicate in a foreign language is lower than in the EU Member States. The importance of these overall results for the whole population could be questioned by arguing that younger groups and students, who are the majority of potential migrants, would have higher literacy levels. This argument is tested in the 1996 TIMSS (Third International Mathematics and Science Study). It shows that younger groups have the same literacy problems as the older groups.

The expected profile of the potential migrants does not support any fears of higher than average levels of deviant behaviour, resulting in increased violence and crime. The relative low level of language knowledge, however, makes integration and social inclusion activities more cumbersome.

Impact on acceding and candidate countries

Within the acceding and candidate countries, the possible labour market effects of accession are seen as 'double-edged'. Countries with high levels of unemployment and low economic growth rates may benefit from migration in the short term by reducing their labour supply and leaving fewer people without jobs. It is questionable whether the vast majority of potential migrants, who are younger and better qualified, would have serious employment problems in their home country. Therefore, the positive labour market effect in the sending countries is doubtful.

Also, the remittance payments of migrant workers have a positive impact on income, consumption and aggregated internal demand. However, if countries face emigration of higher qualified people, this may reduce their potential for economic growth and may erode their long-term competitive position. It is agreed that such a 'brain drain' has negative repercussions on the developmental process.

The empirical results confirm that the sending countries face the prospect of a major 'youth drain' in a range of 2% to 5% of the youngest group in the next five years. The potential youth drain is combined with a potential 'brain drain'. The sending countries are in danger of losing between 3% and 5% of people with third level education, and more than 10% of their students. The net results may be a 'brain drain' of around 2%-3% in both groups in the next five years. As these figures cover only potential migrants to the EU and exclude potential migrants to other countries, in particular the US and other destinations overseas, the actual figure of younger and better-educated migrants may be closer to 3.5% or 4%.

For the acceding and candidate countries, these figures mark a significant challenge to improve their internal economic and social performance. The main motivations for migration of younger and better qualified people are hopes for a better quality of life and better income prospects in the 'old' EU Member States. This raises important issues for EU developmental policy for the ACC 13 and particularly for Bulgaria and Romania in the pre-accession phase before 2007.

The extent of the potential brain and youth drain seems more limited, however, if one considers the firm intention to migrate. Many students and single persons have a general feeling that migration may be an option, but have yet invested little time and effort to make it happen in the near future. A possible mitigating factor is the combination of emigration and immigration in many acceding and candidate countries. This may provide an opportunity for those countries to counterbalance a proportion of their potential brain and youth drain with incoming migrants from countries of the eastern and south-eastern border of an enlarged EU.

Another positive feature for the acceding and candidate countries is the expected return migration, combined with a possible 'brain gain'. The predicted dynamic over time of the migration process up to 2030 and previous experience with the southern enlargement of the EU in the 1980s support those expectations. An improved economic situation and a higher quality of life leading to better living conditions could be an argument to return to the country of origin, particularly for highly skilled people. In the years to come, initiatives of the new Member States and coordinated activities at EU level should promote and support return migration in order to maximise the possible brain gain.

EU-level initiatives

Overall, EU initiatives should try to balance the interests of the 'old' and the 'new' Member States in relation to migration. The assessment in the two previous sections supports the conclusion that the new Member States may face a more serious challenge due to outwards migration in the years to come, than the old Member States. The EU should provide appropriate regional and structural policy measures to stimulate growth and to encourage young and highly qualified employees to remain in their countries. If migration takes place, the Union has to integrate the interest of migrants into the European strategy to promote social inclusion. Several national action plans already recognise the growing ethnic and cultural diversity and the high risks of social exclusion for migrants⁵⁶. Also, the European employment strategy should positively support enhanced labour mobility in an enlarging European Union, if it is to be beneficial for both sides.

⁵⁶ As mentioned in the social situation report 2002 (Commission of the European Union et al 2002, p. 19).

The effectiveness of these policy measures can be improved if policy design considers the socio-economic profile of potential migrants, and related opportunities and constraints specific to these groups. Labour market policies dealing with the causes of migration and social policies dealing with their consequences should also consider the feminisation of migration in their policy design.

The joint Industrial Relations Report 2003 of the European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions and the European Commission (2003, pp. 77-88) indicates the possibilities of involving social partners in the development of national level migration policies. In addition, the social partners can include migration issues in collective agreements, on-going company level consultation processes or unilateral activities such as political campaigns or personnel policy.

Implications for research

This study has taken a particular research perspective to base its empirical work on micro data. By providing a descriptive and causal analysis at the individual level, the study uses the particular strength of the available data to understand migration behaviour and provide indications for policy. However, as Bauer and Zimmermann (1999) and Kalter (2003) argue, international migration is empirically not sufficiently researched. This study has important methodological limitations and therefore uncertainties attached to the results.

In this final section, two main questions will be briefly discussed: 1) Do the empirical results of the study provide any significant contribution to the conceptual debate and existing empirical knowledge on migration? 2) What further possibilities exist to develop a research agenda on east—west migration?

Relevance of findings

The conceptual discussion in annex two provides a large variety of useful hypotheses. An integrated concept of migration is not yet in sight. The discussion suggests complementing the dominant economic concepts with socio-economic approaches covering, in particular, the social network, relative deprivation and family effects of migration. In addition, an application of sociological concepts of a general theory of action looks promising for the conceptual debate on migration.

This study is not testing an integrated concept of migration. It bases its empirical work on a comprehensive 13-country sample, but on a limited dataset on migration, collected in a broad omnibus survey. It examines the influence of major economic and social factors on the intention to migrate.

The results on age, education and unemployment are in line with mainstream research. In contrast to other studies, this report identifies students as a potentially strongly motivated group for migration. It also highlights the emerging feminisation of migration as an important research topic.

The results of the effects of objective and subjective material conditions on migration are inconclusive. They have no significant effect in one country (Poland) and a variation of influences in another country (Turkey). Neither a material push concept of low income and high deprivation

nor an enabling high-and medium-income effect is confirmed as a constant pattern. Also, a migration band effect based on a U-curve relation finds no support.

Subjective quality of life, defined as overall life satisfaction and life satisfaction in specific domains, has only a minor influence on the intention to migrate in the two countries. Subjective well-being in the current place of living is not a very relevant factor. The satisfying model of Wolpert (1966) does not find much support within the current study.

The overall results of the causal analysis lead to different patterns for different countries. The inconclusive Polish results may be based on the specific structure of the wider migration potential in Poland, where two thirds are under 25 years of age, male and have tertiary education, or are students. In addition, more than 80% are single. The results reaffirm the strong influence of country specific effects and are a warning against any simplistic generalisation of country specific results.

Further research

The results of the present study indicate avenues for further empirical and methodological developments in order to provide relevant and high quality research, which can inform policy-making at European and national levels.

One avenue is a more comprehensive and in-depth analysis of the Eurobarometer data from 2002. The following relevant influence factors on migration could be further researched:

- Reduction in information and search costs based on previous experience with mobility in general and with migration in particular.
- Additional reasons for migration related to better long-term labour market prospects (career), better welfare state provisions (social benefits and public services) and an improved social life in general.
- A more in-depth analysis of the unemployment effect on migration by analysing past experience with unemployment, its frequency and duration.
- Providing a regional breakdown of border regions to the old Member States and more distant areas (gravitation theory).
- Controlling for the strong push effect of rural areas by analysing the rural-urban divide.
- Considering the importance of the number of children and of the family structure for migration. This has limitations due to the high proportion of single people within the group of potential migrants.
- Researching the feminisation hypothesis by a more in-depth socio-structural analysis of female migrants.

In methodological terms, a wider use should be made of multivariate models. More countries or clustered groups of countries should be included into the multivariate analysis (e.g. the Baltic States; Bulgaria and Romania; Czech Republic, Slovakia and Hungary; Malta, Cyprus and Slovenia).

A second avenue within the remit of the Eurobarometer data is an analysis of the reasons for non-migration. The survey offers several questions to analyse this question in more depth.

A third avenue is the possible re-analysis of existing multi-country datasets, such as the surveys from Fassmann and Hintermann (1997), IOM (1999) and the European Commission from 1993. In particular, the re-analysis of the IOM survey seems to be very promising, as it provides the most comprehensive measurement of the potential to migrate.

Finally, policy advice should be based on improved datasets in various ways:

- Establishing a complete picture of migration behaviour with regard to its various forms (temporary, long-term, permanent) and its legal status (official and non-registered).
- Providing data with a longitudinal dimension in order to cope with the dynamics of migration, through panel data, retrospective migration biographies, community level case studies, action research or with the help of regular cross sectional surveys.
- Covering the family dimension better, by interviewing different members of the family, collecting more information on the family or by conducting case studies.
- Analysing in more depth emerging trends like the feminisation of migration and the development of transnational spaces where rotating migration occurs.
- Providing more in-depth information by combining qualitative and quantitative data.
- Giving policy advice for EU institutions, national governments, social partners and NGOs in order to cope with an increasing diversification of the types of migration and an increasing heterogeneity of migrants. Both trends call for new and differentiated policies.

In conclusion, migration has become an important policy issue in the EU. The results of this study confirm that, in comparison with the contentious issue of third country migration, the issue of east—west migration in an enlarging EU is relatively un-dramatic. There is no doubt that challenges exist in the future but they seem manageable for the 'old', the 'new' and the 'still aspiring' Member States of the EU.

Bibliography

- Aasland, A., *Latvia. The impact of transformation*, Vilnius, The Norbalt Living Conditions Project, 1996.
- Allardt, E., 'Having, loving, being: an alternative to the Swedish model of welfare research' in Nussbaum, M. and Sen. A. (ed), *The quality of life*, Oxford, Clarendon Press, 1993, pp. 88–94.
- Al-Ali, N. and Koser, K., (ed) New approaches to migration? Transnational communities and the transformation of home, London-New York, Routledge, 2002.
- Alecke, B., Huber, P. and Untiedt, G., 'What a difference a constant makes. How predictable are international migration flows?' in OECD (ed) *Migration policies and EU enlargement. The case of central and eastern Europe*, Paris, OECD, 2001.
- Anderson, T., 'Inter-metropolitan migration: a comparison of the hypothesis of Zipf and Stouffer', in *American Sociological Review*, 20, 1995, pp. 287–291.
- Anthias, F. and Lazaridis, G., (ed) *Gender and migration in southern Europe: women on the move*, Oxford, Berg Publishers, 2000.
- Ajzen, I. and Fischbein, M., *Understanding attitudes and predicting social behaviour*, Engelwood Cliffs, NJ, Prentice-Hall, 1980.
- Ajzen, I., *The theory of planned behaviour. Organisational behaviour and human decision processes*, Milton Keynes, Open University Press, 1991.
- Ardittis, S., (ed) *The politics of east–west migration*, Houndmills-Basingstoke-Hampshire-London, The Macmillan Press, 1994.
- Bade, K. and Muenz, R., (ed) *Migration report 2002: Fakten-Analysen-Perspektiven,* Frankfurt-New York, Campus, 2002.
- Baldwin, R.E., Towards an integrated Europe, London, Centre for Economic Policy Research, 1994. Bastry, I., Folgen des Beitritts der Tschechischen Republik in the EU auf die Beziehungen mit
- Oesterreich mit der Orientierung auf den Beschaeftigungsgrad. Arbeitsmarkt und Migration, Prague, Unpublished Research Report, 2001.
- Bauer, T. and Zimmermann, K., Assessment of possible migration pressure and its labour market impact following EU enlargement to central and eastern Europe, IZA Research Report No.3, Bonn: IZA, 1999.
- Berencsi, Z. and Sik, E., 'Intentions to emigrate and work abroad in Hungary in 1993-94', in: Fullerton, M. (ed) *Refugees and migrants. Hungary at the crossroads*, Budapest, pp. 129–142, 1995.
- Borjas, G., 'The economics of immigration', *Journal of Economic Literature* 30, 1994, pp. 1667–1717.
- Borjas, G., Economic research on the determinants of immigration: lessons for the European Union, World Bank Technical Paper No. 438, Washington D.C., World Bank, 1999.
- Carrington, W. and Detragiache, E., *How big is the brain drain?* IMF Working Papers, Research Department, Washington DC: International Monetary Fund, 1998.
- Castles, S. and Miller, M., *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, London, Oxford University Press, 1993.
- Coleman, J., 'Social capital and the creation of human capital', in *American Journal of Sociology* 94, 1998, pp. 95–121.
- Da Vanzo, J., 'Microeconomic approaches to studying migration decisions', in De Jong, G. and Gardener, R., (ed) *Migration decision-making*, New York, Pergamon Press, 1981, pp. 90–129.
- De Jong, G. and Fawsett, J., 'Motivations for migration: an assessment and a value-expectancy research model', in De Jong, G. and Gardener, R. (ed) *Migration decision-making*, New York, Pergamon Press, 1981, pp. 13–58.

- Delhey, J., European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, *Life* satisfaction in an enlarged Europe, Luxembourg, Office of Official Publications of the European Communities, 2004.
- Deutsche Bank Research, Aktuelle Themen: Demografie Special, research report No 265, 8.5.2003. www.db.research.de
- Dodd, S., 'The interactance hypothesis. A gravity model fitting physical masses and human groups', *American Sociological Review* 15, 1950, pp. 245–256.
- Drinkwater, S., Go west? Assessing the willingness to move from central and eastern European countries, Surrey, Department of Economics at the University of Surrey, 2002.
- Duncan, O., 'Human ecology and population studies', in Hauser, P. and Duncan, O. (ed), *The study of population: an inventory and appraisal*, Chicago, University of Chicago Press, 1959.
- Esser, H., Soziologie. Allgemeine Grundlagen, Frankfurt-New York, Campus, 1993.
- European Commission, *The impact of eastern enlargement on employment and labour markets in the EU and the Member States*, Brussels, 2001.
- European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the Council and the European Parliament Integrating migration issues in the European Union's relation with third countries, COM (2002) 703 final, Brussels, 2002.
- European Commission and Eurostat, *The social situation in the European Union, 2002*, Luxembourg, Office of Official Publications of the European Communities, 2002.
- European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions and European Commission, *Industrial relations developments in Europe 2002*, Luxembourg, Office of Official Publications, 2003.
- Eurostat, *European social statistics: demography*, Luxembourg, Office of Official Publications, 2002. Fahey, T., Nolan, B. and Whelan, C., European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, *Monitoring quality of life*, Luxembourg, Office of Official Publications of the European Communities, 2003.
- Fairchild, H., *Immigration: a world movement and its American significance*, New York, Macmillan, 1925.
- Faist, T., The volume and dynamics of international migration and transnational social spaces, Oxford, Clarendon Press, 2000.
- Fassmann, H. and Muenz, R., (ed) *Migration in Europa. Historische Entwicklung, aktuelle Trends, politische Reaktionen*, Frankfurt-New York, Campus, 1996.
- Fassmann, H. and Muenz, R., 'EU enlargement and future east–west migration', in IOM (ed) *New challenges for migration policy in central and eastern Europe*, Geneva, International Organisation for Migration, 2002.
- Fassmann, H. and Hintermann, C., Migrationspotential Osteuropa Struktur und Motivationen potentieller Migranten aus Polen, der Slowakei, Tschechien und Ungarn, ISR Forschungsbericht Heft 15, Vienna: Verlag der Oesterrechischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, 1997.
- Fassmann, H., 'Zwischen Bollwerk und Bruecke. Ost-West-Wanderung nach Oesterreich', in: *Geographische Rundschau*, September 9/2002, pp. 26–33.
- Fenick, W., 'Das Migrationspotential in Osteuropa' in Fassmann, H. and Muenz, R. (ed) *Die Zukunft der Ost-West-Wanderung. Quantitative Entwicklung, oekonomische Konsequenzen und politische Antworten*, Wien, 1995, pp. 59–73.
- Harris, J. and Todaro, P., 'Migration, unemployment and development: a two sector approach', *American Economic Review* 60, 1970, pp. 126–142.

- Hatton, T., 'A model of UK emigration, 1870–1913', Review of economics and statistics, 77, 1995, pp. 407–415.
- Hicks, J., The theory of wages, London, Macmillan, 1963 (first published 1932).
- Hille, H. and Straubhaar, T. 'The impact of EU enlargement on migration movements and economic integration: results of recent studies', in OECD *Migration policies and EU enlargement. The case of central and eastern Europe*, Paris, OECD, 2001, pp. 79–100.
- IOM, Migration potential in central and eastern Europe, Geneva: International Organisation for Migration, 1999.
- Kalter, F., Wohnortwechsel in Deutschland, Opladen, Leske und Budrich, 1997.
- Kalter, F., 'Partnerschaft und Migration. Zur theoretischen Erklaerung eines empirischen Effect', in *Koelner Zeitschrift fuer Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie* 50 Heft 2, 1998, pp. 283–309.
- Kalter, F., 'Theorien der Migration', in: Mueller, U., Nauck, B. and Diekmann, A. (ed) *Handbuch der Demographie 1 Modelle und Methoden*, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, Springer Verlag, 2000.
- Kalter, F., *The causes for migration: new phenomena? new theories? new data?* Unpublished discussion paper, Mannheim, ZEW, 2003.
- Kofman, E., Phizacklea, A, Raghuram, P. and Sales, R., *Gender and international migration in Europe: employment, welfare and politics*, London, Routledge, 2000.
- Kofman, E., Women migrants in the European Union, Paper presented at the joint OECD and European Commission conference on 'The Economic and Social Aspects of Migration', Brussels 21-22 January 2003.
- Layard, R, Blanchard, O., Dornbusch, R. and Krugman, P., *East-west migration: the alternatives*, Cambridge MA, MIT Press, 1994.
- Lee, E., 'Eine Theorie der Wanderung', in Szell, G. (ed) *Regionale Mobilitaet*, Muenchen, Nymphenburger Verlagsanstalt, 1972.
- Lisborg, A., 'Frau Moderne Slaver til modige entreprenoer Om prostitutionsrelateret migration fra Thailand til Danmark', in *Kvinder, Kon & Forsking* 3 (1), 2001, pp. 1–24.
- Lucas, R., 'Econometric policy evaluation: a critique', in Brunner, K. and Meltzer, A. (ed), *Carnegie-Rochester Conference Series on Public Policy* 1, 1976, p. 41.
- Massey, D., Arango, J., Huga, G. et al, Worlds in motion. Understanding international migration at the end of the millennium, Oxford, Clarendon Press, 1998.
- Massey, D., Arango, J. and Huga, G. et al, 'Theories of international migration: a review and appraisal', in *Population and Development Review* 9, 1993, pp. 431–466.
- Morakvasic, M., 'Post communist migration in Europe and gender', in *Journal of Gender Studies* 5, 2002, pp. 15–45.
- Myrdal, G., An international economy, New York, Harper and Row, 1956.
- Nyberg-Soerensen, N., Van Hear, N. and Engberg-Pedersen, P., *The migration-development nexus:* evidence and policy options. State of the art overview, CDR Working Paper 02.6 March 2002, Copenhagen, Centre for Developmental Research.
- OECD, Migration policies and EU enlargement. The case of central and eastern Europe, Paris, OECD, 2001.
- Olesen, H., Migration, return and development: an institutional perspective, CDR Expert Working Paper, Copenhagen, Centre for Developmental Research, 2002.
- Palloni, A., Massey, D., Ceballos, M. et al, Social capital and international migration: a test using information on family networks, in: American Journal of Sociology 106, 2001, pp. 1262–1299.
- PricewaterhouseCoopers, Labour migration in CEE, 2001. www.pwcglobal.com/cz/eng/about/press-rm/2001

- Ringen, S., The possibility of politics, Oxford, Clarendon Press, 1987.
- Ringen, S., 'Direct and indirect measures of poverty', in *Journal of Social Policy* 17, 1988, pp. 351–366.
- Russell, H. and Whelan, C., European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, *Low income and deprivation in an enlarged Europe*, Luxembourg: Office of Official Publications of the European Communities, 2004.
- Shield, G. and Shield, M., 'The emergence of migration theory and a suggested new direction', in *Journal of Economic Surveys* 3, 1989, pp. 277–304.
- Sjastaad, L., 'The costs and returns of human migration', in *The Journal of Political Economy* 70, 1962, pp. 80–93.
- Speare, A., 'A cost-benefit model of rural to urban migration in Taiwan', in *Population Studies* 25, 1971, pp. 117–130.
- Speare, A., Goldstein, S. and Frey, W., Residential mobility, migration and metropolitan change, Cambridge, Mass, Ballinger Publishing, 1975.
- Stark O. and Taylor, J., 'Relative deprivation and international migration', in *Demography* 26 (1), 1989, pp. 1–14.
- Stark, O. and Taylor, J., 'Migration incentives, migration types: the role of relative deprivation', in *Economic Journal* 101, 1991, pp. 1163–1178.
- Straubhaar, T., 'East-west migration: will it be a problem?' in Intereconomics, July/August 2001a.
- Straubhaar, T., *Ost-West-Migrationspotential: Wie gross ist es?* HWWA Discussion Paper 137, Hamburg, HWWA, 2001b.
- Townsend, P., Poverty in the United Kingdom, Harmondsworth, Penguin, 1979.
- Wallerstein, I., *The modern world system: capitalist agriculture and the origins of the European world economy in the sixteenth century*, New York, Academic Press, 1974.
- Whelan, C., Layte, R. Maitre, B. and Nolan, B., 'Income, deprivation and economic strain: an analysis of the European Community Household Panel', in *European Sociological Review* 17 (4), 2001, pp. 357–372.
- Wolpert, J., *Behavioural aspects of the decision to migrate*, Papers and proceedings of the Regional Science Association, 15, 1965, pp. 159–169.
- Wolpert, J., 'Migration as an adjustment to environmental stress', in *Journal of Social Issues* 22, 1966, pp. 92–102.
- Zimmermann, K., 'European migration: push and pull', in *International Regional Science Review* 19 (1-2), 1996, pp. 95–12.

Annex 1

Data and methodology

This study is based on Eurobarometer data collected for the European Commission, which has launched a new series of surveys in the 13 countries that are applying for European Union membership. The objective of the Candidate Countries Eurobarometer is to gather information from the future Member States in a way that allows direct comparison with the Standard Eurobarometer carried out in the existing EU. Using this new tool, the Commission is able to provide decision makers and the European public with opinion data that helps them to understand similarities and differences between the EU and the acceding and candidate countries. The Candidate Countries Eurobarometer tracks support for EU membership and changes in attitudes related to European issues in the acceding and candidate countries. In the coming years, a series of Candidate Countries Eurobarometer reports are planned to be released.

This survey was conducted in early Spring 2002 in the 13 acceding and candidate countries: Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Turkey. In Cyprus, the survey only covers citizens living on the southern part of the island. An identical set of questions was asked of representative samples of the population aged 15 years and over in each candidate country. The regular sample in Candidate Countries Eurobarometer surveys is 1,000 persons per country, except Malta and Cyprus (500 each). For this study, a 2000 sample was used in Poland and Turkey to achieve better coverage⁵⁷.

In each of the 13 acceding and candidate countries, national institutes associated with and coordinated by the Gallup Organisation in Hungary carried out the survey. The network of institutes was selected by tender. All institutes are members of the 'European Society for Opinion and Marketing Research' (ESOMAR) and comply with its standards. The data shown in this report for each of the acceding and candidate countries are weighted by sex, age, region, size of locality, education level and marital status. The figures given for the acceding and candidate countries as a whole (ACC 13) are weighted on the basis of the adult population in each country. Due to the rounding of figures in certain cases, the total percentage in a table does not always add up exactly to 100%.

Due to the number of interviewees with an intention to migrate, relative to the sample size and the small sample size in some countries, it is not possible to provide a statistically significant country-by-country analysis. Therefore, it was decided to create country clusters. Clustering was done on a pragmatic basis:

- the two candidate countries Bulgaria and Romania, which have similar economic and social structures and where migration trends move in the same direction;
- the three Baltic Countries;
- the Czech Republic, Slovakia and Hungary, based on a shared Habsburg central European history and a joint transition experience after 1989. However, important differences remain;
- the two new southern European Member States Cyprus and Malta, as well as Slovenia. These three countries represent the group of the new Member States with the highest standard of living.

⁵⁷ Unfortunately, the author has no information on the response rates.

Poland and Turkey, as the two largest countries of the ACC, have not been clustered, as the survey provides an over-sampling of 2,000 interviews for each country and therefore a sufficient number of interviewees.

Annex 2

Concepts of migration

Selective approach

This annex provides a selective presentation and discussion of relevant concepts of regional migration. It has to be selective in several ways, as it is impossible to give a complete overview on the theoretical foundations of migration, due to the large number of contributions and their wide spread nature⁵⁸. The concepts discussed should support the specific objectives of this study, which are to conceptualise migration attitudes and support a causal analysis of the question of how to explain a specific attitude towards migration. That concepts have to have an explanatory power (a nomological base), which goes beyond pure conceptualisation, classification and typologies⁵⁹.

They also need to allow testing of hypotheses with the help of individual survey data. Hence, the main emphasis is on existing micro concepts of migration. Selective macro concepts of migration will only be discussed with the perspective of what extent they provide relevant hypotheses for the attitudes of migrants at the micro level. Lastly, the theories should be useful as a solid basis for relevant policy advice on the issue of regional mobility from the acceding and candidate countries. In this respect, it might be useful to refer back to competing macro concepts in the context of microlevel based policy advice.

The report has used specific parts of the theoretical discussion on migration for its specific purposes. However, there were deliberate limits to the conceptual discussion within this study. The objective of this annex is not to present an integrated migration theory, which is seen by several scholars as one of the major challenges for the future development of migration research.

Due to its focus on migration of people in the acceding and candidate countries towards the EU, the study is not interested in explaining all facets of regional mobility in the acceding and candidate countries⁶⁰. It deals deliberately only with one alternative of regional mobility among other alternatives. However, it is aware that attitudes of migration towards different target areas are closely related to each other. They provide a set of alternatives once regional migration in general is taken into consideration as an option to improve the quality of life⁶¹.

With this emphasis on micro concepts of migration, the study follows a general trend in migration research in the last 20 years, which has put more emphasis on micro theories⁶². Migration theory generally deals with three questions: 1) why move? 2) why stay? 3) why do many people never consider moving despite conducive objective conditions?⁶³

⁵⁸ Migration has always been an interdisciplinary subject with contributions in sociology, economics, demography, political science, ethnology, social psychology and other fields (Kalter, 1997).

⁵⁹ In addition, the concepts have to be useful in developing hypotheses for a specific kind of migration by focusing on attitudes towards regional mobility from the acceding and candidate countries towards the EU within a wider context of migration, which ranges from intra regional to intercontinental mobility.

⁶⁰ A good overview is provided by OECD (2001).

⁶¹ This useful avenue of theoretical reflection on migration will be excluded, however, as the existing empirical data do not provide any information on the relationship between expected utilities and costs of respondents in different target areas of migration.

⁶² See, for example, Kalter (1997, pp.15-16)

⁶³ The last question has attracted a lot of attention in micro-theoretical contributions of migration as it provides a challenge to the dominating models of rational choice. 'The biggest problem with the application of a cost-benefit model to human migration many not be the crudeness of the actual calculation, but the fact that many people never make any calculation at all. A great number of non-migrants we interviewed appear to have never given any serious consideration to the thought of moving anywhere' (Speare, 1971, p. 130).

Classification dimensions

In order to structure the various theoretical contributions to migration, it is useful to provide a brief classification of these contributions to the debate. Six basic dimensions for classification can be identified:

1. Contributions can be found in various scientific domains. The main distinction is between economic and non-economic theories of migration. Economic theories of migration include relevant macro and micro theories. Those theories have gained a large importance in the current policy debate on migration by estimating expected potentials for migration in general and for emigration into the EU from the acceding and candidate countries in particular. They also provide salient policy advice. Non-economic theories can be found in a wide range of social science subjects. In newer contributions, they cover mainly sociological and sociopsychological aspects⁶⁴.

Figure 1 The three levels of migration analysis

MICRO Value or desires and expectancies	MESO Collectives and social network	MACRO Macro-level opportunity structures	
Individual values and expectancies - improving and securing survival, wealth, status, comfort, stimulation, autonomy, affiliation and morality	social ties - strong ties: families and households - weak ties: networks of potential movers, brokers and stayers; symbolic ties - kin, ethnic, national, political, and religious organisations; symbolic communities	economics - income and unemployment differentials politics - regulation of spatial mobility through nation-states and international regimes; - political repression, ethnic, national and religious conflicts	
	obligations, reciprocity, and solidarity; information, control and access to resources of others	cultural setting - dominant norms and discourses demography and ecology - population growth; - availability of arable land - level of technology	

2. The level of analysis distinguishes between macro, meso and micro perspectives, which are summarised in figure one by Faist (2000). Macro-economic neoclassical theories of migration focus mainly on conditions leading to an equilibrium between regional labour markets and focus on the migrant as a supplier of labour. Other macro-economic theories question the model of rational choice and argue that international migration is mainly caused by the intrinsic labour demand of modern industrial societies. A good example is the dual labour market theory. The world system theory is another macro approach, which interprets the creation of a mobile population in peripheral non-capitalistic societies as the result of the penetration of capitalist economic relations worldwide⁶⁵. Various institutional theories are also important at the macro

⁶⁴ One important objective in this context is to develop a general theory of migration and to integrate it into a general theory of human behaviour. Other approaches can be found in research on human ecology (e.g. Duncan, 1959) and on world systems theory (Wallerstein, 1974). In addition, there are relevant contributions to migration from ethnology, demography and political science.

⁶⁵ Here, demand factors from developed economies as well as supply factors from peripheral economies are of importance for the explanation of regional mobility.

level (see Massey et al, 1993, p. 450f). Once migration on the international level has begun, various institutions are established to satisfy the demand created by the large labour supply from the sending countries, and the limited number of workplace and visas usually offered by the receiving countries. This yields, for example, the development of an institutionalised black market and humanitarian support.

Micro economic neoclassical theories see migrants as investors in human capital, as consumers or in the economy of the household as producers of household specific commodities. Neoclassical migration theory has been supplemented in recent years by the so-called 'new economics' of migration, which have added two further dimensions to the debate. They challenge the individualistic assumption of neoclassical micro theory and highlight the importance of the wider family context in the decision-making on international migration. They also stress the importance of the minimisation of risks as a supplementary factor in decision-making beside the expected income maximisation.

In the last 30 years, important micro sociological migration concepts have been developed within the remit of an RREEMM model⁶⁶, which is seen by some scholars as the most appropriate rational choice model of human behaviour (De Jong and Fawsett, 1981). It is based on a specific ideal type of person, which can be characterised within a wider utility maximisation model. Sub-models of this approach are the theory of place utility (Wolpert, 1965), the SEU concept and the Habit model⁶⁷. Other important socio-economic micro approaches are the push-pull model of Lee (1972) and the concept of relative deprivation (Stark and Taylor, 1991).

A meso level perspective is provided by network theories, which stress the importance of social networks connecting migrants, former migrants, potential migrants and non-migrants in the origin and destination area through social ties based on family, friendship or shared experience in the community of origin.

- 3. An additional classification of theoretical contributions is related to different points in time, when the causal analysis of migration behaviour and attitude begins. Most theories analyse the conditions, which initiate the international movement of labour, e.g. wage differentials in neoclassical theory and labour demand based pull factors within the dual labour market theory. Another set of concepts analyses the effect on migration of an ensemble of new conditions arising in the course of migration movements of a larger group of people as an independent cause in itself. This includes e.g. the spread of migration networks, institutions supporting or repelling migrants and the changing social meaning of work in societies with a high proportion of migrants. These aspects are also discussed under the label of 'cumulative causation'.
- 4. A further dimension focuses on various 'explananda' of migration theory by providing explanations for different types of international migration⁶⁸. The standard orientation is towards a once off long-term migration to another country. Some observers, however, highlight the increasing quantitative importance of only semi-permanent migration, where migrants maintain multiple ties with their home country, sometimes commuting frequently back and forth, and

⁶⁶ It defines social actors as: Resourceful, Restricted, Evaluating, Expecting, Maximising, Man.

⁶⁷ SEU stands for 'subjective expected utility'.

⁶⁸ An excellent example is provided in the IOM study (1999).

thus creating a transnational social space and a transnational community with a multi-local place of living and working (Faist, 2000).

- 5. A further dimension still is the capacity of a specific theory of migration to integrate other migration concepts. Neoclassical micro economic theory has tried, through the method of reducing abstraction (Kalter, 1997), to preserve on the one hand its key nomological basis of an income, maximising 'homo economicus', and to integrate, on the other hand, a variety of additional concepts covering the search and information behaviour, and the investment in human capital. Also, the 'new' economic theory of migration tries to encompass the traditional and the enlarged neoclassical theory and concepts on decision-making in families and risk management. Another attempt to integrate several concepts on migration is made in the SEU model, which is strongly related to a sociology based general theory of action. Here, the complete set of neoclassical rational choice concepts is integrated with wider concepts of utility maximisation in an individualistic and family concept, arguing also for an integration of process based migration theories. In the past, however, most concepts of migration, such as the gravity model of Anderson (1955) and the push-pull model of Lee (1972), had a very specific and limited focus and were therefore not able to provide any basis for a theoretical integration.
- 6. A final distinction should be made between 'real' theoretical contributions, which give a causal explanation of migration behaviour containing at least one general law of human activity (Esser, 1993, p.47); and so-called theories, which provide either classifications, typologies and tautological explanations of migration, or individually plausible hypotheses e.g. in the context of a multivariate statistical model, where a general integrated framework is missing. In this context, it is important to pick up the point by Kalter (1996, p. 34f) that the widely used pushpull model of migration is less a theoretical approach in its own right rather than a suggestive form of a classification of various influence factors. It is based on the idea that migration is caused, on the one hand, by repelling factors in the place of origin (push) and, on the other, by attractive conditions in the place of destination (pull). A push factor becomes relevant when the disadvantage in the country of origin is greater than in the country of destination. A pull factor is important when the advantage in the destination country is greater than the advantage in the country of origin (Deutsche Bank Research, 2003, p. 3) Which factors are included and how these factors are interrelated with the actual migration behaviour remains often un-discussed and has to be supplemented e.g. by micro economic or sociological concepts of migration. The attraction, however, of the push-pull paradigm is its openness to include a variety of very different explanatory variables.

Neoclassical macro models

One of the best-known and still influential models of migration is based on the neoclassical theory of the labour market. According to Hicks, 'differences in net economic advantages, chiefly differences in wages, are the main causes of migration' (1963. p.76). The basic idea is as follows: labour supply and labour demand determine the equilibrium wage on a regional labour market. Migration is in the first instance caused by geographical differences in labour supply and demand. Regions with a large endowment of labour relative to capital have a lower equilibrium wage, while regions with a limited endowment of labour relative to capital are characterised by a high market wage. The resulting wage differential causes migration from one region to the other. The flow of

labour is mirrored by the flow of capital from capital-rich to capital-poor countries. This includes also the movement of human capital, with higher qualified workers moving from capital-rich to capital-poor countries to maximise their return on their human capital investment. The major factor is, therefore, wage differentials, measured usually in real terms of difference of purchasing power between regions or countries. A second hypothesis would predict a higher propensity of migration of people with higher levels of qualification.

This first model is based on several assumptions, including full employment, no transport and search costs, perfect information and complete competition within un-segmented labour markets. A second model releases the assumption of full employment within macro models (other assumptions are partly released in neoclassical micro models of migration) and leads to the inclusion of employment, unemployment or job vacancy levels in different target regions as additional explanatory factors for migration⁶⁹. As the potential migrant in his/her decision making process of rational choice is not only interested in the maximisation of current income, but also in the maximisation of long-term future income, the actual or prospective labour market indicator in the target region is a proxy for income opportunities in the future: e.g. the lower the unemployment rate, or the higher the employment rate, the higher is the probability for the migrant to maximise future income⁷⁰.

One important hypothesis in this context is that, particularly in poorer regions, potential migrants are less able to carry the costs of migration and therefore refrain from migration as one option to react to low-income prospects. This hypothesis can probably also be extended to individuals or households with high degrees of income poverty and deprivation.

Neoclassical micro concepts

At the micro level, neoclassical theory explains migration as an investment in human capital. It 'treats migration as an investment increasing the productivity of human resources, an investment which has cost and which also renders returns' (Sjastaad, 1962, p. 83). Within an individual rational choice model aiming at a long-term income maximization, the potential migrant calculates the costs and benefits, expecting a positive net return. The decision to move to another regional labour market is chosen according to the available opportunities to capture a higher wage rate associated with a greater labour productivity. In order to achieve a higher productivity, the potential migrant has to invest in human capital. This includes investment in travel costs, maintenance costs while looking for a job, learning a new language and adapting to new labour market conditions. In order to be included into the theoretical model, all cost factors are transformed into monetary values.

Potential migrants will estimate costs and benefits of different target regions and migrate to those regions with the greatest expected net return over a certain time horizon. 'Net returns in each future period are estimated by taking the observed earnings corresponding to the individual's skills in the destination country and multiplying these by the probability of obtaining a job there...and to

⁶⁹ The standard model is the Harris and Todaro approach (1970).

One empirical problem of the concept of neoclassical migration theory on the macro level is the asymmetric relationship between migration and wage level. As there is a clear positive statistical relationship between high regional wage level and emigration into an area, there is no clear-cut statistical negative relationship between low wage level in areas of origin and high immigration rates.

obtain an expected destination earnings. Those earnings...are then subtracted from those expected in the community of origin, and...the difference is summed over a time horizon' (Massey et al, 1993, p.434). In this way, the approach of Massey et al puts much emphasis on individual characteristics. It provides, for example, an elegant hypothesis of age-related migration behaviour: the older the potential migrant, the fewer the number of years a migrant has to cash in human capital investments to finance migration. Everything being equal, young people will, therefore, show a higher tendency for migration than older people. Even though the model includes in principle non-monetary factors such as the psychological and social costs of migration, it excludes them out of the concrete calculation and provides no explanation of how the utility of the non-monetary factors relate to the utility of the monetary factors.

The 'new' economics of migration

Since the mid 1980s, some of the assumptions of the neoclassical micro theory have been criticised, as they provided a reduced explanatory power for some relevant real world conditions. Three main aspects have been highlighted within the context of the so-called 'new' economic theory of migration:

- 1. Behaviour and attitudes of potential migrants are not only formed at the individual level but also at the group level, mainly in the larger family context.
- 2. The basic rationale for migration is not only aiming at income maximisation but is also influenced by risk assessment and intentions to minimise risk.
- 3. Potential migrants, particularly in rural and under-developed regions, are constrained by market failures other than the labour market, which have a direct influence on income and risk position of the individual and his family.

Unlike individuals, households have the possibility of diverse risks to their economic well-being by specific allocation strategies of labour within the family. Some family members are engaged in economic activities in the local community, often the head of household, whereas other members of the family, often younger men, will be sent abroad to foreign labour markets with better employment conditions and higher wages. In the event of a deterioration of local circumstances, e.g. a drought or floods destroying the harvest, outside revenue provides a support for local families.

In developed countries risks of households are usually diversified through access to different insurance systems, including unemployment insurance and overall social insurance systems. This leads to a risk diversification in relation to income and employment but also over the life cycle of an employee and his family. For some potential migrants and their families in sending countries, 'the desire to acquire this insurance may be a primary motivation...to participate in international migration' (Massey et al 1993, p. 438). This supports the hypothesis that a well-developed social security system is an important pull factor of migration.

The new economics of migration question also the assumption that income is a homogenous good, having a constant effect on the utility for different actors across socio-economic groups settings. In contrast, it is 'hypothesised that rural-to-urban migration might be undertaken primarily to improve

an individual's or household's comparative income position with respect to that of other individuals or households in the relevant reference group (for example, the village)' (Stark and Taylor, 1991, p. 1163). Seeing some families rapidly improving their income based on migration of family members makes other families lower in the income distribution feel relatively deprived. Hence, workers are sent abroad to reduce their relative deprivation, which further exacerbates income inequality and increases the sense of relative deprivation among the non-migrants. It also implies an increasing likelihood of migration due to changes in income of other households, if they are part of the reference group. This is in contrast to the traditional line of argument that households send workers abroad to improve income in absolute terms⁷¹.

Socio-economic macro models

Having discussed macro and micro aspects of migration from an economic point of view, the focus moves to relevant socio-economic theories, which combine economic and social factors at the macro level. A historically important macro theory of migration is the so-called gravitation theory (Anderson, 1955 and Dodd, 1950). It follows the basic logic of the gravitation law in physics by establishing a relationship between migration and distance: the further the distance between two regions in a migration process, the smaller the volume of migration. Transposed onto the micro level, it would predict a decreasing propensity to migration with increasing distance. It also implies that migration into the EU is less attractive than intra and extra regional migration within the ACC and that migration into the EU is a more attractive option than migrating outside Europe.

The problem from a theoretical point, however, is that 'it describes an empirical observation involving interactions at a distance but fails to provide an understanding of why there should be such interaction' (Speare et al, 1975, p. 165). This explanatory gap could be filled e.g. by human capital theory, if the cost of migration is positively related with distance.

Another macro concept is based on theories of human ecology. It consists of a frame of reference, which is called the ecological complex and has four elements: population, environment, technology and organisation. Its basic idea regards migration as a process, which establishes an equilibrium between the size and structure of a population and its organisational structure. A disequilibrium is mainly caused by changes in technology and environment. Between different alternatives of demographic reactions of the population, migration is given a higher importance in the short run as it is more effective than changing fertility or changing longevity.

These ideas are picked up and integrated in a world systems theory. Several sociologists have connected the origins of international mass migration to the structure of a world market dominated by capitalist production system. Several processes can be identified, which contribute to the creation of a mobile workforce:

Theories of relative deprivation were strongly supported by empirical studies on migration from Mexico into the United States (Stark and Taylor, 1989). 'Controlling for initial absolute income and the expected gains from migration, the propensity of a household to participate in international migration was directly related to the household's initial relative deprivation' (Stark and Taylor, 1991, p. 1163). One specific risk for a household using an income strategy to reduce its relative deprivation is a substitution of the community of origin as the relevant reference group by the host community. Under this condition, households may fail to reduce relative deprivation, even if their relative income in relation to the income distribution of their community of origin has increased. Migration towards areas with strong social networks from the sending countries may provide a barrier for such a reference group substitution.

- The introduction of a capitalist rational into agricultural production with a strong increase in productivity destroys the basis of a subsistence economy and displaces farmers from their land.
- The increasing extraction of raw materials under global market conditions attracts farmers in peripheral regions from their land by higher wages offered in extracting industries. This undermines traditional systems of reciprocity in agriculture and subsumes ex-peasants under the rule of the national and international labour market.
- Multinational companies establish assembly plants in peripheral regions. The demand for relatively well-paid factory work alienates peasants from their land and integrates them into a potentially mobile workforce.

The application of above to this study would suggest a higher potential and stronger attitude towards migration in more agricultural regions of the acceding and candidate countries, which are increasingly subsumed under the logic of a capitalist production system in the transformation phase to a market economy and in the process of accession to the EU.

Another important factor in the context of globalisation in peripheral regions is the diffusion of ideological links from the centre to their 'hinterlands'. The material subsuming under the rules of a capitalist world market is accompanied by the spread of cultural and ideological values. In the context of this study, it can be safely assumed that western value patterns of mass consumption, lifestyles and standard of living have a strong influence in all of the acceding and candidate countries. These connections are specifically created and reinforced by mass media, advertising campaigns and outlets of EU-based multinational distribution companies in the acceding and candidate countries. This strongly influences the aspiration level in the ACC and increases the perceived difference between the place utility in the ACC and the aspiration level. From an individual perspective, the most important question is which groups in the acceding and candidate countries are influenced the most by these factors and to what extent they develop a gap between a western European aspiration level and their perceived potential to satisfy these aspirations in their home region. One hypothesis may suggest that younger people in particular are prone to ideological values and new lifestyles of developed market economies of the west and would therefore develop a larger degree of discontent with existing opportunities in their home country.

An additional pull factor within the world systems theory is the development of global cities, which leads to the creation of a strong demand for services from unskilled workers. The resistance of a poorly educated local population in the EU Member States to take up low-paid and socially low valued jobs at the bottom of the occupational hierarchy creates a strong demand for immigrants⁷².

Employers in EU countries may also face a general motivational problem to fill unattractive jobs at the bottom of the occupational hierarchy by local workers, as they are combined with a low societal status. Hence, employers may decide to look for employees, e.g. in the acceding and

These pull effects in receiving countries are strongly underlined within the context of the dual labour market theory, which argues that migration is caused by a chronic and unavoidable demand for foreign workers of modern industrial societies. One important pull factor is based on a rigid notion about the relationship between occupational status and pay in EU labour markets. If there is a shortage of unqualified labour, a wage increase in such labour markets would trigger a wage increase in the whole labour market in order to sustain existing wage differentials. Attracting local workers by raising entry wages of unqualified jobs is thus expensive and disruptive. A cheaper solution is opening up this labour market segment to migrant workers, which accept the existing low wages without upsetting the current wage differential.

candidate countries, who have fewer considerations regarding status and prestige in their destination country. This attitude of migrant workers is supported by relative deprivation, where the perception of the migrant is not determined by reference groups in the host country but solely by its status and well-being in the home country. A low status job in a receiving country may be a high status job in the country of origin⁷³.

Socio-economic and socio-psychological models at the micro level

An explicitly individualistic interpretation of the push-pull model is provided by Lee (1972). In his concept, he distinguishes four overarching factors determining migration: factors in the country of origin, factors in the country of destination, existing barriers and individual factors. It is an integrative approach, which includes traditional macro and micro economic factors such as wage and employment as well as additional macro factors such as climate, schooling or the social security system. Barriers of migration are interpreted not only as distance, but also as cultural (language) or legal impediments for migrants. Individual factors encompass basic demographic indicators and indicators related to specific parts of the life course. Thus, age and family status become important explanatory variables for migration.

An important additional component in the model of Lee is the observation that it is not objective conditions in themselves that determine migration behaviour, but their perception by the potential migrant (Lee, 1972, p.120). The final decision to move or to stay is interpreted as the result of the comparison between the different factors in the country of origin and of destination. Based on Lee, this study tested the conflicting hypothesis, whether migration is more influenced by objective conditions or their perception. It also tests the importance of life course variables for migration, e.g. whether married people are more prone to migrate and which phases of the life course are most closely related to a higher probability for migration.⁷⁴

An important socio-psychological model of place utility has been developed by Wolpert (1965 and 1966). Within his model, 'migration is viewed as a form of individual or group adaptation to perceived changes in the environment' (Wolpert, 1965, p. 161). In the tradition of Lee (1972), Wolpert stresses the importance of perception for human behaviour: 'the origin and destination points take on significance only in the framework in which they are perceived by the active agents' (Wolpert, 1965, p. 161). The adaptation process is explained with the help of two theoretical components. Each potential migrant gives his place of living a so-called place utility, which includes the various facets of relevant dimensions and which is summarised as a net utility. This place utility is compared with a specific aspiration level, which is defined by the same dimensions, which determine the place utility. If the place utility falls below the aspiration level, the potential migrant becomes dissatisfied, which may lead to an adjustment process of the current conditions.

At this point, Wolpert makes the assumption that dissatisfaction can lead to different adaptation strategies and that 'other forms of adaptation are perhaps more common than change of residence

⁷³ The dual labour market theory also predicts a developing economic dualism with a capital intensive, high paid and high skilled and low unemployment prone primary sector and a volatile, low qualified and low pay secondary labour market. Due to the lack of career prospects and the higher unemployment risk, it may be difficult to attract local workers under certain conditions into the secondary labour market. To fill these shortfalls, companies may turn to immigrants from the ACC.

⁷³ In theoretical terms, the weakness of Lee's model is the missing conceptual link explaining the precise relationship and order of importance between the four overarching factors and their individual components. It remains unclear how an overall utility function is achieved.

or job' (1965, p.161). He distinguishes between three basic forms of adaptation: adjusting needs, restructuring the environment and relocating the household.

The question under which circumstances individual dissatisfaction leads to the decision to relocate the household has been important for the empirical part of this study. This level of the decision-making process has to be seen in connection with a second level and the question under which condition households choose between different regional target areas including migration into the EU.

Unlike economic theories of migration, Wolpert moves away from a rational choice behaviour based on the rationale of 'maximisation' to a rationale of 'satisfying'. Consequently, the individual is not choosing the best of all alternatives in the two-level decision-making process, but accepts conditions in the place of living as long as the aspiration level is lower than the perceived place utility⁷⁵.

Wolpert also reflects on the selection process of possible target regions which are considered by the potential migrant. He develops the concept of an 'action space', which is defined by the considered alternatives. It is determined by individual needs, previous experiences, including experiences in different forms of regional mobility and personal networks. Choices between different target areas are also restricted by search and information costs. 'A potential migrant will incur these information costs only if he or she has reason to believe that moving will be profitable and will invest in such a search only as long as the benefits of having more information are perceived to outweigh the costs of gathering it' (Da Vanzo, 1981, p. 95).

This leads to the following hypotheses: firstly, previous experience with regional mobility in general and with migration in particular leads to higher probability of migration in the future. Secondly, the lower the search and information costs for the individual, e.g. through the availability of local networks, the higher is the probability to choose a specific target area.

The SEU model

The push-pull model by Lee and the place utility model by Wolpert are integrated and further developed in the 'subjective expected utility model' (SEU model) of Kalter (1997, 47ff) and De Jong/Fawsett (1981). It is based on the value expectation theory, which is a developed form of utility theory. This model provides an alternative logic to the income maximising 'homo oeconomicus'. It is a specification of a more general theory of social behaviour, which is called the RREEMM model. It defines social actors as: Resourceful, Restricted, Evaluating, Expecting, Maximising, Man⁷⁶.

According to this model, an individual selects from a given number of alternatives the one which provides the highest utility. Alternatives are considered at least on three levels: level one is 'move'

⁷⁵ Within his concept, Wolpert also highlights the difficulty of evaluating conditions in the target regions. He assumes that factual migration into the target area may provide for the potential migrant a proxy to establish its place utility. An individual tends to move to places with a higher perceived utility if it is also possible to reduce the level of uncertainty at the same time. 'Thus the flow of population reflects a subjective place utility evaluation by individuals' (Wolpert, 1965, p. 162).

⁷⁶ This model is based, like economic micro theory, on a maximising rational choice model.

or 'stay'; level two provides the various target levels according to distance, and level three defines the specific place within the various target levels. The utility value of different alternative actions is a result of a subjective evaluation process. These utilities are combined with a subjective cognition of the probability to reach the given objective with the help of the chosen alternative. Within this general framework, the SEU model of De Jong and Fawsett (1981) includes a large variety of objectives covering wealth, social status, stimulation, comfort, autonomy, social integration, morality and health⁷⁷.

In general, the SEU model is open to a step-by-step reduction from the abstract basic action rationales through a set of complex and more realistic assumptions. Hence, it finds an optimal solution between simplicity and a high approximation to reality. SEU theory allows the development of additional conditions without challenging the 'heuristic' core of the theory. It allows for additional assumptions with regard to preferences (costs and utilities), cognition (subjective probability of realisation) and available alternatives. Thus, it is open to development without questioning the general rationale of the RREEMM model⁷⁸.

An important application is the so-called cumulative inertia axiom, which can be tested with the Eurobarometer data. It says that the longer a person lives in the same place, the lower the intention to move. This can be interpreted within the logic of the SEU model in the following way: the longer an individual stays in the same place, the higher the place specific investments, which enable the person, everything being equal, to achieve a relatively high place utility⁷⁹.

The inertia factor is important for the construction of the dependent variable in the present study and was discussed in the introduction. Speare (1971) for example observes that many people never seriously consider any options to move, as they never made any utility calculations between the existing and optional places of living. Therefore, Speare suggests 'that the next step in trying to build a comprehensive understanding of the process of individual migration may be to investigate factors which may influence whether or not a person considers moving' (1971, p. 130). Hence, he divides the decision making process into several steps: firstly, an initial start-up situation characterised by inertia against migration; secondly, the development of an inclination to regional mobility overcoming the 'natural inertia' and integrating the possibility of migrating into the potentially perceived alternatives for activity. The third step is to develop a concrete intention to migrate by comparing the different alternatives within a rational choice model and giving the target area a higher place utility than the existing place of living. The last step is the actual migration behaviour⁸⁰.

The theoretical discussion on the SEU model has left open the important question under which conditions specific groups of actors choose a particular objective which is relevant for their decision

⁷⁷ Kalter (1997) rightly stresses the advantages of the SEU approach in relation to other micro theories of migration and suggests it should substitute the widely used push-pull model. The SEU model is integrated in a general theory of social action and not just a specific theory for migration. It has the capability to integrate economic, demographic, social, psychological and other individual factors. It is also open for a multi-level approach, integrating macro and meso data into the model.

⁷⁸ In a further development, the SEU theory has to consider the phenomena of inertia, which seems to contradict the rational choice paradigm. The starting point is the widespread inertia, which is seen by some scholars as a given psychological factor in migration behaviour (Fairchild, 1925; Lee, 1972). According to Lee, the importance of push and pull factors for migration have to be larger than the existing 'natural inertia' (Lee 1972, p. 119f).

⁷⁹ This relationship will be tested in a follow-up report.

⁸⁰ As far as hypotheses for migration are concerned, the basic question is whether the same factors influence all steps of the process, or whether the second step is more strongly influenced by general factors of dissatisfaction with the actual place of living, and the third stage

to migrate. Without this specification, the SEU model remains an empty shell, without content. One approach, applied in this study, is an empirical reconstruction of the motives for migration.

A more theoretical approach has to try to combine socio-economic conditions of potential migrants with their typical preferences. One way is to define migrants as consumers of regional amenities and as beneficiaries of social security provisions. The hypothesis would be: the higher the importance of regional amenities or social security provision on the preference scale, e.g. due to a lack of availability in the country of origin, the more important are those provisions for migration.

In the centre of the theoretical debate, however, are contributions made around the new economy of the household and its social production function. Conversely to the prevision model, which saw the individual in a consumer role, these models stress the production function of the household. Within this model, utilities can be produced via different commodities. Shield and Shield (1989) distinguish five basic commodities: education, leisure, children and care, activities with friends and others. The household utility is a function of these five commodities. The production of these commodities needs intermediary commodities or resources, including money, time and personal relationships. According to Shield and Shield, the efficiency and availability of resources is related to the place of living. 'The decision to move or to stay is determined by the location where the household can produce the best combination of household commodities' (1989, p. 296).

The concept of the social production function leads to an approach to include mainly those variables which are directly related to the life cycle and working life course. In this respect, Kalter (1997, p. 97) suggests the following approach: age, employment status, existence of a permanent partner and presence of children in the household. The empirical analysis examined whether these factors are relevant for migration.

Factors for perpetuating migration over time

As said before, it is useful to distinguish between conditions which initiate international movements and conditions perpetuating it across time and space. One import concept is based on the network theory of migration, which relates to the existence of substantial agglomerations of emigrants with a shared community of origin. According to Massey et al, 'migrant networks are sets of interpersonal ties that connect migrants, former migrants, and non-migrants in origin and destination areas through ties of kinship, friendship, and shared community of origin' (1993, p. 448).

The existence of these networks increases the propensity of migration as they lower the search and information costs as well as the risk for movement. These networks provide a kind of social capital, which supports job and house searching as well as a limited social integration in the target country. Within the overall migration process, the highest costs are incurred by the first generation of migrants. Later on, 'because of the nature of kinship and friendship structures, each new migrant creates a set of people with social ties to the destination area. Migrants are inevitably linked to non-migrants, and the latter draw upon obligations implicit in relationships such as kinship and friendship to gain access to employment and assistance at the point of destination' (Massey et al, 1993, p.449)⁸¹.

⁸¹ There is also a declining risk combined with the development and structuring of a network. When networks are well developed, they make it virtually risk-free and costless to migrate. In this way migration is seen as a self-sustaining diffusion process.

Additional factors of perpetuating migration over time are termed cumulative causation by Myrdal (1956) and Massey. 'Causation is cumulative in that, in each act of migration, decisions are made, typically in ways that make additional movements more likely' (Massey et al, 1993, p. 451). Usually, several main factors are discussed: distribution of income and land, the organisation of agricultural production, culture, distribution of human capital and the social meaning of work in certain segments of the labour market. Cumulative causation is an integrative approach without providing an integrated theory. It includes important elements on relative deprivation, world systems theory (land distribution, agrarian production, culture) and dual labour market theory (social labelling of low paid jobs).

The new dimension in cumulative causation is the regional distribution of human capital. According to Myrdal (1956), sustained emigration from a region bears the risk of its depletion of human capital. This is a process which is paralleled by the accumulation of human capital in the receiving countries. Over time, the transfer of human capital enhances the relative growth of the receiving countries with a further stimulating effect on immigration. Thus, the loss of human capital creates a negative feedback process. For the present study, the hypothesis has been: areas with strong outwards migration in the past are still areas with strong current outward migration.

Summary of migration hypotheses

In conclusion, this annex summarises the important hypotheses in relation to the intention for migration, which have been developed based on the discussion of the various theoretical contributions.

Neo-classical approach

The following hypotheses are based on a neo-classical approach:

- The higher the actual or expected wage (income) differential between two countries, the higher the propensity for migration⁸².
- The lower the unemployment rate (higher the employment rate) in the target country, the higher the expected life long income and the higher the intention to migrate.
- Unemployed people have a smaller relative monetary cost of moving and, on average, higher expected gains. They therefore have a higher probability to migrate.
- The higher the level of qualification and education, the greater the ability to collect and process information, the lower the risk for migration and the higher the propensity for migration.
- The poorer the household or the individual potential migrant, the higher the relative information costs and the lower the propensity to migrate.
- The higher the expected return on human investment in migration, which is the difference between the expected return on migration and the cost associated with migration, the stronger the intention towards migration.

⁸² The wage differential is usually measured as difference in purchasing power.

- The older a person, the lower the expected lifetime gains from migration and the lower the propensity for migration.
- The higher the search and information costs due to uncertainty in the place of origin, the lower the intention to migrate.

'New' economics of migration

Here, the following hypotheses can be extracted:

- People from rural areas or with an agricultural background have a higher propensity to migrate.
- Well developed social security systems in the target countries are an important pull factor for migration.
- The higher the expected reduction of relative income deprivation related to the area of origin through migration, the higher the intention for migration.
- The better developed networks of migrants from their area of origin, the lower the costs and risks of migration and the higher is the probability of migration into this area.

Socio-economic models

These concepts add the following hypotheses:

- The larger the distance between the country of origin and the target country, the lower the propensity for migration.
- People from rural areas or with an agricultural background have a higher propensity to migrate.
- The stronger the influence of values, lifestyles and consumption patterns from potential host countries, the higher the propensity to migrate. This applies, for example, to younger people.
- The more low level and unqualified jobs that are available in the host countries, the stronger the intention for migration.

Socio-economic micro models

- The higher the language barrier, the lower the intention for migration.
- Families, where both partners work, have a lower propensity for migration. Being single has a positive influence on migration.
- The higher the degree of general or domain-specific dissatisfaction with the place of origin, the stronger the intention to migrate.
- The higher the degree of uncertainty with regard to the conditions of the place of origin, the lower the intention to migrate.
- The higher the number of migrants from the place of origin in the target area, the higher its place utility and the stronger the intention to migrate.
- Previous experience with regional mobility leads to a reduction in uncertainty and to a stronger intention for future migration.

SEU model and models of perpetuation of migration

- The longer a person lives in the same place, the lower the propensity to migrate.
- The more a person is dissatisfied with where he lives, the stronger the intention to migrate.
- The stronger the objective and perceived social exclusion of migrants from acceding and candidate countries in the receiving countries, the lower is the propensity to migrate.
- The higher the importance of regional amenities or social security provision on the preference scale, e.g. due to a lack of availability in the country of origin, the more important are those provisions for migration.
- The better the conditions for the production of household commodities in the host country, the stronger the probability to move. In this respect, the intention for mobility is directly related to the working life course and life cycle.
- Areas with strong outwards migration in the past are also those areas with strong current outward migration.

Conclusion

This annex has presented a selective but still wide variety of concepts and theories on migration, which have generated a significant number of well-argued hypotheses for the empirical analysis. The study assumes, following Massey et al (1993), that many explanations are not necessarily contradictory unless one adopts a rigid position, which would assume that causes must operate at only one level. Causal processes relevant to migration may operate on multiple levels simultaneously, and the test of their usefulness is more an empirical than a logical and theoretical task. Even though many conceptual contributions are not necessarily contradictory, they nonetheless carry very different implications for the formulation of scientifically based policy advice. Therefore, as has been done in this report, it is important to analyse in detail the causes for migration which influence the model on which basis effective policy advice can be given.

European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions

Migration trends in an enlarged Europe

Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities

2004 – VIII, 94 p. – 21 x 29.7 cm

ISBN 92-897-0248-6

Venta • Salg • Verkauf • Πωλήσεις • Sales • Vente • Vendita • Verkoop • Venda • Myynti • Försäljning http://eur-op.eu.int/general/en/s-ad.htm

BELGIQUE/BELGIË

Jean De Lannoy

Avenue du Roi 202/Koningslaan 202 B-1190 Bruxelles/Brussel Tél. (32-2) 538 43 08 Fax (32-2) 538 08 41 E-mail: jean.de.lannoy@infoboard.be URL: http://www.jean-de-lannoy.be

La librairie européenne/ De Europese Boekhandel

Rue de la Loi 244/Wetstraat 244 B-1040 Bruxelles/Brussel Tél. (32-2) 295 26 39 Fax (32-2) 735 08 60 E-mail: mail@libeurop.be URL: http://www.libeurop.be

Moniteur belge/Belgisch Staatsblad

Rue de Louvain 40-42/Leuvenseweg 40-42 B-1000 Bruxelles/Brussel
Tél. (32-2) 552 22 11
Fax (32-2) 511 01 84
E-mail: eusales@just.fgov.be

DANMARK

J. H. Schultz Information A/S

Herstedvang 12 DK-2620 Albertslund Tlf. (45) 43 63 23 00 Fax (45) 43 63 19 69 E-mail: schultz@schultz.dk URL: http://www.schultz.dk

DEUTSCHLAND

Bundesanzeiger Verlag GmbH

Vertriebsahteilung Amsterdamer Straße 192 D-50735 Köln Tel. (49-221) 97 66 80 Fax (49-221) 97 66 82 78 E-Mail: vertrieb@bundesanzeiger.de URL: http://www.bundesanzeiger.de

ΕΛΛΑΔΑ/GREECE

G. C. Fleftheroudakis SA

International Bookstore Panepistimiou 17 GR-10564 Athina Tel. (30-1) 331 41 80/1/2/3/4/5 Fax (30-1) 325 84 99 E-mail: elebooks@netor.gr URL: elebooks@hellasnet.gr

ESPAÑA

Boletín Oficial del Estado

Trafalgar, 27
E-28071 Madrid
Tel. (34) 915 38 21 11 (libros)
913 84 17 15 (suscripción)
Fax (34) 915 38 21 21 (libros),
913 84 17 14 (suscripción)
E-mail: clientes@com.boe.es
URL: http://www.boe.es

Mundi Prensa Libros, SA

Castelló, 37 E-28001 Madrid Tel. (34) 914 36 37 00 Fax (34) 915 75 39 98 -mail: Íibreria@mundiprensa.es URL: http://www.mundiprensa.com

FRANCE

Journal officiel

Service des publications des CE 26, rue Desaix F-75727 Paris Cedex 15 Tél. (33) 140 58 77 31 Fax (33) 140 58 77 00 E-mail: europublications@journal-officiel.gouv.fr URL: http://www.journal-officiel.gouv.fr

IRELAND

Alan Hanna's Bookshop

270 Lower Rathmines Road Dublin 6 Tel. (353-1) 496 73 98 Fax (353-1) 496 02 28 E-mail: hannas@iol.ie

ITALIA

Licosa SpA

Via Duca di Calabria, 1/1 Casella postale 552 1-50125 Firenze Tel. (39) 055 64 83 1 Fax (39) 055 64 12 57 E-mail: licosa@licosa.com URL: http://www.licosa.com

LUXEMBOURG

Messageries du livre SARL

5, rue Raiffeisen L-2411 Luxembourg Tél. (352) 40 10 20 Fax (352) 49 06 61 E-mail: mail@mdl.lu URL: http://www.mdl.lu

SDU Servicecentrum Uitgevers

Christoffel Plantijnstraat 2 Postbus 20014 2500 EA Den Haag Tel. (31-70) 378 98 80 Fax (31-70) 378 97 83 E-mail: sdu@sdu.nl URL: http://www.sdu.nl

PORTUGAL

Distribuidora de Livros Bertrand Ld.

Grupo Bertrand, SA Grupo Bertrand, SA Rua das Terras dos Vales, 4-A Apartado 60037 P-2700 Amadora Tel. (351) 214 95 87 87 Fax (351) 214 96 02 55 E-mail: dlb@ip.pt

Imprensa Nacional-Casa da Moeda, SA

Sector de Publicações Oficiais Rua da Escola Politécnica, 135 P-1250-100 Lisboa Codex Tel. (351) 213 94 57 00 Fax (351) 213 94 57 50 E-mail: spoce@incm.pt URL: http://www.incm.pt

SUOMI/FINLAND

Akateeminen Kirjakauppa/ Akademiska Bokhandeln

Keskuskatu 1/Centralgatan 1 PL/PB 128 FIN-00101 Helsinki/Helsingfors P./tfn (358-9) 121 44 18 F./fax (358-9) 121 44 35 Sähköposti: sps@akateeminen.com URL: http://www.akateeminen.com

SVERIGE

BTJ AB

Traktorvägen 11-13 S-221 82 Lund Tlf. (46-46) 18 00 00 Fax (46-46) 30 79 47 E-post: btjeu-pub@btj.se URL: http://www.btj.se

UNITED KINGDOM

The Stationery Office I td

Customer Services PO Box 29 PO BOX 29 Norwich NR3 1GN Tel. (44) 870 60 05-522 Fax (44) 870 60 05-533 E-mail: book.orders@theso.co.uk URL: http://www.itsofficial.net

ÍSLAND

Bokabud Larusar Blöndal

Skólavördustig, 2 IS-101 Reykjavik Tel. (354) 552 55 40 Fax (354) 552 55 60 E-mail: bokabud@simnet.is

SCHWEIZ/SUISSE/SVIZZERA

Euro Info Center Schweiz

c/o OSEC Business Network Switzerland Stampfenbachstraße 85 PF 492 PF 492 CH-8035 Zürich Tel. (41-1) 365 53 15 Fax (41-1) 365 54 11 E-mail: eics@osec.ch URL: http://www.osec.ch/eics

BĂLGARIJA

Europress Euromedia Ltd

59, blvd Vitosha BG-1000 Sofia Tel. (359-2) 980 37 66 Fax (359-2) 980 42 30 E-mail: Milena@mbox.cit.bg URL: http://www.europress.bg

CYPRUS

Cyprus Chamber of Commerce and Industry

PO Box 21455 CY-1509 Nicosia Tel. (357-2) 88 97 52 Fax (357-2) 66 10 44 E-mail: demetrap@ccci.org.cy

EESTI

Eesti Kaubandus-Tööstuskoda

(Estonian Chamber of Commerce and Industry) Toom-Kooli 17 EE-10130 Tallinn Tel. (372) 646 02 44 Fax (372) 646 02 45 E-mail: einfo@koda.ee URL: http://www.koda.ee

HRVATSKA

Mediatrade Ltd

Pavla Hatza 1 HR-10000 Zagreb Tel. (385-1) 481 94 11 Fax (385-1) 481 94 11

MAGYARORSZÁG

Euro Info Service

Szt. István krt.12 III emelet 1/A PO Box 1039 H-1137 Budapest Tel. (36-1) 329 21 70 Fax (36-1) 349 20 53 E-mail: euroinfo@euroinfo.hu URL: http://www.euroinfo.hu

MALTA

Miller Distributors Ltd

Malta International Airport PO Box 25 Luqa LQA 05 Tel. (356) 66 44 88 Fax (356) 67 67 99 E-mail: gwirth@usa.net

NORGE

Swets Blackwell AS

Hans Nielsen Hauges gt. 39 Hans Nielsen Hauges gt. 39 Boks 4901 Nydalen N-0423 Oslo Tel. (47) 23 40 00 00 Fax (47) 23 40 00 01 E-mail: info@no.swetsblackwell.com URL: http://www.swetsblackwell.com.no

POLSKA

Ars Polona

Krakowskie Przedmiescie 7 Skr. pocztowa 1001 PL-00-950 Warszawa Tel. (48-22) 826 12 01 Fax (48-22) 826 62 40 E-mail: books119@arspolona.com.pl

ROMÂNIA

Furomedia

Str.Dionisie Lupu nr. 65, sector 1 RO-70184 Bucuresti Tel. (40-1) 315 44 03 Fax (40-1) 312 96 46 E-mail: euromedia@mailcitv.com

SLOVAKIA

Centrum VTI SR

Nám. Slobody, 19 SK-81223 Bratislava Tel. (421-7) 54 41 83 64 Fax (421-7) 54 41 83 64 E-mail: europ@tbb1.sltk.stuba.sk URL: http://www.sltk.stuba.sk

SLOVENIJA

GV Zalozba

Dunajska cesta 5 SLO-1000 Ljubljana Tel. (386) 613 09 1804 Fax (386) 613 09 1805 E-mail: europ@gvestnik.si URL: http://www.gvzalozba.si

TÜRKIYE

Dünya Infotel AS

Tion, Yil Mahallessi 34440 TR-80050 Bagcilar-Istanbul Tel. (90-212) 629 46 89 Fax (90-212) 629 46 27 E-mail: aktuel.info@dunya.com

ARGENTINA

World Publications SA

Av. Cordoba 1877 C1120 AAA Buenos Aires Tel. (54-11) 48 15 81 56 Fax (54-11) 48 15 81 56 E-mail: wpbooks@infovia.com.ar URL: http://www.wpbooks.com.ar

AUSTRALIA

Hunter Publications

PO Box 404 Abbotsford, Victoria 3067 Tel. (61-3) 94 17 53 61 Fax (61-3) 94 19 71 54 E-mail: jpdavies@ozemail.com.au

BRESIL

Livraria Camões

Rua Bittencourt da Silva, 12 C CEP CEP 20043-900 Rio de Janeiro Tel. (55-21) 262 47 76 Fax (55-21) 262 47 76 E-mail: livraia.camoes@incm.com.br URL: http://www.incm.com.br

CANADA

Les éditions La Liberté Inc.

3020, chemin Sainte-Foy Sainte-Foy, Québec G1X 3V6 Tel. (1-418) 658 37 63 Fax (1-800) 567 54 49 E-mail: liberte@mediom.qc.ca

Renouf Publishing Co. Ltd

Sa69 Chemin Canotek Road, Unit 1 Ottawa, Ontario K1J 9J3 Tel. (1-613) 745 26 65 Fax (1-613) 745 76 60 E-mail: order.dept@renoufbooks.com URL: http://www.renoufbooks.com

EGYPT

The Middle East Observer

Al Sherif Street
Cairo
Tel. (20-2) 392 69 19
Fax (20-2) 393 97 32
E-mail: inquiry@meobserver.com
URL: http://www.meobserver.com.eg

MALAYSIA

EBIC Malaysia

Suite 45.02, Level 45
Plaza MBf (Letter Box 45)
8 Jalan Yap Kwan Seng
50450 Kuala Lumpur
7el. (60-3) 21 62 92 98
Fax (60-3) 21 62 61 98
E-mail: ebic@tm.net.my

MÉXICO

Mundi Prensa México, SA de CV

Rio Pánuco, 141 Colonia Cuauhtémoc MX-06500 México, DF Tel. (52-5) 533 56 58 Fax (52-5) 514 67 99 E-mail: 101545.2361 @compuserve.com

SOUTH AFRICA

Eurochamber of Commerce in South Africa

PO Box 781738 2146 Sandton Tel. (27-11) 884 39 52 Fax (27-11) 883 55 73 E-mail: info@eurochamber.co.za

SOUTH KOREA

The European Union Chamber of Commerce in Korea

5th FI, The Shilla Hotel 202, Jangchung-dong 2 Ga, Chung-ku Seoul 100-392 Tel. (82-2) 22 53-5631/4 Fax (82-2) 22 53-5635/6 E-mail: eucck@eucck.org URL: http://www.eucck.org

SRI LANKA

EBIC Sri Lanka

Trans Asia Hotel
115 Sir Chittampalam
A. Gardiner Mawatha
Colombo 2
Tel. (94-1) 074 71 50 78
Fax (94-1) 44 87 79
E-mail: ebicsl@slnet.ik

T'AI-WAN

Tycoon Information Inc

PO Box 81-466 105 Taipei Tel. (886-2) 87 12 88 86 Fax (886-2) 87 12 47 47 E-mail: euitupe@ms21.hinet.net

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Bernan Associates

Assembly Drive Lanham MD 20706-4391 Tel. (1-800) 274 44 47 (toll free telephone) Fax (1-800) 865 34 50 (toll free fax) Enail: query@bernan.com URL: http://www.bernan.com

ANDERE LÄNDER OTHER COUNTRIES AUTRES PAYS

Bitte wenden Sie sich an ein Büro Ihrei Wahl/Please contact the sales office of your choice/Veuillez vous adresser au bureau de vente de votre choix

Office or Official Publications of the European Communities
2, rue Mercier
L-2985 Luxembourg
Tel. (352) 29 29-42455
Fax (352) 29 29-42758
E-mail: info-info-opoce@cec.eu.int
URL: publications.eu.int

Migration has become a significant economic and social policy issue in the European Union. This report provides a timely contribution to the debate on migration and mobility by presenting new data on the potential extent and shape of future migration from the acceding and candidate countries towards the EU. It is based on data from European Commission Eurobarometer surveys, taking into account the views and experiences of citizens of both the acceding and candidate countries as well as current Member States of the EU. It analyses people's declared motives for migrating and looks at the influence of economic factors such as low income and poverty. It sketches the profile of the typical migrant and highlights the increasing feminisation of migration as a new phenomenon. The report concludes that while the volume of migrants towards the European Union is likely to be much lower than expected, the risk of a potential 'youth and brain drain' westwards is a genuine concern for the 'new' Member States.

The European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions is a tripartite EU body, whose role is to provide key actors in social policymaking with findings, knowledge and advice drawn from comparative research. The Foundation was established in 1975 by Council Regulation EEC No. 1365/75 of 26 May 1975.



